
N %!& 
f40. 2-lX> 

AN ANALYSIS OF THE CONTINUING EDUCATION—COMMUNITY 

SERVICE PROGRAMS IN THE PUBLIC JUNIOR-

COMMUNITY COLLEGES OF THE STATE OF 

TEXAS 

DISSERTATION 

Presented to the Graduate Council of 

North Texas State University in 

Partial Fulfillment of the 

Requirements 

For the Degree of 

DOCTOR OF EDUCATION 

By 

Lindle D. Grigsby, B.A., M.A. 

Denton, Texas 

May, 1985 



Grigsby, Lindle D., An Analysis of the Continuing 

Education-Community Service Programs in the Public 

Junior-Community Colleges of the State of Texas. Doctor of 

Education (Adult Education), May, 1985, 274 pp., 74 tables, 

16 illustrations, bibliography, 109 titles. 

The problem with which this study is concerned is the 

analysis of the status of continuing education-community 

service programs within the public junior-community colleges 

of the state of Texas as these programs are viewed (1) from 

the areas of funding, faculty and facility allocations, (2) 

from the areas of the educational and professional 

preparation and responsibility of the leaders who are 

assigned to direct these programs, and (3) from the area of 

community involvement in program planning. Based on the 

problem a survey was developed; 142 administrators responded 

(61.2 per cent). 

Statistical treatment of the four independent groups of 

the population in relation to many variables produced 

numerous data findings. Based on data analyses the 

following conclusions appear to be warranted. 

1. Perceptions of the administrators of the public 

junior-community colleges in Texas indicate that all 

instructional administrators must be equally prepared 

academically. 

2. Support services for non-traditional students are 

adequate to address their needs. 



3. CE-CS programs receive adequate financial support to 

provide acceptable programs to their service area 

communities. 

4. CE-CS programs are not incidental offerings in 

Texas' public junior-community colleges. 

5. Credit faculty members generally have negative 

attitudes toward CE-CS programs and few credit faculty are 

being assigned to teach CE-CS courses as part of their 

teaching load. 

6. To provide for continued growth, all instructional 

programs (credit, vocational-technical, and CE-CS), are 

having to seek off-campus classroom-teaching facilities. 

7. Most CE-CS administrators are novices in reference 

to CE-CS experience and administrative responsibility, but 

these same CE-CS administrators possess acceptable academic 

credentials. 

8. Community involvement is a necessity in planning 

educational programs, whether credit, vocational-technical, 

or CE-CS, in Texas' public junior-community colleges. This 

community involvement will be in direct proportion to 

administrative involvement in the community. 
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CHAPTER I 

INTRODUCTION 

Most traditional educational systems are prepackaged 

arrangements, often designed more for the perpetuation of 

the institution than for the preparation of the learner (9, 

pp. 12-13). As a result, the relevancy of the educational 

process in preparing people for the world in which they live 

is being called into question (17, p. 152; 19, p. 2). 

To fulfill the need for relevant education, new pro-

grams are being offered under such names as "University 

Without Walls" or "External Degree." According to Gross, 

These programs eliminate rigid prerequisites and 
requirements for taking courses, so that you can 
design your own education around your major concerns, 
enthusiasms, and work or leisure activities. In such 
programs, sitting in classrooms, taking tests, and 
piling up credits have been replaced by projects in 
which you master the skills and acquire the knowledge 
that you need in the ways that best suit your life-
style (7, p. 21). 

The need for educational change is also very evident in 

relation to providing equality of privileges and oppor-

tunities to both the traditional and non-traditional 

ditional student (4, p. 190). Each day this need is ever 

more evident, and non-traditional students are ever more 

resentful because of the alleged inequities that exist (3, 

p. 8) . 



Continuing education and community service professionals 

have long agreed with the student who has been labeled 

non-traditional that there are inequities within the 

colleges and universities that sponsor both continuing 

education-community service and credit course programs (1, 

pp. 10-12). The continuing education-community service 

professionals believe these inequities exist primarily in 

the areas of funding, faculty and facility allocations (15, 

pp. 50-51; 18, p. 2; ; 21, p. 25). However, these same 

continuing education-community service professionals are 

quick to say that these inequities have been cleverly hidden 

behind a controversy that centers around whether or not 

continuing education-community service programs and credit 

programs should cross over into each others' recognized 

domain and adopt schedules and curricula formats that have 

traditionally belonged to the other (12, p. 5). 

Statement of the Problem 

The problem of this study is to analyze the status of 

continuing education-community service programs within the 

public junior-community colleges of the state of Texas as 

these programs are viewed (1) from the areas of funding, 

faculty and facility allocations, (2) from the areas of the 

educational and professional preparation and responsibility 

of the leaders who are assigned to direct these programs, 

and (3) from the area of community involvement in program 

planning. 



Purposes of the Study 

The purposes of this study are as follows: 

1. To survey the selected administrative personnel of 

the public junior-community colleges of the state of Texas 

to identify the perceived status of continuing education-

community service programs within the public junior-

community colleges of the state; 

2. To study, state observations, and make 

recommendations about the advantages or disadvantages that 

exist in the areas of financial, faculty and facility 

commitments to the continuing education-community service 

programs of the public junior-community colleges of the 

state of Texas and to report how these advantages or 

disadvantages affect the continuing education-community 

service programs of the public junior-community colleges of 

the state by either promoting or hindering these programs; 

3. To study and report the status of the educational 

and professional preparation of those who are given the 

responsibility and authority for operating the continuing 

education-community service programs of the public 

junior-community colleges of the state of Texas on those 

continuing education-community service programs; this will 

be accomplished by securing additional information from 

those who direct the continuing education-community service 

programs with the colleges surveyed; 



4. To identify and report the extent of community 

involvement in planning the continuing education—community 

service curriculum at the surveyed public junior-community 

colleges of the state of Texas and to report how important 

that involvement is perceived to be. 

Research Questions 

In this study of the continuing education—community 

service programs within the public junior-community colleges 

of the state of Texas, the following research questions are 

addressed. 

1. What are the perceptions of the selected adminis-

trators of the public junior-community colleges of the state 

of Texas in regard to the current status of the continuing 

education-community service programs within the specified 

public junior—community colleges? How are these perceptions 

affected by such variables as (a) location of the college, 

(b) college organizational arrangement, (c) population of 

the service area, (d) income of the populace within the 

service area, and (e) enrollment at the college? 

2. What financial commitments are being made to the 

continuing education-community service programs within the 

public junior-community colleges of the state of Texas as 

compared to the financial commitments to the credit programs 

of these same colleges? How are these financial commitments 

affected by such variables as (a) location of the college, 

(b) college organizational arrangement, (c) income of the 



populace within the service area, (d) enrollment at the 

college, and (e) the continuing education-community service 

philosophy espoused by the director of the continuing 

education-community service program? 

3. What faculty and staff commitments are being made to 

assist the continuing education-community service programs 

of the public junior-community colleges of the state of 

Texas as compared to the faculty and staff commitments made 

to the credit programs of the same colleges? How are these 

commitments affected by such variables as (a) location of 

the college, (b) college organizational arrangement, (c) 

population of the service area, (d) income of the populace 

within the service area, (e) enrollment at the college, and 

(f) the continuing education-community service philosophy 

espoused by the director of the continuing education-

community service program? 

4. What facility arrangements are being made by the 

administrators of the public junior-community colleges of 

the state of Texas to meet the demands of the continuing 

education-community service programs in those public 

junior-community colleges as compared to the facility 

commitments being made to their credit programs? Are these 

facility commitments affected by such variables as 

(a) location of the college, (b) college organizational 

arrangement, (c) population of the service area, (d) income 

of the populace within the service area, (e) enrollment at 



the college, and (f) the continuing education-community 

service philosophy espoused by the director of the 

continuing education-community service program? 

5. What is the experience, educational background, and 

administrative responsibility of the continuing 

education-community service administrators within the public 

junior-community colleges of the state of Texas? How is 

that experience, educational background and administrative 

responsibility affected by such variables as (a) location of 

the college, (b) college organizational arrangement, (c) 

population of the service area, (d) income of the populace 

within the service area, (e) enrollment at the college, and 

(f) the continuing education-community service philosophy 

espoused by the director of the continuing education-

community service program? 

6. What is the extent of community involvement and how 

important is that involvement in planning the curriculum for 

the continuing education-community service programs within 

the public junior-community colleges of the state of Texas? 

How is the extent and importance of community involvement 

affected by such variables as (a) location of the college, 

(b) college organizational arrangement, (c) population 

within the service area, (d) income of the populace within 

the service area, (e) enrollment at the college, and (f) the 

continuing education-community service philosophy espoused 

by the director of the continuing education-community 

service program? 



Significance of the Study 

This study has significance for the following reasons. 

1. It provides the information needed for those associ-

ated with continuing education-community service programs to 

reinforce their plea that the public junior-community 

college be just that a community college oriented to the 

needs of the community it serves. 

2. It provides information that can be used by the 

administrators of continuing education-community service 

programs for documentation as they discuss funding, faculty, 

and facility allocations to their programs. 

3. It provides a background for other educators to 

investigate areas of additional thought in regard to 

continuing education-community service educational concepts 

within community colleges. 

4. As the advantages and disadvantages of continuing 

education-community service programs are further investi-

gated and reported, the perceptions of these selected Texas 

educational administrators will stand as studied, compared, 

condensed, compiled, and reported for subsequent use by 

others. 

5. The conclusions and recommendations resulting from 

this study are such that they can be adapted and utilized in 

other locale in the United States where situations support 

public junior-community colleges similar to those of the 

State of Texas. 
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As will be detailed in Chapter II, the literature 

review indicates that the adult learner is open to change 

when properly motivated (13, p. 91; 16, pp. 38-55), and that 

the community college, through its continuing education-

community service division, is probably the most favorable 

educational climate in which this change can take place (5, 

p. 7; 8, p. 228); however, continuing education-community 

service is looked upon unfavorably by many educational 

administrators (15, pp. 50-51; 21, p. 25). The only way 

these problems and others can be addressed is by 

investigating them and providing solutions that will enable 

the community colleges of the state of Texas to move forward 

in their people-oriented educational process. 

Any significant successes in the educational process 

are going to come about only through basic changes in the 

way people are regarded. Until people—not positions, power 

struggles, or finances—become the most important commodity 

of colleges, those institutions will continue to manipulate 

individuals to their benefit instead of providing a setting 

in which people can change for the benefit and betterment of 

themselves and ultimately all of society (2, p. xv; 11, pp. 

16-18). 

Definitions of Terms 

For the purpose of this study the following defi-

nitions, meanings or usages of words or concepts are used. 



An adult is defined as "a person who has come into 

that stage of life in which he has assumed responsibility 

for himself and usually for others and who has concomitantly 

accepted a functionally productive role in his community" 

(6, p. 16). This study limits the concept of adult to mean 

any individual who is eligible for adult course offerings 

provided by the community colleges of the state of Texas. 

Adult education is 

The process by which men and women (alone, in groups, 
or in institutional settings) seek to improve them-
selves or their society by increasing their skill, 
their knowledge, or their sensitiveness. Any process 
by which these individuals, groups or institutions try 
to help men and women improve in these ways (10 D 
229). ' *' 

A community college is 

An institution that has developed beyond an isolated 
entity into an institution that has partnership with 
its community. In the process the community college 
becomes for its district community a cultural center 
a focal point of intellectual life, a source of 
solidarity, and a fount of local pride (8, p. 214). 

Community service is "activities and enterprises 

conducted by persons, institutions and the community as a 

whole for the maintenance and improvement of desirable 

social conditions in a locality" (6, p. 120). 

Continuing education is 

(1) Any extension of opportunities for reading, 
study, and training of young persons and adults 
following their completion of or withdrawal from 
full-time school and college programs; 

(2) Education for adults provided by special 
schools, centers, colleges, or institutions that 
emphasizes flexible rather than traditional or academic 
programs (6, p. 133). 
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Growth change is an educational process; Lippitt and 

others say, 

we need always to remember that when examined closely 
all dynamic systems reveal a continuous process of 
change adaptation, adjustment, reorganization. That 
is what we mean by dynamic, by being alive. We call 
these processes learning, development, maturation, and 
growth (14, p. 10). 

A junior college is "an institution that primarily 

duplicates organizationally and fulfills philosophically the 

first two years of the four-year senior college" (8, pp. 

213-14). 

Lifelong learning, as defined by Congress in the Life-

long Learning Act passed in October, 1976, is "the process 

by which individuals continue to develop their knowledge, 

skills, and attitudes over their lifetimes" (20, p. 296). 

Selected Administrative Personnel: 

a. The President or Provost is the individual who is 

the ultimate authority and decision maker on an individual 

campus. 

b. The Vice President-Instruction is the individual on 

the campus who is directly responsible for the educational 

curriculum as presented by the faculty of that institution, 

whether from the credit or non-credit program of the 

college. 

c. The Vice President-Business Service is the 

individual on the campus who is directly responsible for 

overseeing the financial expenditures as they relate to that 

college. 
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d. The Director of Continuing Education—Community 

Service is the individual who is directly responsible for 

overseeing the non-credit program as it is offered to the 

public of the service area of the college. 

e. These administrative personnel may be identified by 

titles, on particular campuses, such as Dean, Associate 

Dean, Assistant Dean, etc., but their responsibility and 

authority will co-inside with these definitions. 

College campus arrangement is governed by the 

philosophy for the individual public junior-community 

college district that distinguishes whether it is a 

single-campus district, multi-campus district, or 

multi-college district. 

CE-CS. Hereinafter, the continuing education-community 

service program will be identified simply as CE-CS. 
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CHAPTER II 

REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURE 

The Educational Change 

People are the most exciting and challenging creation 

on earth (50, p. 91), at least in part because they are 

changing beings (3, p. 56). Rogers succintly points this 

out by emphasizing that it is not a question of whether 

people change or not, but "how much change the human being 

can accept, absorb and assimilate, and the rate at which he 

can take it" (75, p. 266). In being able to accept, absorb 

and assimilate change, people are seeking for something 

more something new and challenging from life. This change 

process develops, and individual growth and development 

occur through the process of education (27, p. 171; 42, p. 

7; 58, pp. 38-53). 

At the first World Conference on Continuing Engineering 

Education, conducted in Mexico City in the Spring of 1980, 

Toffler, in his keynote address, reaffirmed the need for 

education to assist the change process. 

The mass education system in all industrial societies 
shares certain similarities. Each system requires of 
students; (a) punctuality, (b) obedience, and (c) rote 
and repetitive work. It is an education system 
designed to prepare students for their role in an 
industrial world. It is based on the assumption that 

14 



15 

the industrial world will have the same requirements 
when students grow up and enter the system (92, p. 9). 

Toffler went on to emphasize that what we are 

witnessing in the world today is a breakup of the world 

industrial system and the beginning of the third wave of 

historic change which is producing a "new civilization 

radically different from the several we now see on the 

planet . . . (92, p. 7). The industrial idea that young 

people could be given an injection of knowledge that would 

last a life time is absurd if the world changes. A lifelong 

education process must be integrated into the process of 

work, community action, and political struggle (92, p. 10). 

Toffler was but restating the intent of the Montreal 

Declaration, that was unanimously endorsed by the delegates 

to the Second World Conference on Adult Education. This 

Conference, held in 1960, produced the Montreal Declaration 

which concludes, 

Adult education has become of such importance for 
man's survival and happiness that a new attitude 
towards it is needed. Nothing less will suffice than 
that people everywhere should come to accept adult 
education as normal, and that governments should treat 
it as a necessary part of the educational provision of 
every country (49, p. iii). 

The Community and Continuing Education-
Community Service 

CE-CS is involved in helping communities solve problems 

by being directly involved in lifelong learning (52, p. 

755). People problems are being solved by individuals 

awakening to the fact that everyone is involved in a life 
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time of learning, whether through formal education or not 

(49, pp. 9-12). As a result education is presented with one 

of its greatest opportunities and community service is again 

helping to bridge the gap. Houle (43, p. 225) says, "The 

idea that education should enrich life throughout its whole 

duration is not new, but only in this century has it been 

seriously believed that such life was possible for most 

people and perhaps eventually for all mankind." In this 

respect Overstreet defines this adult person, who is seeking 

enrichment and maturity, as "one whose 'linkages with life' 

are constantly becoming stronger and richer because his 

attitudes are such to encourage their growth rather than 

their stoppage" (66, p. 43). 

Junior or Community Colleges: 
A Change of Philosophies 

Specifically, the junior-community college is the most 

prepared and used vehicle for this educational change (31, 

PP. 6, 9); as a result, the name and identifying 

characteristics of the colleges are also changing (60, pp. 

128-9). However, it is not only a name or the identifying 

characteristic change that is occurring; the whole of the 

educational process is also changing. Education is no 

longer thought of as a "droning lecture given in chalk-dusty 

classrooms at odd hours miles away from home" (36, p. 219). 

Education that changes is a process that reaches out to 

serve people where they live and work (36, p. 219). 
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The junior-community college is working hard to change 

the image of education from that of a "pile of facilities" 

(32, p. 4), to which people must come for an education, to 

that of a community institution that "aims at the whole 

person in the whole community" (36, p. 4). To accomplish 

this goal educational institutions must build bridges to the 

community so that the educational opportunities available 

within these institutions can reach the community with their 

maximum value. 

However, service for the entire community has not 

always been a prevailing educational philosophy even among 

the two-year educational institutions of the state of Texas. 

There are still many two-year institutions, usually iden-

tified as junior colleges, that have a philosophical base of 

operations that is distinctly different to that of the com-

munity college. Harlacher, noting the differences, says 

Not every junior college is truly a community college. 
A junior college is an institution that primarily 
duplicates organizationally and fulfills 
philosophically the first two years of the four-year 
senior college. On the other hand, a true community 
college connotes an institution that has developed 
beyond an isolated entity into an institution that has 
partnership with its community. In the process the 
community college becomes for its district community a 
cultural center, a focal point of intellectual life, a 
source of solidarity, and a fount of local pride (35 
pp. 213-214). p e 

The importance of this educational change is stressed 

by Johnson who says that "the most important junior college 

development of the past twenty-five years has been the 

emergence of the concept of the public junior college as a 
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community college" (44, p . 483). Johnson also states 

that "history . . . has served to accentuate the role of the 

two year college as a community institution . . . " (45, p . 

5) . 

Continuing Education—Community Service and 
the Junior-Community College 

The traditional educational system has not accomplished 

what most feel should be accomplished educationally (89, p . 

2). Why? Nevitt Sanford would say because individual 

development is the first and most important goal of educa-

tion (78, pp. 22-23; 79, pp. 1017). This concept is further 

supported by Thornton: 

The day of the ivory tower is passed; the college in 
the market place will continue to emphasize research 

thonih w l s f o m - . I t w i l l give primary emphasis, 
though, to the selection of instructional materials 
that can contribute directly and effectively to the 
individual development of the humane qualities of 
their students (90, pp. 5-6). 

A former Assistant Vice-Chancellor for Educational 

Planning and Director of Telecommunications at Cuyahoga 

Community College says that the community college is the 

saving factor available, educationally (70, p. 64). However, 

Hakanson (30, pp. 5, 11) believes it is not just salvation 

in community colleges, but community colleges working 

through their community service divisions that will provide 

the leadership necessary for the needed changes. Evans 

agrees; he says, 
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Since Community Service is becoming for many community 
colleges the cutting edge for new and innovative 
educational and cultural services, Community Service 
needs to lead the way in involving the college totally 
in its community (19, p. 7). 

New growth and continuing education.—As continuing 

education has grown, colleges have been nurtured with new 

growth and development. However, this growth-change pro-

cess, as it involves continuing education, has not always 

come about as a result of encouragement and support from the 

administration, but often in spite of it (29, p. 2). Even 

with such resistance, the community college recognizes the 

importance of continuing education (27, p. 172). Griffith 

says, 

The community college is becoming a dynamic force 
affecting the thought processes, habits, economic 

interac"ti°n of people from many 
walks of life throughout the country. it is becoming 
a major, integral component of our national 
educational structure. But this is just the 
beginning . . . Through its program of community 
services, the community college will insert into the 
life stream of its people forces that can stimulate, 
change, and unify the individuals and organizations it 
serves, ultimately affecting the tone of mind of the 
entire community (35, p. 228). 

This will come to pass, according to Hakanson, as com-

munity colleges become "the location for area or regional 

offices of such services as employment, welfare, senior 

citizens1 agencies, vocational rehabilitation, children's 

services and mental health offices . . . ." (34, p. 6) 

Hakanson believes that, community college libraries will 

have become much larger in 2000 A.D. and will serve in ways 
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beyond the traditional function of such libraries. They 

will be community service libraries of a special sort, with 

vast stores of computerized information assessable to all 

(34, p. 7). He concludes, "community service programs can 

be the vehicle through which humanness can be restored to 

our environment" (34, p. 11). 

Continuing education as a change agent.—The continuing 

education division of the junior-community college is 

serving as a catalyst in this change process. Continuing 

education is usually thought of as those activities 

separated from the institution's regular schedule of classes 

(36, p. 19). However, Myran believes this prevailing 

thought in regard to continuing education is gradually being 

replaced with a "general blurring of the distinction between 

Community Services-Adult Education and the traditional 

academic programs as overall college clientele and 

institutional approaches change" (64, p. 9). 

In meeting the needs of the community, as fully as 

possible, educational institutions are looking to continuing 

education as a viable alternative they can provide for their 

communities. Continuing education is no longer viewed 

simply as the alternative that can be offered to the public 

when such services do not interfere with the college's 

regular academic class schedule (7, p. ii; 36, p. 19). 

Junior-community colleges are taking the lead, through their 
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continuing education divisions, in being on the cutting edge 

for new and innovative educational and cultural services 

that totally involve the community (19, p. 7; 73, p. 62). 

In effecting this change the two-year college is gradually 

changing from an institution designed specifically for 

transfer education to an institution designed for the 

educational needs of the entire community (60, pp. 128-30). 

Contemporary Educational Resource Centers 

The junior-community college has become an educational 

resource center with the entire district it serves as its 

campus. This change has developed because of the desire for 

growth and development that has emerged within the populace 

the community college serves. According to Monroe, the 

reasons are obvious; "Continuing education implies that no 

one is too old to learn, that one's education is never 

finished. Each graduation is really a commencement into a 

new phase in the development of human potential" (60, p. 

129) . 

The old concept of "finishing schools" never really 

existed except in some people's minds. The philosophy that 

certain amounts of material could be mastered, thus 

preparing the individual for any unknown problem which might 

lie ahead in life, proved to be wrong. However, Gleazner 

says, even the fact that "the information conveyed might in 

time prove to be incomplete, inaccurate, or dead wrong did 
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not deter the view that 'if you don't get it now, you'll 

never have another chance1" (23, p. 82). 

Community Colleges Meeting the Public's Needs 

In describing the community college O'Connell says, 

Typically a community college has a transfer or 
liberal arts program containing the same balance among 
the social sciences, the sciences, and the humanities 
that one would find in the first two years of a 
liberal arts college or university. It also has a 
variety of specialized programs. These career 

ln addition to offering a core of compulsory 
liberal arts courses, included courses to prepare 
students for jobs in local businesses or industries 
(67, p. 3). 

O'Connell, however, goes on to review the community college, 

its inexpensive nature, its open-door policy, its small 

size, its personal qualities, and its teaching faculty, and 

he says that this 

. . . brings us to the "community" nature of the 
community college. Our colleges are assumed to be 
the opposite of the 'ivory tower' institutions. One 
of our missions is to serve the community, to be the 
educationai and cultural focal points in our regions: 
nence the name "community college" (67, p. 10). 

The community college sees needs and addresses those 

needs. If enough people in the service area want to take a 

course and a teacher can be secured, it will be offered. It 

does not matter whether or not the course being considered 

is of the caliber that enables it to fit into the mold of 

higher education or college level education. O'Connell 

says, "If the educational need is there, and the community 

college is the best place to fill the need, let's do it; let 
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someone else worry about whether or not this makes us less 

of a 'college'- (67, p. 51). The junior-community college 

is an educational institution more interested in providing 

legitimate educational services than in conforming to 

preconceived notations of what is or is not collegiate 

subject matter, or who is or is not college material. 

Meetincf individual needs.—The task of the community 

college is not to adapt the student to an already pre-

arranged curriculum that has become inflexible. The goal of 

the community college is to accept each student as a sepa-

rate person with individual needs and interests and develop 

a curriculum that will move that person to the completion of 

their educational goals (69, pp. 322-3). The disappointment 

is that this does not always happen. Cross points out that 

80 percent of the freshmen entering community colleges in 

1970 agreed that "the chief benefit of a college education 

is that it increases one's earning power" (15, p. 87). 

These are students who feel fairly certain they have their 

career decisions firmly made (15, p. 89). Such was not the 

case a few years ago. According to a 1969 community junior 

college interinstitutional research council project, only 79 

percent of the community college students who went directly 

from the community college to the work field rated their 

college training and experience as helpful or extremely 

helpful in their careers (15, p. 72). 
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Usin<? C E~ C S m e e t individual needs.—Situated within 

most community colleges is the CE-CS division that goes 

beyond the traditional credit programs and semester 

sequenced courses in attempting to provide what the people 

want, when they want it. Often traditional credit programs 

and semester sequenced courses do not provide people who are 

seeking to expand their education with the learning 

experiences that are profitable according to their wishes 

and needs. However, the nontraditional educational programs 

of the CE-CS division, which can meet these needs, are not, 

as has been previously noted, always readily accepted by 

college administrators. Bushnell says, 

Offering non-credit courses flies in the face of a 
well established tradition in all higher 
education—credit is the commodity which colleges sell 
to their potential consumers. It is also the 
criterion by which states offer support to their 
higher education institutions. Once a consumer has 
accumulated a certain number of credits, he trades 
them in for a degree. The degree in turn determines 
nis admissibility to a variety of careers (6, p. 93). 

As a result, CE-CS functions as the "least developed 

and most poorly financed" (60, p. 128) area of the community 

college's activities. Avoidance of the CE-CS activity is 

noted in that some colleges refuse to list their CE-CS 

activities in their general catalogues. However, such 

institutions are ignoring a large segment of the population 

m need of the services the institution could render (90, p. 

9) . 

The other side of avoidance-acceptability was noted in 

1960 when most California community colleges favored the 



25 

abolition of the term adult education (continuing 

education). The labeling seemed, to them, to indicate that 

the program was different from other college programs and if 

different, inferior, and on a lower order of priority (60, 

p. 131). However, such a move was never successful. 

Community Colleges as Full-Service 
Institutions 

As community colleges move to become full-service 

educational institutions, Green says that significant 

changes will be noted. 

• . . (1) the community service function of the 
institution is expanded; (2) the average student load 
decreases with more persons enrolled part-time; (3) 
additional part-time faculty are utilized; (4)'the 

Pa
i
rt_time t o full-time faculty increases; 

(5) the number of students served in off-campus 
centers and in evening and weekend programs increases; 
(o) increased enrollment occurs in college by 
newspaper and television, individualized instruction 
packages, tours, and other nontraditional teaching and 
learning procedures; (7) a wider variety of people is 
served; and (8) there is a dramatic increase in the 
total number of contacts made and the numbers of 
people served by the college (28, p. 42). 

CE-CS Trends 

Harlacher (35, p. 227) lists seven significant trends in 

regard to the CE-CS function of the community college. 

These seven trends range from multi-service, outreach 

programs, to the expansion of programs to meet the needs of 

all adult age groups, and from the assumption of 

responsibility both to help the community solve many of its 

problems and to enrich the cultural life of the community. 
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Broad Range Programs 

The range of the CE-CS programs within the community 

colleges is broad. In fact the range of these programs is 

"limited only by the creativity of the leadership, the 

objectives of the institution, interest of the community, 

the means available, and provisions made by other 

institutions and organizations" (23, p. 86). This area is 

the focus of this study—the CE-CS division of the community 

college. 

The Junior-Community College 
and Its Student 

The junior-community college has been researched and 

studied by myriad individuals and institutions, among which 

is The Carnegie Commission of Higher Education. Their 

report, The 0£en Door Colleges, Policies For Community 

Colleges, was published in June, 1970. In part, this 

special report states, 

1. . . . Community colleges should be available, 
within commuting distance, to all persons throughout 

e £ 6 1 L i V S S ' e x ^ e P t i n sparsely populated areas which 
should be served by residential colleges. 

2. . . . The comprehensive college provides its 
students with a wider range of options. 

3. Community colleges should remain two-year 
institutions and not expect to become four year or 
graduate institutions. They have an important role 
to play and should not abandon it. 

4. Full transfer rights should be provided 
qualified graduates of community colleges by 
comprehensive state colleges and universities. 

5. Occupational programs should be given the 
ullest support and status within community colleges 

These programs need to be flexibly geared to the 
changing requirements of society. 
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+h* The
/q

CarVegif1
Coinm;LSSlon supports open access to 

the open door' college for all high school graduates 
and otherwise qualified individuals. 

7. The community college should charge no tuition 
or low tuition. 

8. Guidance occupational and personal—is a 
particularly important function for the community 
college, which serves so many students who are in 
the process of choosing their lifetime occupations 
and their life styles. 

9. The community college has a special 
responsibility to enrich the cultural life of its 
neighborhood and to be an active center for art, music 
and drama, and intellectual discussions. 

• • • t h e optimum size of a community colleqe 
is 2,000 to 5,000 students. If it is much smaller, it 
cannot provide a rounded program at reasonable 
cost. If it is much larger, it will compound 
unnecessarily the problems of commuting and 
parking, and it will be less likely to be a part of 
any single neighborhood. 

11. The community college by the nature of its 
purposes should relate to its local community and be 
governed by a local board or, at least, have a 
local advisory board. 
u F i n a n c i n9 should be increased and equitably 
shared by federal, state, and local governments (8, 
pp. 1-2). 

Who is the student who is going to benefit from these 

new concepts, ideas, and educational ideals as they are 

being presented by the community colleges—particularly the 

CE-CS divisions of the community colleges? The last members 

of the cohort born between 1945 and 1963 will reach maturity 

during the 1980s. Schmidt says, "Between 1977 and 1990, the 

sixteen to twenty-four year old population will fall by 

fifteen percent. Over the same time period, the thirty to 

forty-four year old group will grow by forty-eight percent" 

(80, p. 28). Cartter and Solomon (9, p. 37) say this 

decline in enrollment, between 1980 and 1994, for the 

traditional college-age group, will amount to 25 per cent. 
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In 1977 Lenz and Shaevity (53, p. x) stated that adult 

students (those beyond the eighteen to twenty-two year 

range) comprise the fastest growing segment, 48 per cent, of 

the total enrollment in higher education. Loring (54, p. 

136), reporting at the 1979 Continuing Education Conference 

sponsored by Wadsworth Publishing, agrees with this 

conclusion. 

non~traditional versus the traditional student. 

Community colleges must be prepared to meet the needs of the 

new non-traditional student (46, p.5). However, for the 

present, statistics show that while measures need to be 

taken to address the needs of the older student, the 

enrollment of the junior-community college remains mostly of 

the 'kind of student that has traditionally been the 'bread 

and butter1 customer of the two year college young people 

just above high school age" (84, pp. 39). 

The research that Sheldon and Grafton (84, pp. 

37-40) completed reveals that although the mean age for 

community college students is twenty-seven, the median age 

is about twenty, and the modal age is nineteen. While the 

seventy-fifth percentile is approximately at age thirty, 

students under twenty took 53 per cent of the units, and 

students under twenty took 75 per cent of the units. These 

researchers conclude, 
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To use a supermarket analogy, the largest number of 
customers are nineteen year olds and they are doinq 
more buying than anyone else. Put slightly more 
formally, the distribution has an extremely positive 
skew. There are more nineteen year old students than 
any other age, and they are carrying more academic 
units than anyone else (84, p. 39). 

Data from the Census Bureau concurs but also reveals 

the age of the average student is on the upswing. Nearly 

one-sixth of all people between the ages of twenty-five and 

thirty-four are enrolled in some kind of educational 

institution, whereas ten years ago only one-eighth of that 

age group were pursuing an education. Today one-third of 

all college students are twenty—five or older (55, p. 3) 

During 1982 within the Dallas County [Texas] Community 

College District there were 83,500 students enrolled in 

CE-CS programs. Of that number 38,600 were known to be 

twenty-six years of age or older. Since there were 23,600 

students enrolled who were not identified in any age 

grouping, the number could be significantly larger (17). 

The older learner.—The student of the junior-community 

college is described as "older, more experienced of life and 

complex decision making" (87, p. 25). The most profound 

educational change of this century is a change of attitude 

which no longer regards education as essentially 

preparation, but as a way of meeting the demands and 

aspirations of the present period of one's life (37, p. 41). 

Tough reports that 90 per cent of all adults are engaged in 

at least one major learning effort each year and the average 
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person conducts five different learning projects each year, 

"that is, in five distinct areas of knowledge, skill, or 

personal change" (93, p. 297). Although only 20 per cent of 

those learning experiences are planned by professionals (93, 

p. 298), almost without exception those interviewed for 

Tough's study concede that their learning experience would 

have gained beneficial input with professional assistance 

(93, p. 302). 

Therefore, although education is being seen as useful 

in every stage of life, and thus more and more adults are 

returning to the college campus, colleges are but one of the 

more than 3,500 agencies in the United States that provide 

educational opportunities for older students (91, p. 293). 

Of all of these educational opportunities the greatest has 

been supplied by the community college through divisions of 

continuing education, "where the laissez-faire policy of 

noncredit programs allows market forces to determine the 

curriculum" (61, p. 13). This is contrary to the history of 

the American system of higher education which has not tradi-

tionally addressed itself to the educational needs of older 

people. Covey says that "both in design and function higher 

education's response to older people has been one of 

neglect" (14, p. 373). 

Breaking down barriers.—These changes are naturally 

destroying many of the stereotypes that have prevailed in 

regard to older people and education, principally that 
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mental growth occurs mostly during the first third of life 

(14, p. 376). Studies show that older students are 

effective learners, they are curious and inquiring 

individuals and well qualified to be part of the college 

classroom (71, p . 1). However, these non-traditional 

students "will need special help if they are to benefit from 

college as much as others do" (86, p. 51); this may not be 

because they are less prepared but only that they are less 

confident of their capabilities. Barriers such as 

convenient scheduling, convenient class locations, and 

affordable costs still exist and represent hardships for 

many older people seeking academic or recreational 

educational opportunities. 

Educational interests among older students.—Data from 

a recent study (71, p . 3) show that academic interests rank 

high among those seeking education in their later years; 

however, academic studies, overall, rank low in the 

expressed desires and actual enrollments of older adults. 

Subject matter, as ranked from the percentage of responses 

to the study, are shown in Table I. 
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TABLE I 

SUBJECT MATTER INTEREST AMONG 
OLDER ADULTS* 

Subject 
J P e r cent 

Hobby and Recreational e-ro 
Consumer Education and Nutrition. W Acl 
Health Related W W W \ A l 
Aesthetic Appreciation W ! i ? l 
Other Home and Family Life . W ™ l 
Personal Development W W W W W 2 3% 
Basic Education (math, reading, etc.)"."."! 21% 
Academic Courses (High School, College)... ocl 

*After Rappole, (71, p. 3). 

The educational interests of the older adult are 

increasing, partially because of a more extensive 

educational background in younger years. By the end of the 

twentieth century, the median educational level attained by 

those sixty-five years of age and older will be twelve years 

and may be fourteen years, with very few having less than 

eight years of formal education (71, p. 3). 

Demographic characteristics of older students.—This 

older learner tends to be white, female, and has higher 

educational attainment than the older nonparticipant" (38, 

p. 2312). It is also believed that the "future old age 

cohorts will be better educated, healthier, and more econom-

ically self-supportive" (72, p. 39). However, with these 

added advantages, older people still are not taking advan-

tage of the educational opportunities that are available to 

them (38, p. 227; 72, p . 40). This is not all the fault of 

the aged, however, because our society has come to expect 
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the older person to withdraw from active participation in 

society, and, for the most part, they have complied (14, p. 

375). The educational interests of the older adult are 

changing not only their academic pursuits but also their 

dress, attitude, and general demeanor as newfound relation-

ships develop between the young and old as they attend and 

participate in campus activities and classes together (71, 

p. 12). 

The "New" Student 

Typically, the college student is one who scored in the 

upper half of the college aptitude test (90, p. 10). In the 

past it could be assumed that the doctor's son was more 

likely to go to college than the laborer's son, the white 

more likely than the black, and the male more likely than 

the female to continue education beyond high school 

(15, p. 5). However, according to Cross, most students 

enrolling in higher education today "will be primarily 

students whose performance at academic tasks in the past has 

been below average" (15, p. 12). Cross says that low test 

scores will distinguish new college enrollees more than any 

other identifying characteristic (15, p. 14). The 

traditional student, as opposed to Cross' "new student" who 

has lower academic ability, will be attracted to the 

four-year college while the "new student" will enter the 

public community college or vocational school (15, p. 15). 

Thus, when considering the community college student it must 
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be remembered that many are "the lowest third academically, 

and business, general, and technical course graduates" (100, 

p. 39). Roueche and Armes point to recent studies which 

reveal that "more than half the students now entering 

community colleges read below the eighth grade level, a 

decline of at least two grade levels since 1971" (76, p. 

21) . 

They then say that it is even more distressing to 

realize that "twenty to thirty-five percent of these new 

college students are functionally illiterate (reading at or 

below the fourth grade level) and that the return rate of 

minority students to community colleges after one year is 

only one in nine" (76, p. 21). However, Medesker (57, p. 

30) points out that there is a wide range of abilities among 

two-year college students, and many of them are superior in 

ability to many students in four year institutions. 

Robertson (73, p. 64) emphasizes that because of rising 

college costs, students who have moderate means but with 

excellent academic credentials will be attending community 

colleges in greater numbers than ever before. 

T h e Full-Time and Part-Time Students 

Approximately one-half of the fourteen to thirty-four 

year old students in the community colleges are part-time 

students; this percentage figure increases to 72 per cent 

when considering only the twenty-four to thirty-four year 
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old age grouping (93, pp. 3-4). CE-CS figures show ever 

increasing enrollments of part-time students who are 

desirous of educational improvement but are devoting less 

time to education than to other pursuits (51, p. 125; 55, 

p. 136). Within a large metropolitan community college 

district in Texas (83), more than 80 per cent of all 

students work thirty hours a week and 70 per cent work forty 

hours or more per week while continuing their education. 

One of the reasons for the larger percentage of part-time 

students in the community college is the fact that work and 

education go hand-in-hand for the community college student 

because frequently their socio-economic level is lower than 

their university counterparts (5, p. 4; 67, pp. 60-61; 90, 

p. 149). 

Male and Female Students 

In the 1950s and 1960s, there were more men than women, 

by three-to-one, in all institutions of higher education 

including the junior-community colleges (57, pp. 45-46). 

Numerous reasons were given for this skewed enrollment, but 

the trend has now changed. The U.S. Census (97, p.3) study 

reports that the number of women, age fourteen to 

thirty-four, enrolled in two year colleges in 1979, both 

full-time and part-time, was up 44.7 per cent over the 1974 

enrollment figures. Data for the same age category of men 

reveals a 5.6 per cent decrease over the same five-year 

period, 1974-1979 (97, p. 3). The over-thirty-five age 



36 

group portrayed a statistical figure for women up 66.8 per 

cent from 1974-1979, and the men over thirty-five, contrary 

to the fourteen to thirty-four age group for two-year 

colleges, noted an increase in enrollment of 2.3 per cent. 

The enrollment figures for the thirty-five and over age 

group applies to all colleges and universities, not just 

two-year institutions (55, p. 3). In reference to the 

male-female classification of enrollees, it should be noted 

that more women graduate from high school than do men, but 

more men enroll in college. Cross (15, p. 134) believes 

that if women entered higher education in the same 

proportion as men, there would be an additional 1.5 million 

students entering college. In this respect, Loring (54, 

p. 143) points out that finances have discouraged many women 

from seeking higher education and more educational training. 

Most financial aid programs require at least half-time 

enrollment, and many women, who are sole supporters, cannot 

attend at least half-time. 

The statistical report from a metropolitan community 

college district in Texas (17) reports a significantly 

greater enrollment of female students in the district's 

CE-CS programs than male students. Of the 83,500 students 

enrolled, 31,600 were female, 20,400 male, and 31,500 

enrollees declined to reveal their sex on enrollment forms. 
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The Ethnicity Factor 

Recently, the Office of Civil Rights of the Department 

of Education (10, pp. 6-14) reported the racial breakdown 

of undergraduate students in 2,900 American colleges and 

universities. There were fifty-four junior-community 

colleges from Texas reported in the survey. Those fifty-

four junior-community colleges reported an enrollment of 

211,700 credit students for Fall, 1978. Table II shows the 

breakdown by racial categories with one added grouping 

(other) to develop a 100 per cent enrollment grouping for 

all colleges. 

TABLE II 

ENROLLMENT BY PERCENTAGE OF RACE IN TEXAS' 
JUNIOR-COMMUNITY COLLEGES FALL 1978 AS 

COMPILED BY THE OFFICE OF 
CIVIL RIGHTS* 

Total 

Enrollment m lite Hispi anic Asian Black Indian Of hor 

211,730 

* * j-J- _ 

N % N % N % N % N % N % 

211,730 

* * j-J- _ 

145,718 

68.82 

34,751 

16.41 

1,982 

.94 

23,883 

11.28 

932 

.44 

4,464 

2.11 

-14). 

The 1982 CE-CS enrollment in a metropolitan community 

college district in Texas (17) with an unknown factor of 

39.36 per cent of the 83,500 enrollment, reveals figures 

that are much different from the statewide credit 

enrollment. Of the CE-CS enrollment for 1982, 49.66 per 

cent were white, 4.61 per cent black, 3.92 per cent 
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Hispanic, .88 per cent Asian, 1.01 per cent American 

Indian, and .50 per cent "other". As Cross says, such 

statistics indicate 

Race has been and continues to be one of the major 
barriers to higher education. Membership in an ethnic 
minority group frequently coupled with low family 
income, low parental occupational and educational 
status, poor school achievement, and low test scores 
has posed a near-insurmountable barrier to college for 
thousands of young people (15, p. 114). 

Although there were no sex indicators with this survey, 

percentages of male-female college enrollment seems to 

follow the same cultural perceptions of other areas of 

life a strong role for women in the black culture and a 

weak role for women in the Oriental and Hispanic cultures. 

In college enrollments this same cultural factor also shows 

up. Cross (15, p. 125) says that Oriental and 

Spanish-Mexican women are much less likely than men of their 

race to attend college, while black American women are a 

little more likely than their brothers to pursue education 

beyond high school. 

When comparing Oriental and Hispanic women, Cross (15, 

p. 127) notes that the Oriental women are somewhat more 

inclined to continue their education than the Hispanic 

women. Forty-four per cent of the Oriental women continue 

their education into the college classroom as compared to 37 

per cent of the Hispanic women. 
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Human Diversity 

Kerr's conclusion about the junior-community college 

student's profile is summed up in his statement that higher 

education needs to be ready 

for a student body, in the year 2000, one-half of 
whom would not be in attendance if the same 

s t u d e n t s were to apply as in the year 
1960--a higher proportion of minorities (from four to 
twenty-four percent more), of women, of part-time 
students, of older students, of commuters, of short 
term students (48, p. 7). 

After having presented a composite description of the 

junior-community college student, deferring to Dressman 

seems appropriate; he says, "there is no such thing as an 

average or typical community college student . . . (5, 

p. 60). Cohen observes, 

Perhaps, "untraditional" is—or should be—the one 
theme consistently running through any examination of 
the community college—whether in terms of curriculum, 
instruction, people, or instructional structures. In 
concept, the community college is really a phenomenon 
of twentieth-century America. It is gradually 
developing a tradition that can best be described as 
nontraditional" (12, p. 119). 

Student Retention 

Typically, the freshman who enters a community college 

will not continue into the second year of study at the 

junior—community college, not because of failure but 

because a one-year program was completed, job training was 

attained, or transfer to a senior college or university 

seemed profitable (90, p. 150). Brossman (5, p. 41) points 

out that the drop out of a student from a junior-community 
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college at which he had a pre-engineering degree plan in 

order to take a job as a technician may well represent 

success to the student instead of failure. 

Financing 

It is superfluous to state that these are uncertain 

times, economically. In like manner, the prospects for 

public financing of community colleges is uncertain, 

difficult, but not bleak. The difficulty of economic times 

simply presents challenges that the community colleges are 

especially well situated to undertake (54, p. 131; 65, p. 

41) . 

Funding for Texas Junior Community Colleges 

Standard Nine of the Standards of the College Delegate 

Assembly of the Commission on Colleges, Southern Association 

of Colleges and Schools, December 14, 1977, states, 

An institution inaugurating, continuing, or expanding 
special activities programs should have resources 
beyond those provided for the basic academic programs 

i? ^^titution. Since the quality and excellence 
of all instructional programs should be of constant 
concern to every institution, it is essential that 
the provisions for special activities should include 
an adequate administrative organization, a sound 
financial base, a competent faculty, and sufficient and 
adequate facilities for the program offered (13, p. 31) 

In Texas, junior-community colleges were established as 

early as 1922, but it was not until 1929 that the Legisla-

ture passed a junior college law that validated these insti-

tutions. Thus 1929 was a significant year for junior-
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community colleges in Texas. In 1929 a survey, which 

was conducted among thirty different colleges in several 

states, indicated that only 3 per cent of their support came 

from the state, while 46 per cent came from local taxes. 

When Texas passed its first junior-community college law in 

1929, this legislation stipulated that no state funds could 

be used for the establishment, support, or maintenance of 

those schools (103, p. 15). 

State funding.—it was not until 1941 that the state of 

Texas assumed any financial responsibility for the 

operations of the junior-community college programs it had 

legally recognized in 1929 and that had been in operation 

since 1922. That initial legislative funding provided for 

$50 per full-time student per year (57, p. 280). Through 

the years that appropriation has increased with the funding 

calculations based on a sliding scale. Today more than 50 

per cent of the community colleges' costs are paid by the 

state of Texas (101, pp. 1-3). 

Local funding. Additionally, Texas' junior-community 

colleges are partially financed by local taxes and tuition. 

Each district is permitted, by approval of its citizens, to 

levy an annual bond tax; however, that bond tax 

11. . . shall not to exceed fifty cents on the $100 
valuation of the taxable property in a junior college 
district, and the annual bond tax together with the 
annual, maintenance tax shall not exceed the aggregate 
or $1 on the $100 valuation of taxable property" (33). 



42 

Income Distribution 

The income to Texas' junior-community colleges for the 

year 1979 was distributed from among local and state taxes, 

tuition, and miscellaneous income. A breakdown of that 

income reveals that these percentages for funding were: 

local taxes, 13.7 per cent; state aid, 62.4 per cent; 

tuition, 12.3 per cent; and miscellaneous, 11.6 per cent 

(33) . 

Funding the CE-CS Program 

Funding has always been critical with CE-CS programs. 

Sharron says, 

the community college . . . has, up to this date, 
^rgely ignored the areas of community services. This 
absence of concern has been due to a lack of 
understanding of its mission and a lack of adequate 
funding from State legislatures (82, p . 1). 

F u n d e d °£ self-supporting.—When "bare bones" budgets 

are advocated, community service programs are usually the 

first to be cut or placed on a "self-supporting" basis (21, 

p. 1; 54, p. 133). Evans says that the 

availability of funds is a continuing concern for any 
community service director. With the squeeze of 
inflation, colleges are under constant pressure to 
accomplish more with less money: no program or 
activity is secure least of all community services 
(19, p. 1) . 

One midwestern state governor declared "that the 

community colleges were offering too many 'frills' courses," 

and California's Governor Brown proposed making "all 

non-essential courses 'self-supporting' and declared the 
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cost of all adult education programs 'out of control1" (2, 

p. 11). Fuller (21, p. 5) found this same philosophy to 

prevail in the results he received to a 1973 survey 

addressing continuing education. This thought was also 

expressed by Vaughan (98, p. 4) in his presentation at the 

1976 National Conference on Community Services in the 

Community College. 

This self-supporting philosophy seems to be in 

violation of the intent of Standard Nine of the College 

Delegate Assembly, which states, 

Special activities should not be determined solely on 
the principle of being 'self-supporting' but rather on 
the principle of fulfilling the educational 
responsibility of the institution to its constituents. 
Adequate financial resources must be available and 
committed to support the special activities of the 
institution (13, p. 32). 

Enrollment growth-funding decline.—It is remarkably 

contradictory that funds for CE-CS programs are being 

decreased at a time when enrollment and acceptability of 

these programs is increasing; the reason is an out-of-date 

funding formula for allocating money (74, pp. 1-10). 

The incentives to establish programs to meet real community 

needs do not exist because the least costly programs are 

addressed first in funding. Cartter and Solomon (9, p. 38) 

figure that it takes from four to six part-time adult 

students to equal one full-time undergraduate. Thus many 

community colleges cannot attain their goal of developing 

broad, comprehensive programs. It is impossible, because of 
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funding, for them to carry out their assignments (54, p. 

148; 68, p. 18; 94, p. 2; 99, p. 49; 102, p. 87). It seems 

that the original purpose of the community colleges and 

their CE-CS programs has been lost in struggles over money, 

and "the overtures about learning for life are nothing more 

than shallow rhetoric" (21, p. 1). 

Furthermore, Evans observes, 

It is all too obvious that, despite the great strides 
made in community services . . . and the greater 
awareness generated by the American Association of 
Community and Junior Colleges Community Service 
project and the National Council of Community 
Services, the battle for full acceptance of the 
community service division is far from won. The lack 
of certainty of funding is indication of the con-
tinuing need to justify the existence of community 
service and to be resourceful in obtaining funds (19, 
p. 6) . 

C E~ C S ; £ primary junior-community college function— 

Atwell and Sullins report that "Although community services 

has been recognized as one of the principal functions or 

missions of the community college for nearly three decades, 

it has achieved 'center stage1 attention for a much shorter 

period of time" (2, p. 10). The effectiveness of and need 

for CE-CS programs in helping the junior-community college 

meet its community responsibility is not debated. In fact, 

if enrollment the frequently used criteria of success—is 

used, community service programs have no difficulty offering 
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a defense since "non-credit enrollments have increased at 

a more rapid rate than have credit enrollments" (2, p. 10). 

£21 further study.—Additional information is 

constantly being made available to the student of funding of 

community service in community colleges. Harlacher (36, p. 

2) states that one of the problems with quality programs in 

community service is the type of funding available. Myran's 

(65, pp. 20-33) study contains a short section on financial 

patterns, and Traicoff's (94) working paper is a systematic 

coverage of the dimensions of various funding sources. 

Faculty and Staff 

The faculty and staff of the community college are 

considered to be professionals in their field who have 

educational backgrounds that are sufficient for the demands 

of their positions. This educational background may be a 

doctoral degree for an individual in a scientific field, or 

trade experience for a teacher in an industrial field (90, 

p. 135). Since the faculty and staff influence the nature 

of the institution and the quality of its programs, it is 

essential that they be qualified for the positions they 

fill/ regardless of the educational background needed. 

The Credit CE-CS Faculty Co-op 

With CE-CS continuing to show significant growth, it is 

possible that those who serve as credit faculty or adminis-

trators may well be asked to develop a part of their 
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teaching or administrative load in the CE-CS division as 

well as in the credit division (63, p. 130; 95, p. 4). 

However, the surveys conducted indicate that this dual role 

may not be readily accepted by the credit personnel of the 

college (50, pp. 169-205; 57, p. 178; 63, p. 130; 95, 

pp. 1-13). Although the respondents in Medsker's (57, 

p. 178) study almost unanimously agreed that the community 

college should be a multi-purpose institution, there were 

varying degrees of non-acceptance for certain adult programs 

that include vocational and inservice adult classes, broad 

general education classes for adults, in addition to public 

forums, concerts, and plays. Administrators, on the other 

hand, displayed more favor with the comprehensive 

educational role of the junior-community college (54, 

p. 197). 

Faculty assignments. Vaughan (98, p. 3) believes that 

the only way community service can ever be integrated into 

the main stream of the college is for full-time faculty to 

be assigned to community service for a part of their regular 

teaching responsibilities. If such an assignment policy 

were followed by the college, the college would 

be assured of having qualified personnel to teach 
xn the Community Service division and would have 
adequate financing for a good portion of Community 
Service since faculty members on the regular payroll 
would be involved in providing those services (98 
p. 4) . ' 
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In addition, when part-time faculty are called upon to 

fill the gaps created by full-time faculty assignment to 

community service, part-time faculty become more a part 

of the total college program and more supportive of the 

college and its purposes. At the same time, the full-time 

student, who heretofore was exposed only to the classroom 

teacher, will be touched by the banker, attorney, and 

merchant, who have chosen, on a part-time basis, to share 

their expertise with the student world. Conversely, the 

full-time faculty member will associate more closely with 

the community, not only with the regular, full-time college 

student (98, pp. 6-7). 

Faculty selection.—Many community service directors 

seem to select only certain full-time credit faculty to fill 

their teaching needs, and some have decided to ignore other 

full-time credit faculty members as possible sources for 

instructors in community service programs (63, p. 131). 

Vaughan feels that for the obvious reasons of experience, 

attitude, and the skills needed to work with the general 

community, some full-time faculty members should not be 

selected or assigned to community service teaching 

responsibilities (98, p. 7). 

Furthermore, there is obvious tension between some 

full-time faculty members and community service personnel. 

Myran believes this is a result of the "significantly 
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divergent views of the future of the community college" as 

adhered to by the two groups involved (63, p. 131). 

The Leadership of the CE-CS Program 

The Southern Association of Colleges and Schools stipu-

lates that the staff and faculty associated with special 

activities programs must be adequate and qualified to 

support the academic quality of the institution and that 

these faculty and staff members should be given the same 

recognition and benefits that others, on the same level, 

serving the institution, receive (13, p. 32). However, 

these conditions are not always met in actual teaching or 

administrative situations (93, p. 280). 

C E" C S directors.—Miles' (58, pp. 323-330) study of 168 

CE-CS directors reveals several significant facts. On the 

negative side this study found that (a) in 33 per cent 

cases noted, the title of the person directing the 

CE-CS program did not reflect any association with CE-CS 

and these administrators usually served in this position in 

addition to other administrative responsibilities at the 

college; (b) 92 per cent were men; (c) 52 per cent had no 

experience in teaching adult or continuing education; (d) 

only eleven possessed degrees related to adult or continuing 

education; (e) most had been serving in this role (not 

necessarily with the same institution) less than ten years. 

On the positive side, Miles' study reveals that (a) the 

educational level of these administrators is high (11 had 
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bachelor's degrees, 105 had master's degrees, 11 had 

specialist's degrees, and 40 had doctorates—with 56 of all 

these degrees in the field of educational administration); 

(b) 66 per cent were officially identified as directors of 

CE-CS; (c) only five had no previous administrative 

experience in any area; (d) only eight had no previous 

experience as an administrator of CE-CS programs; and (e) 

although 48 per cent had previous experience teaching adult 

or continuing education, 83 per cent of this number had 

been teaching ten or fewer years. 

These statistics are not surprising according to 

Griffith's report; from his study of data from numerous 

other authorities, Griffith concludes that 

most persons engaged in administering educational 
programs for adults or teaching in those programs do 
so without having had any systematic preparation m 
such subjects as adult development, principles of 
adult learning, and teaching or administrative 
techniques especially for adults (30, p. 200). 

Hole models and CE-CS.—Because the faculty, staff, and 

administration involved with CE-CS fill so many roles, it is 

often difficult to identify their specific overall roles. 

Describing the role of the continuing education dean, Dahl 

says, "I could use a pyramid-style building block approach 

and carefully construct the role from the sum of the parts. 

But these miniature roles are not harmonious; in fact, they 

are frequently contradictory" (16, p. 1). He views "a dean's 

role [as] made up of various part-time functions, the sum of 

which cannot be added up to a whole" (16, p. 6). 
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Because of the diversity of the responsibility involved 

for the administrator of the CE-CS division, this position, 

in effect, resembles the responsibility of "managing a small 

self-contained university which does its own promotion, 

registration, recruiting, payroll, and staffing (20, p. 7). 

Thus, this administrator is frequently looked upon as being 

inferior to others who are on the same administrative level. 

Turnage succinctly states that "philosophically if community 

services are to lose their second-class citizenship status, 

the person in charge of this function must be elevated to a 

position on par with the person in charge of instruction" 

(95, p.4). 

Community Involvement and the 
Community College 

The junior-community college has been assigned the 

superhuman task of being expected to serve the diverse 

purposes and needs of the American public by providing a 

greater variety of educational opportunities and programs 

than other educational institutions (57, p. 14). The 

community college is supposed to reflect the needs and times 

of the community in which it is located, by drawing its 

mission and priorities from that community. Rubio says, 

It is a community college because it draws its mission 
and priorities from the community. It is a community 
college because it assesses community educational 
needs and resources; it develops educational services 
in response to those needs; and it evaluates the 
results and shares its findings with the community in 
terms it can understand and support (77, p. 6). 
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To help create this community atmosphere, the 

forty-seven community college districts of the state of 

Texas are located in a strategic manner so that more than 

90 per cent of the state's residents are within commuting 

distance of a campus (77, p. 6). However, it must be 

acknowledged that simply offering classes within commuting 

distance of the populace does not constitute community-based 

education. Although education must be everywhere and not 

separate from the community, Gollattscheck and others say 

that what is needed 

is a goal that includes not just responsiveness 
to*needs, but leadership in the improvement of all 
aspects of community life. Beyond being community 
based, our colleges must now aim at human and community 
renewal. . . . A college for community renewal must no 
longer be just an agency to provide services to the 
community, it must be a vital participant in the total 
renewal process of the community (25, pp. b-/j. 

The Community and the Community 
College Working Together 

As with many other community-oriented projects, the 

community college will not be a success without positive 

community reception. In fact, Keim says, "it is unlikely 

that any college can articulate or meet its objective if the 

community within which it exists has a negative view of the 

institution and an apathetic view can be even worse" (47, p. 

2). Vaughan (98, pp. 6-7), as previously cited, emphasizes 

that one approach to creating this favorable community 

atmosphere is through the use of part-time faculty from the 



52 

genius and expertise of the community, and Keim agrees (47, 

p 91) However, if the community college truly desires to 

respond to the community, the traditional funding patterns 

that have long been followed for community colleges will 

have to be replaced with funding that is correlated to its 

community goals and programs (14, p. 119). 

Advisory networks.—Committees are vital if for no 

other reason than to create a clear understanding between 

the community and the college, lest the college promise more 

than it can deliver and the beneficiaries expect more than 

they have a right to expect (22, p. 3). Admittedly, higher 

education has always been expected to assist society in 

meeting its desires for self-improvement and advancement, 

and for a portion of society it has accomplished this task 

well (41, p. 23). However, there are specialized 

educational needs in many communities that higher education 

has not as yet addressed. In such instances, the community 

and the community college working together can solve one of 

education's greatest challenges. 

Listening and learning.—The community college must not 

allow itself to follow the example of the university. 

Birenbaum says, 

The university tradition has been one of war between 
itself and the society which sustained it . . . . Its 
success as a product of revolutionary knowledge is 
based on traditions and needs which are not entirely or 
necessarily compatable with the traditions and needs 
of America's revolutionary main themes (4, p. 65). 
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When the community and the college work together, the 

college, because of where it is situated within the 

community, can build on a background that is already estab-

lished, but at the same time point to a greater future. 

However, this demands listening and hearing. Birenbaum 

tells the story of one student, recently from Harlem and 

Vietnam, who visited the president's office to deliver 

notices of the black student's organization. 

I [Birenbaum] asked him what he was learning. He said 
that, at the street academy uptown where they had fixed 
up his English and his math so that he could get in, 
they had told him over and over again that if he ever 
got in he should listen. "Listen," they said, that is 
the way to get through." "I've listened," he said, 
"and man, I've learned something around here. This 
faculty of your's—nobody has ever taught them to 
listen" (4, p. 82). 

Community and college interaction 

Close community and college interaction will not occur 

without disrupting consequences. Education can no longer be 

elitest and closed off from the community and the issues of 

the day. Soldwedel advises, "Instead, we must decide that 

it is to become truly democratic, egalitarian, and 

integrated, increasingly open to more strata within the 

community" (85, p. 106). Birenbaum sums up the cooperation 

of the community and the college; "our learning programs and 

places should bring people and things together" (4, p. 82). 

One noted leader in the field of community service and 

community colleges, in referring to colleges and community 

integration, enumerates, 
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1. The college must become a center of community 
life by encouraging the use of college facilities and 
services by the community. 

2. The college should provide the community, 
including business and industry, with the leadership 
and coordination capabilities of the college. 

3. The college should contribute to and promote the 
cultural, intellectual, and social life of the college 
district community.... 

4. The college should provide for all age groups 
educational services that utilize the special skills 
and knowledge of the college staff and other experts 
(36, p. 19). 

It is said that even community colleges have had only 

limited success in reaching the community; "So far, the 

community—oriented college has simply been in the community, 

holding up its wares for public auction and identifying as 

its students only small segments of the total community" 

(25, p.6). However, with a community-college cooperative 

operation, achievements will include, Gollattscheck says, 

1. Not just responsiveness to needs, but leadership 
in the improvement of all aspects of community 
life . . . . 

2. The college will not just be an agency to 
provide services to the community it will be a vital 
participant in the total renewal process of the 
community . . . . 

3. The college will not be committed just to 
degrees, and credentials, and job training, and 
services, but to the continual improvement of all 
aspects of community life . . . . 

4. The college will deliver the kinds of education 
the community wants and needs and not what pedagogues 
feel is good for them and this education will be 
delivered where the learners are and not where the 
conventional college organization feels they should 
be . . . . 

5. The college will be a 'people's college1 

flourishing in the real world of the community . . . . 
6. The college will offer a model of education 

committed to the human renewal, urban renewal, 
environmental renewal, political renewal and moral and 
spiritual renewal . . . . 
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7. The college will not be concerned with the 
preservation of tradition, but with a movement toward 
meeting the needs of the people . . . . 

8. The college will have no traditional, therefore, 
no non-traditional students . . . . 

9. The college will be concerned about 
accessibility—geographic, time, learning abilities 
and attitudes . . . .(25, pp. 6-7, 12-13, 68). 

Martha Turnage also says it well; "For a community 

college to be what it is because of where it is, there must 

be an inter-penetration of the life of the community and the 

life of the college" (96, p. 1). Schonleber reminds his 

readers that 

Communities grow and communities die, but at the heart 
of every community's growth and development you will 
find always "education," just as at the heart of a 
community's decline or demise, you will find ignorance 
and fear (81, p. 4). 

In reality the community college belongs to the 

community and its governance must be in the care of others 

than only those of the local board who are elected by the 

constituency of the community. This means advisory 

committees, ad hoc bodies, and all kinds of citizens' groups 

who will provide advice that represents the broad 

backgrounds congruent with the community itself. This is 

particularly true in the field of CE-CS (47, p. 76). 

Facilities 

The junior-community college is playing a significant 

role in the educational future of this country and as such 

the campuses of these institutions "should reflect the 

uniqueness of this kind of educational institution" (67, p. 
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95). The junior-community college is not a four-year 

residential educational body, nor is it just the extension 

of a local high school. In its uniqueness the junior-

community college is meeting community needs, and to do so 

it demands a different campus arrangement that is operated 

on a different time schedule. Classes at the junior-

community college are conducted twelve months a year, seven 

days a week, and in many instances almost around the clock. 

Plans for the Future 

In the past temporary facilities and inadequate equip-

ment have inhibited the ability of the junior-community 

college to move forward in the role of higher education. 

However, new facilities for community colleges across the 

nation have helped these institutions meet the "functional, 

aesthetic and instructional needs of students and staff" 

(24, p. 29). The facilities of today's junior-community 

college have been planned, in most instances, by drawing 

upon the future. Dalby, a former community college dean, 

notes in a Health, Education, and Welfare report that "a 

comprehensive community college offers a wide variety of 

courses and programs . . . . Obsolescence within the next 

two or three decades of the physical plant, which houses 

these programs cannot be afforded (24, p. 30). 

Thus facilities are being planned for tomorrow, not 

only for today. When considering the traditional college 
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campus and its facilities, campus plans should not 

necessarily evolve along traditional lines. In a note to 

Holt, during the planning stages for a new community 

college, the following observations are made. 

To improve the functions of a college I believe 
the "Total Energy" concept must be applied—all space 
must contribute to the education of every person that 
comes on campus. This concept is almost totally 
lacking in American colleges compared to those of other 
countries. 

The "Total Energy" concept of space is much more 
important for community colleges that have to deal with 
a much greater spread of intelligence and ability. 

The "Santa Cruz" type of school relates student 
and teaching staff, teaching space and nonteaching 
space to closely that learning is a continuous process. 
The student is important. He gets help toward 
progress at all times from staff, fellow students, 
facilities. It is a more pleasant experience. Morale 
improves. Effort and achievement increase. Failure is 
reduced. 

All that can be claimed for the "Santa Cruz" 
concept is not limited to the small college or to the 
school-within-a school type of organization. I believe 
these advantages can be captured in our community 
colleges even when they go to 7,500 or more. It will 
be much more difficult to plan all of this on a larger, 
more complicated basis, but I'm certain it can be done 
(41, pp. 141-142). 

Campus without walls 

Efficient, up-to-date, adequate facilities do not 

change the need for understanding that community needs 

cannot always be met on college campuses. In fact, the 

ideal of universal access to a campus may no longer be the 

most desirable goal in providing universal access to 

post-secondary education. Although junior-community 

colleges have traditionally had campuses in either single or 

multi-campus districts, there are now many "non-campus" 
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institutions appearing (26, p. 11). The reason is "the 

existence of a large audience of adults with a wide range of 

educational needs who either cannot or will not participate 

in traditional campus-based instructional programs" (18, p. 

37). There are many who could and would pursue studies in 

conventional classroom settings, but there are many others 

who will not. Thus, the challenge of open education, as 

described by Hall (18, p. 37), which is to bring the 

institution to the people and not the people to the 

institution, seems appropriate for consideration. 

Facilities emphasis or access emphasis 

Off-campus facilities, which take educational services 

out into the community where concentrations of people exist 

day-by-day, may be the most desirable educational 

alternative for both the community and the college (51, p. 

90). This need for off-campus facilities does not appear to 

fluctuate when comparing the crowded metropolitan area to 

the sparsely populated rural community; "in both situations, 

clusters of residents do not have realistic access to the 

main campus and are better served at off-campus locations" 

(51, p. 93). In fact, some adult students may never go to 

the main campus for any of the classes they desire. Thus, 

the planning procedure for junior-community colleges will 

change from the facilities emphasis of the 1960s to an 

access emphasis for many who are discovering that 

traditional campuses are sometimes barriers to student 
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access (26, p. 36; 51, p. xiii). There are those who have 

not previously been active participants in any 

post-secondary educational endeavors, and who would not 

attend classes because they were offered on an unfamiliar 

campus or in an unfamiliar section of town, but who would 

attend if the classes were conducted nearer home in familiar 

surroundings. These facilities can be rented from high 

schools, churches, shopping centers, and various local 

governments—all of which can and should be considered and 

utilized. Speaking about these non-students and the 

non-traditional means needed to attract them, Hill says, 

In recent years the focus of the community college has 
become more clearly directed toward serving the 
educational needs of the local community. Often times 
the programs attempt to serve constituencies that have 
not been active participants in the educational 
mainstream; hence the programs often take on a 
non-traditional approach as a means of meeting 
community desires (39, p. 53). 

The type of community facilities that the junior-

community college utilizes in meeting its objectives to 

provide the educational opportunities desired by the 

community will depend on the real financial commitment of 

the college to this priority. Addressing this need of 

financial commitment, Alfred says, "Community colleges exist 

to serve the needs of the community and its diverse 

constituencies, and their role is most powerfully elicited 

under a condition of full financial support" (1, p. 92). 
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Lifelong Education and Educational Change 

The entirety of this study and all of its diverse parts 

merit consideration because of the fact that learning is a 

great national resource that cannot be neglected; "the need 

for learning—intermittent, recurring and lifelong—has 

never been greater" (25, p. 66). For the most part, 

however, Will Rogers' famous quote of fifty years ago could 

be paraphrased and applied to most people1s attitude about 

CE-CS educational programs; Rogers said, "It's just got so 

that ninety percent of the people in this country don't give 

a damn. Politics ain't worrying this country one-tenth as 

much as parking space" (103, p. 27). The words educational 

patterns could well be substituted for the word politics in 

Rogers' statement. Since educational patterns do change 

slowly, the lack of perceived change is little cause for 

concern among most people. Therefore, even though lifelong 

education is an admirable goal, "until the concept is 

actually translated into legislation and budgetary support, 

little real progress can be made" (32, p. 34). 
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CHAPTER III 

PROCEDURES FOR COLLECTION AND 

TREATMENT OF DATA 

This chapter consists of a detailed description of the 

procedures followed in the collection and treatment of the 

data for this study. The six parts into which this chapter 

is divided are (a) research design; (b) instrument 

development and validation; (c) population; (d) collection 

of data; (e) limitations; and (f) treatment of data. 

Research Design 

This study is a descriptive research project. 

Descriptive studies are defined by Turney and Robb as those 

"designed to determine the facts of current situations and 

thereby to clarify status" (4, p. 62). In this regard this 

study is designed to determine the current status of the 

Continuing Education-Community Service programs within the 

public junior-community colleges of the state of Texas. 

Instrument Development 
and Validation 

To obtain the information for this study a special 

instrument was designed. This instrument was developed in 

the following manner. 

71 
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1. In a meeting in early 1979 with the community 

service directors of a large roetropolitian community college 

district in Texas, suggestions were made for consideration 

with the initial development of the instrument. 

Collectively, the community service directors who 

participated in that meeting represent twenty-eight years of 

community service experience. One individual has had seven 

years of university community service experience in addition 

to the time he has been employed by community colleges. 

Most of these community service directors hold membership in 

state and national continuing education-community service 

associations. One participant has held state and national 

offices in a professional association and another has held a 

responsible committee position with the Adult Education 

Association of the USA. These individuals are identified in 

Appendix A. 

2. The ideas and suggestions given for consideration 

at the 1979 meeting were developed into an instrument that 

was subsequently reviewed by these same community service 

directors. Additional suggestions for revision and change 

were made. 

3. The evaluations of the community service directors 

of this large metropolitian community college district were 

again used in composing the survey questions that were to be 

incorporated into the instrument. 
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4. These preliminary survey questions were also 

evaluated by a ten-member panel that consisted of two 

university professors in the field of higher education 

(community college education or adult education), two 

community college presidents, two community college vice 

presidents (instruction), two community college vice 

presidents (business service), and two community college 

directors of CE-CS. These panelists were asked to make 

changes and revisions and offer their evaluations as to the 

practicality and use of the questions as they apply to 

their particular administrative areas. Each person who 

participated in this evaluation process is also identified 

in Appendix A. 

5. The final design critique of the instrument was 

made by an individual who is in the field of research and 

statistics. This individual is identified in Appendix A. 

6. The instrument was designed to be distributed to 

the president-provost, vice president (instruction), vice 

president (business services), and the director of CE-CS at 

each of the fifty-eight community colleges in the state of 

Texas. A copy of this instrument is included in Appendix B. 

7. The instrument used in the study was examined in 

relation to the Fry Graph for Estimating Readability which 

was developed by the Rutgers University Reading Center (2, 

pp. 361—76). Two hundred words from the introduction, the 
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instruction pages of the instrument, and from the survey 

questions were used for this test. 

8. The instrument was typed and printed in an 

attractive manner so as to make it as visibly appealing and 

attractive as possible to encourage greater participation. 

9. The relationship and applicability of each 

question in the instrument to the research questions are 

listed in Appendix C. 

Population 

The forty-seven public junior-community college 

districts of the state of Texas, as listed by the 

Coordinating Board, Texas College and University System, 

were surveyed in this study. Each of these colleges was 

contacted through the selected administrative 

personnel president—provost, vice president of instruction, 

vice president of business services, and the director of 

CE-CS. These administrative personnel are the direct 

respondents to the instrument. 

Junior and community colleges within the state of 

Texas are organized to operate under the philosophy that 

CE-CS should be available to every individual within the 

community being served by the institution (1, pp. 80-85). 

However, the extent to which this philosophy is supported 

varies from institution to institution even within the same 

system. Several of these fifty-eight public junior-community 

colleges are located in suburban areas, within the confines 
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of large cities, where myriad opportunities for educational 

and social development are available to the student 

populations. Others are located in smaller, more isolated 

rural communities where educational and social opportunities 

are available primarily through the public junior-community 

college itself. For these reasons the selected 

representatives of each of the fifty-eight public junior-

community colleges surveyed were asked to participate. 

Collection of Data 

The Coordinating Board, Texas College and University 

System, was contacted for both a list of all public 

junior-community colleges in Texas and the names of the 

administrators to be surveyed. These administrative 

personnel were also identified through the latest directory 

(3, pp. 3-50) published by the Texas Association of Colleges 

and Universities. Copies of the instruments were personally 

addressed to each administrator. Each instrument was 

accompanied by an appropriate cover letter (Appendix B), and 

each individual administrator's cooperation was solicited. 

A stamped pre-addressed return envelope also accompanied 

each instrument. Respondents were able to return their 

instruments with complete anonymity in regard to other 

personnel on the campus. 

To encourage participation a follow-up campaign was 

initiated four weeks after the initial mailing which 
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involved the use of mailed reminders (Appendix B) directed 

to each individual who had not responded to the initial 

survey request. Additional telephone contact was initiated 

six weeks after the initial mailing to encourage further 

participation. From a total population of 232 (four 

administrators at each of the fifty-eight institutions 

surveyed), 142 usable instruments were returned. This 

represents a 61 per cent response rate. 

The returned instruments were visually inspected for 

missing data and for the specific responses asked for on 

various questions. These special responses were noted and 

coded to be used in the computer analysis. A preliminary 

analysis of the data revealed inaccuracies in some of the 

demographic data reported which were corrected according to 

publicized public records. These examinations also revealed 

inadequate demographic data because not all respondents 

chose to report the classification which was requested. 

In reference to the independent variables of institutional 

location and organizational arrangement, the researcher 

made an extra effort to supply these missing demographic 

data in order to enhance the study. However, in searching 

for additional data to correct or supplement the population 

and income data supplied, it was discovered that because of 

an overlap in the recorded census population data that 

placed population counts in two or more service areas and 

districts, and because of income averaging within census 
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areas, the data collected from the respondents and from a 

study of the 1980 census data was not consistent. The 

independent variables for population and income were 

therefore dropped from the study. 

Limitations 

It is probable that even though anonymity was promised 

regarding answers to the questions of the survey instrument, 

some educators were reluctant to be candid with their 

responses or, for some other reason, did not choose to 

answer all of the questions of the instrument. Therefore, 

the data reflect only what the respondents chose to reveal 

about their perceptions of the areas covered by the study in 

regard to the CE-CS programs of the colleges where they are 

employed. 

Treatment of Data 

As the instruments were received a chart was 

constructed indicating the responses received from the 142 

individual administrators. These data are show in Table 

III. 
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RESPONSES FROM INDIVIDUAL ADMINISTRATORS 
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INSTITUTION PRESIDENT VP-BS <
 I H
 

CE-CS 

0.* 1 

1. 1 

2. 1 1 

3. 1 1 

4. 1 1 1 1 

5. 1 1 1 

6. 1 1 

7. 1 

8. 1 1 1 

9. 1 1 1 1 

10. 1 1 1 1 
•
 

i—1 
i—1 1 

12. 1 1 

13. 1 1 

14. 1 l 5* * 

15. 1 1 

16. 1 1 1 
17. 

18. 
1 

19. 1 1 1 
20. 

21. 1 l 1 
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TABLE III—Continued. 

INSTITUTION DENT VP-BS VP-1 CE-CS 
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TABLE III—Continued. 

INSTITUTION PRESIDENT VP-BS VP-1 CE-CS 

45. 

46 . 

47 . 

48 . 

4 9 . 

50 . 

5 1 . 

5 2 . 

53 . 

54 . 

55 . 

56 . 

5 7 . 

5 8 . 

5 9 . * 

TOTALS 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

35 

1 

1 

1 

23 32 52 

*Tw° responses were received from administrators for 
whom it was impossible to determine institutional 
affiliation. These responses were assigned the 
institutional number of zero and 59. 

**This particular institution is organizationally 
structured so that the CE-CS program is under the oversiqht 
of more than one director. 

Variables were identified from the survey questions 

and given identification numbers. For easier referencing, 
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these variables are identified in the discussion of the data 

treatement procedures for each research question. 

An analysis of variance was also calculated for each 

variable used in the study. A graph was constructed for 

each variable to reveal significant effects or interactions. 

Analysis Design for Research 
Question One 

Research question one asks, "What are the perceptions 

of the selected administrators of the public junior-community 

colleges of the state of Texas in regard to the current 

status of the continuing education-community service 

programs within the specified public junior-community 

colleges? How are these perceptions affected by such 

variables as (a) location of the college, (b) college 

organizational arrangement, (c) and enrollment at the 

college?" 

In order to answer the first research question, the 

responses to questionnaire items 2, 3a, 4, 7, 8, and 9 were 

coded m such a way that a negative response would imply a 

negative bias toward the CE-CS program in favor of the 

credit program; a zero would imply a neutral response; and 

a positive response would imply a positive bias toward the 

CE-CS program. Thus, a constant of three was subtracted 

from responses to questionnaire items 2, 7, 9, and a 

constant of two was subtracted from item 3a. In addition, 

the scores for questionnaire items 4, 8, 10, and 11 were 
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reversed. Coding the variables in this manner allowed a 

hypothesis of neutrality to be tested easily by computing t 

tests of hypothesis that the group means were zero. It 

should be noted that coding did not affect the standard 

deviations. The variables for the first research question 

are listed in Table IV. The following tables that identify 

each of the variables associated with the research questions 

also identify which of the variables were adjusted on a 

continuum. 

TABLE IV 

VARIABLES RELATED TO RESEARCH QUESTION ONE 

Variable Description 
Survey 
Item Reversed Adiusted 

Y1 Credentials 
for Voc-Tec la No No 

Y2 Credentials 
for CE-CS lb No No 

Y3 Credentials 
for credit lc No No 

Y4 Importance of 
CE-CS compared 
to credit 2 No Yes 

Y5 Standards of 
quality for 
CE-CS compared 
to credit 3a No Yes 

Y6 Support ser-
vices for non-
traditional 
students 4 Yes Yes 



TABLE IV—Continued. 

83 

Variable Description 
Survey 
Item Reversed Adjusted 

•7a 

-7b 

7c 

•53 

"54 

'55 

Faculty-staff 
support given 
to CE-CS com-
pared to credit 

Facility sup-
port given to 
CE-CS compared 
to credit 

Financial sup 
port given to 
CE-CS compared 
to credit 

Satisfaction 
with support 
given CE-CS 

Funding for 
CE-CS & credit 
should be on 
the same basis 
(formula) 

Multiple or 
limited CE-CS 
class offerings 

CE-CS student 
recruitement 

CE-CS is con-
sidered an 
extra"at this 
institution 

7a 

7b 

7c 

9 

10 

11 

No 

No 

No 

Yes 

No 

Yes 

No 

Yes 

Yes 

Yes 

Yes 

Yes 

Yes 

No 

No 

No 

The means and standard deviations for each of these 

variables were computed for each classification and 

cross-classification of administrative type, college 
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location, and campus organizational type. Differences among 

groups within classifications and cross-classifications were 

further tested by conducting an analysis of variance 

(ANOVA). Graphs were constructed to show significant 

differences among means. 

In addition to the variables identified in Table IV, 

four additional variables were derived as contrasts among 

the original variables. These are identified in Table V. 

TABLE V 

DERIVED VARIABLES ALSO RELATED TO 
RESEARCH QUESTION ONE 

Derived 
Variable Description 

Survey 
Item 

Re-
versed 

Ad-
justed 

10* 

11* 

12* 

13' 

Contrasting CE-CS 
credentials with 
sum of credit & 
Voc-Tec creden-
tials 

Contrasting CE-CS 
credentials with 
credit credentials 

Overall measure 
of CE—CS faculty 
& staff status 
relative to the 
other programs 

Alternative over-
all measure of 
status of CE-CS 
relative to just 
credit program 

la, lb, 
lc 

lb, lc 

1, 2, 
3a 

lb, lc 
2, 3 

No 

No 

No 

No 

No 

No 

Yes 

Yes 
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Again, means, standard deviation, and ANOVA were 

computed for these new variables. Each classification and 

cross-classification was used in computing these scores. 

Analysis Design for Research 
Question Two 

Research question two asks, "What financial commitments 

are being made to the continuing education-community service 

programs within the public junior-community colleges of the 

state of Texas as compared to the financial commitments to 

the credit programs of these same colleges? How are these 

financial commitments affected by such variables as (a) 

location of the college, (b) college organizational 

arrangement, (c) enrollment at the college, and (d) the 

continuing education-community service philosophy espoused 

by the director of the continuing education-community 

service program?" 

Variables Y, , . Y„ . Y Y v v J 
1 4 ' 1 5 ' 1 6 ' 2 4 ' 2 5 ' 3 0 ' 31 w e r e 

used to answer research question two. These variables are 

identified in Table VI. 
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TABLE VI 

VARIABLES RELATED TO RESEARCH 
QUESTION TWO 

Variable Description 
Survey 
Item 

Y14 Total operating 
budget VP-BS 17 

Y15 Instructional costs 
for credit program VP-BS 18a 

Y16 Instructional costs 
for CE-CS program VP-BS 18b 

Y24 Students enrolled in 
the credit program VP-I 17 

Y25 Students enrolled in 
the CE-CS program CE-CS 17 

Y30 Contact hours for 
the credit program VP-I 20 

Y31 Contact hours for 
the CE-CS program CE-CS 20 

Means and standard deviations on each of these 

variables were computed, tabled, and inspected. Six 

additional variables were derived as contrasts among the 

orignial variables. These are identified in Table VII. 
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Derived 
Variable 

1* 

•2* 

•3* 

"4* 

' 6 * 

TABLE VII 

DERIVED VARIABLES ALSO RELATED TO 
RESEARCH QUESTION TWO 

Description 

Percent of credit 
instructional costs 
compared to total 
budget 

Percent of CE-CS 
instructional costs 
compared to total 
budget 

Credit program 
instructional cost 
per student 

Credit program 
instructional 
cost per contact 
hour 

CE-CS program 
instructional cost 
per student 

CE-CS program 
instructional 
cost per contact 
hour 

Survey 
Item 

VP-BS 17, 18a 

VP-BS 17, 18b 

VP-BS 18a 
VP-I 17 

VP-BS 18a 
VP-I 20 

VP-BS 18b 
CE-CS 17 

VP-BS 18b 
CE-CS 20 

The means and standard deviations for each of 

these derived variables were also computed and inspected. 

Correlations were computed among the variables and 

derived variables. These correlations were tested for 

significance at the .05 level. 
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Analysis Design for Research 
Question Three 

Research question three asks, "What faculty and staff 

commitments are being made to assist the continuing 

education-community service programs of the public junior-

community colleges of the state of Texas as compared to the 

faculty and staff commitments made to the credit programs of 

the same colleges? How are these commitments affected by 

such variables as (a) location of the college, (b) college 

organizational arrangement, (c) enrollment at the college, 

and (d) the continuing education-community service 

philosophy espoused by the director of the continuing 

education-community service program?" 

The variables used in the analysis of research question 

three were derived from the responses of both the vice 

presidents of instruction and the directors of CE-CS. These 

variables are identified in Table VIII. 
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25 

"26 

27 

28 

29 

30 

31 

50 

TABLE VIII 

VARIABLES RELATED TO RESEARCH 
QUESTION THREE 

Variable Description 
Respondent 

51 

52 

Number of students 
enrolled for credit 

Number of students 
enrolled for CE-CS 

Number of full-time 
faculty, credit 

Number of part-time 
faculty, credit 

Number of full-time 
faculty, CE-CS 

Number of part—time 
faculty, CE-CS 

Contact hours gen-
erated by credit 
faculty 

Contact hours gen-
erated by CE-CS 
faculty 

Are full time credit 
faculty permitted to 
teach in CE-CS to 
complete their load? 

Number of full—time 
credit faculty 
teaching for CE-CS 
to complete their load 

The attitude of full-
time credit faculty 
toward teaching for 
CE-CS for load 

17 

17 

19a 

19b 

19a 

19b 

20 

20 

23a 

23b 

24 

VP I 

Director 
CE-CS 

VP I 

VP I 

Director 
CE-CS 

Director 
CE-CS 

VP I 

Director 
CE-CS 

VP I 

VP I 

VP I 
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The means, standard deviations, and correlations were 

computed for each of these variables. An additional eight 

variables were derived as contrasts among the original 

variables. These derived variables are identified in Table 

IX. 

TABLE IX 

DERIVED VARIABLES ALSO RELATED TO 
RESEARCH QUESTION THREE 

Derived 
Variable Description 

Combined 
Process 

1* 

2* 

•4* 

6* 

Student to full-time 
ratio, credit 

Student to part-time 
ratio, credit 

Student to full-time 
ratio, CE-CS 

Student to part-time 
ratio, CE-CS 

Contact hours to full 
faculty ratio, credit 

Contact hours to part 
faculty ratio, credit 

Contact hours to full 
faculty ratio, CE-CS 

faculty 

faculty 

faculty 

faculty 

-time 

-time 

time 

Contact hours to part-time 
faculty ratio, CE-CS 

Y 24 / *26 

Y 24 1 Y 27 

Y 25 ' Y 27 

Y 25 1 Y 28 

Y 30 ' Y26 

Y 30 / Y 27 

Y31 1 Y28 

Y 31 ' Y 29 
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Means, standard deviations and correlations were also 

computed for each of these variables. The correlations 

were tested for significance at the .05 level using a two-

tailed test. 

Analysis Design for Research 
Question Four 

Research question four asks, "What facility 

arrangements are being made by the administrators of the 

public junior-community colleges of the state of Texas to 

meet the demands of the continuing education-community 

service programs in those public junior-community colleges 

as compared to the facility commitments being made to their 

credit programs? Are these facility commitments affected 

by such variables as (a) location of the college, (b) 

college organizational arrangement, (c) enrollment at the 

college, and (d) the continuing education-community service 

philosophy espoused by the director of the continuing 

education-community service program?" 

Research question four was answered using the means 

and standard deviations for each of the variables identified 

m Table X. Correlations for each cross-classification 

were tested for significance at the .05 level using a 

two-tailed test. 
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VARIABLES RELATED TO RESEARCH 
QUESTION FOUR 
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Variable Description 
Survey 
Item Respondent 

Y12 
Effort made to 
accomodate credit 
need for off campus 
classrooms 22 VP I 

Y13 
Effort made to 
accommodate CE-CS 
need for off campus 
classrooms 22 

Director 
CE-CS 

Y32 
% of off campus 
classrooms used by 
credit program 21a VP I 

Y33 
% of off campus 
classrooms used by 
CE-CS program 21a 

Director 
CE-CS 

Y34 % of on campus 
classrooms used by 
credit program 21b VP I 

Y35 % of on campus 
classrooms used by 
CE-CS program 21b 

Director 
CE-CS 

Analysis Design for Research 
Question Five 

Research question five asks, "What is the experience, 

educational background, and administrative responsibility of 

the continuing education-community service administrators 

within the public junior-community colleges of the state of 
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Texas? How is that experience, educational background and 

administrative responsibility affected by such variables as 

(a) location of the college, (b) college organizational 

arrangement, (c) enrollment at the college, and (d) the 

continuing education-community service philosophy espoused 

by the director of the continuing education-community 

service program?" 

Research question five was analyzed by computing the 

frequency and percentage for each of the variables 

identified in Table XI. These frequencies and percentages 

were then used in cross-classifications with the college 

location and campus type. 

TABLE XI 

VARIABLES RELATED TO RESEARCH 
QUESTION FIVE 

Variable Description 
Survey 
Item Reversed 

Y43 
Years of employment CE-CS, 23 No 

Y44 
Previous employment 
in CE-CS CE-CS, 24 No 

LO
 

Highest degree held CE-CS, 25a No 

Y46 
Highest degree 
working toward CE-CS, 25b No 

Y47 
Ability to assume 
leadership role at 
your institution CE-CS, 26 Yes 
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Variable Y ^ was reversed and subtracted from a 

constant of three to yield a variable whose value of 

zero reflected neutrality. Variables Y ^ and Y ^ were then 

cross-classified with Y^*. 

Analysis Design for Research 
Question Six 

Research question six asks, "What is the extent of 

community involvement and how important is that involvement 

in planning the curriculum for the continuing education-

community service programs within the public junior-community 

colleges of the state of Texas? How is the extent and 

importance of community involvement affected by such 

variables as (a) location of the college, (b) college 

organizational arrangement, (c) enrollment at the college, 

and (d) the continuing education-community service 

philosophy espoused by the director of the continuing 

education-community service program?" 

Research question six was analyzed through the use of 

variables Y ^ through Y ^ a s identified in Table XII. These 

variables were reversed for this study. The reversal was 

accomplished by subtracting the variable from a constant of 

five. Since the maximum response to any of these variables 

is four, subtracting the responses from a constant of five 

yields the reversal needed for zero to indicate neutrality. 
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TABLE XII 

VARIALBES RELATED TO RESEARCH 
QUESTION SIX 

Variable Description 
Survey 
Item Reversed 

Y 
37 

Community involvement 
in the credit program 12a Yes 

CO
 

cn 

Community involvement 
in the CE-CS program 12b Yes 

Y39 
The importance of 
community involvement 
in the credit program 13a Yes 

Y40 The importance of 
community involvement 
in the CE-CS program 13b Yes 

i—1
 

Administrative involvement 
in the community and its 
importance to the credit 
program 14a Yes 

Y42 Administrative involvement 
in the community and its 
importance to the CE-CS 
program 14b Yes 

The mean, standard deviation, and an analysis of 

variance (ANOVA) were computed for the original variables 

identified in Table XII for each classification and 

cross-classification of administrative type, college 

location, and campus organizational type. Again, graphs 

were constructed to show significant differences. 

In addition to the variables identified in Table XII, 

six variables were derived as contrasts among the original 
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variables. The means, standard deviations, and ANOVA were 

also computed for these derived variables. These variables 

are identified in Table XIII. 

TABLE XIII 

DERIVED VARIABLES ALSO RELATED 
TO RESEARCH QUESTION SIX 

Derived 
Variable Process 

Description 
and Results 

Yl* 
Y -Y 
38* 37* 

(CE-CS)-(credit); 
positive answer 
favors CE-CS 

Y2* 
Y -Y 
40* 39* 

(CE-CS)-(credit); 
positive answer 
favors CE-CS 

Y3* 
Y -Y 
42* 41* 

(CE-CS) - (credit) ; 
positive answer 
favors CE-CS 

Y4* 
Y -Y 
40* 38* 

Importance vs 
involvement, CE-CS 

Y5* 
Y -Y 
39* 37* 

Importance vs 
involvement, credit 

Y6* 
Y -Y 
4* 5* Difference between 

CE-CS and credit 
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CHAPTER IV 

ANALYSIS OF DATA AND FINDINGS 

Introduction 

The results of this study, which is designed to 

identify the status of the Continuing Education-Community 

Service programs in the public junior-community colleges of 

the state of Texas as perceived by the respondent 

administrators, are presented in this chapter in relation to 

the six research questions stated in Chapter I. Demographic 

data, where applicable, are used in the analysis of the 

questions. 

Demographic Data 

Vital demographic data were requested from each of the 

administrators addressed. Although most of the respondents 

provided this special information as a part of their 

particular response record, some chose not to respond to 

these specific questions. The requested demographics that 

called for numerical responses (e.g., student enrollment, 

numbers of faculty, and budget and expenditure of dollars) 

were specified to cover data from the 1981-1982 academic 

year. 

98 
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Demographic Data Supplied by 
the Presidents 

The presidents supplied information concerning the 

physical status of their institutions. These data include 

the location of the institution, and campus organizational 

arrangement. 

College location.—Within the state of Texas there are 

fifty-eight public junior and community colleges. 

Thirty-four presidents responded with information relative 

to the location of their institutions. Ten of these 

institutions are rural colleges, 19 are suburban colleges, 

and 5 are inner-city colleges. One president chose not to 

respond to the demographic questions. The responses by 

these 34 presidents were extrapulated to identify the 

location of the institutions served by the vice presidents 

of business service, the vice presidents of instruction, and 

the directors of CE-CS. 

Organizational arrangement.—In regard to the 

organizational arrangement of these colleges, the 

presidents' responses reveal that there are 22 single-

campus organizations, 6 multi-campus organizations, and 

6 multi-college organizations. (Excluding the one 

presidential response that did not reveal this demographic 

data. These data concerning the organizational arrangement 

also were extrapulated to identify the responses from the 

vice presidents and the directors of CE-CS (as noted in the 
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previous discussion relating to college location). These 

data, relating to college location and campus organizational 

arrangement, are shown in Table XIV. 

Demographic Data Supplied by the Vice 
Presidents of Business Service 

The vice presidents of business service supplied data 

concerning each institutions' total operating budget and 

income. Total operating budgets range from $1.9 million to 

$21.9 million with a mean of $10.2 million and a standard 

deviation of $7.5 million. These data are used to compute 

instructional costs for both the credit and CE-CS programs 

(research question two). Some vice presidents of business 

service supplied very limited and sparse data regarding cost 

of instruction for both the credit and CE-CS programs, total 

revenues received for both programs, and the disbursement of 

unused funds at the end of each fiscal year. 

Demographic Data Supplied By The Vice 
Presidents of Instruction 

The vice presidents of instruction responded with 

information concerning the credit division. This 

information includes an accounting of the total enrollment 

for the credit programs, enrollment allocated between TEA 

and non-TEA students, numbers of faculty (both full-time and 

part-time for the credit program), credit program contact 

hours, credit program room usage both on and off campus, 

numbers of full-time credit faculty teaching for CE-CS to 
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complete their assigned teaching load, and their perceptions 

of the attitude of their faculty toward teaching for CE-CS. 

Total credit enrollment.—Fourteen (44%) of the 

responding vice presidents of instruction answered questions 

concerning credit enrollment which range from 3,100 to 

35,117 students, with a mean of 11,113 and a standard 

deviation of 8,497. In addition, 11 (34%) of these 

respondents supplied credit contact hour information; 

student enrollment at these institutions totals 136,000, 

which yields 64.7 million contact hours of instruction 

with a mean of 1.9 million and a standard deviation of 

1.5 million. 

Faculty and perceived faculty attitudes.—Twenty-seven 

(84%) vice presidents of instruction reported a total 

faculty of 2,750 full-time instructors and 3,335 part-time 

instructors, or 1.21 part-time faculty for every full-time 

faculty member. Fourteen (52%) of the 27 vice presidents of 

instruction note that full-time credit faculty were 

permitted to fulfill a part of their teaching load by 

teaching CE-CS classes. However, among these 14 responses, 

only 6 full-time credit faculty members teach CE-CS classes 

as a part of their teaching load, all of whom are employed 

by only 3 of the reporting colleges. 

The administrators' perceptions of the attitude of 

their full-time credit faculty toward a partial shift of 



103 

their teaching load from credit to CE-CS classes are very 

erratic. Five (16%) of the respondents, who said that the 

shift of the teaching load would be permitted at their 

institutions, refused to speculate on the response to such a 

decision from their faculty. Only 2 (6%) respondents, who 

said this teaching-load shift could be utilized by the 

full-time credit faculty, perceive a positive attitude on 

the part of their faculty to such a move; 7 (22%) 

respondents said this shift would not be viewed favorably by 

faculty. However, 2 (6%) respondents, who said such a 

policy is not the practice at their institutions, believe 

such a move would be favorably accepted by faculty. 

Demographic Data Supplied by 
the CE-CS Directors 

CE-CS directors supplied the same information for 

their programs as that reported by vice presidents of 

instruction for credit programs. In addition, CE-CS 

directors responded to questions concerning their employment 

background in the CE-CS field, their educational credentials, 

and their own and their institution's philosophy toward 

CE-CS. 

Total CE-CS enrollment.—Eighteen (35%) CE-CS directors 

supplied enrollment information that provides a total 

enrollment of 180,261, with a mean enrollment of 9,671 and a 

standard deviation of 7,150. Seventeen (33%) respondents 

also supplied CE-CS contact hour information. The total 
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student enrollment reported for CE-CS programs is 177,261; 

this generates 3.8 million CE-CS contact hours, with a mean 

of 211,000 contact hours and a standard deviation of 

177,000. 

CE-CS faculty, full-time and part-time.—Forty (77%) 

directors reported a full-time faculty that ranges from zero 

to 50. The total full-time faculty who serve these 40 CE-CS 

programs is 167; however, more than half that number are 

simultaneously employed by two colleges. The number of 

part-time faculty reported by 39 (75%) CE-CS directors is 

4,538, or 27 part-time teaching faculty to every full-time 

faculty member. 

Research Question One 

The rationale for research question one was to 

establish the overall perception of the respondent 

administrators regarding the current status of CE-CS 

programs in the public junior-community colleges of the 

state of Texas. The several subquestions under research 

question one are treated sequentially. (See Chapter III, 

Tables IV and V, for the analysis design for research 

question one.) 

Degree Requirements for New Administrators 

The first subquestion is concerned with degree require-

ments for the placement of new administrators. The data 
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used to study these questions were obtained from combined 

variables Y^Q* and Y12*. 

Combined variable Y^Q* was obtained by contrasting 

the CE-CS credentials with the sum of both credit and 

vocational-technical credentials as derived from answers to 

survey questions la, lb, and lc. Combined variable Y^2* was 

developed to show an overall measure of the CE-CS faculty 

and staff status relative to both credit and vocational-

technical programs. The means and standard deviations of 

these derived variables (cross-classified by type of 

administrator, type of campus location, and organizational 

arrangement) are shown in Appendix D, Tables XXXXVIII and 

XXXXIX. 

A two-by-two analysis of variance (administrator type 

by type of location) on each of the derived variables Y^Q* 

and Y^2*/ discloses no significant main effects or 

interactions. Similarly, an analysis of variance 

(administrator type by type of campus) also yields no 

significant effects. 

An ancillary analysis of the data used in deriving 

variables Y^Q^ and Y^0* yields the data presented in 

Table XV. There are three primary areas of instruction 

within the junior-community college—vocational-technical, 

credit, and continuing education divisions. The data 

indicate that the majority of instructional administrators 

should be selected from faculty who have a Master's degree 

(60%) or a doctorate (17%). 
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TABLE XV 

FREQUENCY AND PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES 
RELATING TO DEGREE CREDENTIALS FOR 

INSTRUCTIONAL ADMINISTRATORS 
(N=142) 

Educational Division 

Variable 

Voc-
Tech CE-CS Credit 

Variable N % N % N % 

Degree 
Require-
ments . . 

A* 2 
1.41 

3 
2.11 

0 
.00 

B* 18 
12.68 

11 
7.75 

0 
.00 

C* 1 
.70 

0 
.00 

0 
.00 

D* 4 
2.82 

10 
7.04 

4 
2.82 

E* 89 
62.68 

93 
65.49 

72 
50.70 

F* 12 
8.45 

11 
7.75 

50 
35.21 

G* 16 
11.27 

14 
9.86 

16 
11.27 

Total 142 
100.00 

142 
100.00 

142 
100.00 

Experience; C = AA-AS; D = BA-BS; E = MA-MS (Equivalent); 
F = PhD-EdD (Equivalent); G = No Response. 

Vocational-technical programs.—The majority (63%) of 

the responses relating to the vocational-technical programs 

indicates that administrators in vocational-technical areas 
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should possess at least a Master's degree. However, 13 per 

cent of the respondents feel that justifiable work 

experience in the vocational area to be administered would 

be sufficient even if the individual does not possess an 

academic degree. 

CE-CS programs.—Administrators for CE-CS programs 

should possess at least a Master's degree according 

to 65 per cent of the respondents. Eight per cent of the 

respondents acknowledge they would prefer administrators who 

have an earned doctorate. 

Credit programs.—To serve as administrators for 

credit programs, individuals must possess either a Master's 

or doctoral degree; the majority (51%) desire administrators 

who have at least a Master's degree, but 35 per cent feel 

these administrators should have an earned doctorate. 

No one feels that administrators for credit programs should 

possess less than a baccalaureate degree. 

Administrative Responsibility 

The second subquestion was designed to address 

administrative responsibility as preceived by the 

administrators. The data used to answer the question were 

obtained from variables Y. and Y_. 
4 5 

Variable Y4 addresses the opinion of the administrators 

concerning the importance of administrative assignments. 

Variable Y^ addresses the standards of quality expected of 
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these administrators. Means and standard deviations for 

these variables (cross-classified by type of administrator, 

type of campus location, and organizational arrangement) are 

given in Appendix D, Tables L and LI. 

A two-by-two analysis of variance (administrator type 

by type of location) for each of the variables Y. and Yc 
4 5 

yields no significant main effects or interactions. 

Similarly an analysis of variance (administrator type by 

type of campus organizational arrangement) yields no 

significant effects. An ancillary analysis of the responses 

for variables Y4 and Y5 results in the following findings. 

Importance of responsibility.—As shown by data in Table 

XVI, the perception of 48 per cent of the administrators is 

that credit and CE-CS administrators, who are working on the 

same administrative level, have an assignment of equal 

importance. However, the responses from 52 (37%) 

administrators suggest an opinion that is skewed toward a 

greater importance for credit administrators. These 52 

administrators indicate that credit administrators either 

have a "considerably more important" (20%) or "somewhat more 

important" (17%) assignment than do CE—CS administrators. 

Nine (6%) other respondents feel that CE-CS administrative 

responsibility is more important than that of credit 

administrators. 
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TABLE XVI 

FREQUENCY AND PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES 
REGARDING ADMINISTRATIVE RESPONSIBILITY 

BETWEEN CREDIT AND CE-CS 
ADMINISTRATORS 

(N=142) 

Variable N % 

Administrators in the 
credit program . 

Have a considerably more 
important job than the 
director. 28 19.72 

Have a somewhat more 
important job than 
the director. 24 16.90 

Have an assignment 
of equal importance 
with the director. 68 47.89 

Have a somewhat less 
important assignment. 8 5.63 

Have a considerably 
less important job 
than the director. 1 .70 

No response 13 9.15 

Total 142 100.00 

Standards of quality and training.—According to data 

shown in Table XVII, it should to be noted that the 

standards of quality expected of faculty and administrators 

are the same for both the credit and CE-CS programs; this is 

the perception of 55 per cent of the respondents. The 



110 

responses of the remaining administrators suggest that in 

their opinions the standards were higher for credit 

programs. 

TABLE XVII 

FREQUENCY AND PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES 
REGARDING THE ADMINISTRATORS' PERCEPTIONS OF THE 
INSTITUTIONS* STANDARDS OF QUALITY EXPECTED TO 

BE MET BY THE FACULTY AND ADMINISTRATORS 
(N=142) 

Variable 

Standards of 
quality are . . . 

Higher for those with the 
credit program than for 
those with the CE-CS 
CE-CS program 

The same for those with 
the credit and those 
with the CE-CS 
programs 

Higher for those with 
the CE-CS program than 
for those with the 
credit program 

No response 

Total 

35.92 

9.15 

54.93 

100.00 

In this regard, as the data in Table XVIII show, the 

quality of training and supervision (overall professional 

development) is felt to be the same for both programs by 61 

per cent of the administrators. However, another 29.58 per 
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cent of the administrators feel that the training and 

direction given to meet institutional standards of quality 

are seldom the same for both programs. 

TABLE XVIII 

FREQUENCY AND PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES 
REGARDING THE QUALITY OF TRAINING PROVIDED FOR 

ADMINISTRATORS AND FACULTY OF BOTH THE 
CREDIT AND CE-CS PROGRAMS 

(N=142) 

Variable N % 

Quality of training 
and supervision is 
the same . . . 

Always 16 11.27 

Usually 71 50.00 

Seldom 42 29.58 

Never 0 .00 

No Response 13 9.15 

Total 142 100.00 

Support Services 

Another subquestion pertaining to research question one 

is concerned with the support services provided for 

nontraditional (week-end and evening) students. The data 

used to study this question is supplied by variable Y,. 

Variable Yg was designed to obtain data relating to the 

amount of support services being supplied to meet the needs 

of nontraditional students. Means and standard deviations 
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for this variable (cross-classified by type of adminis-

trator, type of campus location and type of organi-

zational arrangement) are presented in Appendix D, in 

Table LII. 

A two-by-two analysis of variance (administrator type 

by type of location) for variable Yg yields a significant 

two-way interaction. The F ratio is 4.161, which is 

significant at the .001 level. The interaction is shown in 

Appendix E, Figure 1. The greatest differences are found in 

the responses of administrators from inner-city institutions 

where responses range from a mean of 1.00 to a mean of -.50. 

In relating to the needs of nontraditional students many 

inner-city colleges are limited by lack of facilities and 

other confining constraints such as favorable scheduling. 

A two-way analysis of variance (administrator type and 

campus organizational type) was also computed. This 

analysis of variance yields no significant effects. 

An ancillary analysis of the responses for variable Y, 
6 

yields the following findings. Support services, which are 

so vital to the success of any educational institution's 

venture in meeting the educational needs of its students 

(including library services, counseling, food services, 

bookstore and business office accessibility), are adequately 

meeting the needs of the non-traditional student (the 

evening and weekend student). This perception is held by 60 

per cent of the respondents as shown by data in Table XIX. 
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TABLE XIX 

FREQUENCY AND PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES 
REGARDING THE SUPPORT SERVICES PROVIDED THE 

NON-TRADITIONAL STUDENTS 
(N=142) 

Variable N % 

Services Meet 
Needs . . . 

Exceptionally Well 17 11.97 

Adequately 85 59.86 

Barely 25 17.61 

Poorly or Rarely 3 

\—1 
i—1 • 
C

N
 

No response 12 8.45 

Total 142 100.00 

Seventeen respondents (12%) feel that these needs were 

being exceptionally well met. However, 28 (20%) respondents 

feel that the needs of the non-traditional student were 

either barely, poorly, or rarely being met. 

The frequency and per cent distribution data that 

reveal individual administrative responses, as shown in 

Table XX, indicate this general over-all satisfaction with 

the services provided non-traditional students. However, it 

should be noted that there is some dissatisfaction with the 

services provided these students, primarily from the CE-CS 

directors. 
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Internal Support 

The fourth subquestion is concerned with the amount of 

internal support given to credit and CE-CS programs. The 

data used to study this subquestion were obtained from 

variables and Y T h e s e variables were designed 

to provide information concerning the support (faculty-staff, 

facility, and financial) provided for both credit and CE-CS 

programs. Means and standard deviations for these variables 

(cross-classified administrator type by location type and 

administrator type by campus type) are presented in Appendix 

D, Tables LIII, LIV, and LV. 

Two-by-two analysis of variance (administrator type by 

type of location) for variables Y7a, Y7b, and Y7c, disclose 

significant main effects for variables Y_ , and Y_, , but the 
/ ci 7D 

analysis yields no significant effects for variable Y_ . 
7c 

The main effects due to location type for variable Y_ 
/ cl 

yields an F ratio of 6.020, which is significant at the 

.003 level of probability. The responses of all 

administrators suggest that more assistance in securing 

faculty-staff is given to credit divisions than to CE-CS 

divisions. The difference noted by the ANOVA is among 

the means for the administrators of the inner-city colleges. 

These data, as depicted in Appendix E, Figure 2, reveal that 

the responses of the administrators from the inner-city 

colleges feel that considerably more effort is given to 

assist CE-CS divisions to meet its faculty-staff needs than 
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is given by either the rural or suburban institutions. 

However, the responses of inner-city college administrators 

are still in agreement with those provided by administrators 

of rural and suburban colleges in that all agree that more 

support is given to meet faculty-staff needs of credit 

divisions than CE-CS divisions. 

In relation to variable the main effect due to 

administrator type yields an F ratio of 3.023 (p<.003), 

and the main effect due to location yields an F ratio of 

5.541 (p<^.005). When examining the responses in regard to 

facility support, it suggests that credit divisions receive 

more assistance than CE-CS divisions. The differences in 

the responses are depicted in Appendix E, Figure 3. 

The responses of CE-CS directors and vice presidents of 

instruction are the most negative as they consider 

institutional willingness to meet CE-CS facility needs. 

When comparing administrative responses by location 

type, all of the mean scores suggest that credit divisions 

are given more facility support than CE-CS divisions. 

Again, inner-city colleges are more favorably inclined 

to assist CE-CS divisions in meeting their facility 

needs than are the rural or suburban colleges. Inner-

city colleges, recognizing their shortage of institutional 

facilities and the need of their programs to move to other, 

outside facilities, indicate more willingness to 

participate in the search for and securing of location sites 
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to insure the success of their programs, whether credit or 

CE-CS. These data are depicted in Appendix E, Figure 4. 

Administrative Satisfaction with the 
Degree of Overall CE-CS Support 

Subquestion four is also concerned with the degree of 

satisfaction administrators express with regard to the 

distribution of the overall support (faculty-staff, 

facility, and financial) that is made for CE-CS programs. 

Variable Yg provides the data that measures the satisfaction 

of the administrators with this distribution of overall 

institutional support. Means and standard deviations 

for variable Yg (cross-classified administrator type by 

location type, and administrator type by campus type) are 

presented in Appendix D, Table LVI. 

A two-by-two analysis of variance (administrator type 

by location type) for variable Yg yields significant main 

effects due to administrator type and location type. The 

F ratio for the administrator type is 3.694 (p<.014). For 

the location type, the F ratio is 6.065 (p<.003) 

The perception of the administrators in relation to the 

overall support (faculty-staff, facility, and financial) 

for CE-CS programs is depicted in Appendix E, Figure 5. The 

data suggest that all administrators are satisfied with the 

support provided, but the responses of CE-CS directors are 

less positive than those received from the other three 

administrator groups. Combined, the means of presidents 
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and vice presidents of business services are in close 

proximity, as are the responses of vice presidents of 

instruction and CE-CS directors. The two administrator 

groups that are most closely associated with the 

instructional needs of the institution—vice presidents of 

instruction and CE-CS directors—are the groups that are 

most dissatisfied with the overall support being provided to 

CE-CS programs. On the other hand, the two administrator 

groups that are most concerned with total institutional 

operations and the funds needed to support all programs of 

the institutions (instructional, student services, business 

services, administrative, etc.)—the presidents and the vice 

presidents of business service, are more satisfied with the 

overall distribution of support to CE-CS programs. 

When examined from the perspective of the location of 

the institutions (rural, suburban, inner-city), Figure 6 

(Appendix E) shows that administrators from suburban 

colleges are less positive about the overall support given 

CE-CS programs than the administrators of either the rural 

or inner-city institutions. The CE-CS programs at many of 

these rural and inner-city institutions are much smaller 

than those operated by the subruban colleges; hence, there 

is a greater need for CE-CS program support at the suburban 

colleges. 
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A two-by-two analysis of variance (administrator type 

for organizational type) was also computed for variable Y 
8 • 

This analysis does not reveal any significant effects. 

An ancilliary analysis of the responses for variable Y 
8 

yields the data findings presented in Table XXI. These data 

indicate that credit programs are given considerably more 

support than CE-CS programs. 

As shown by data in Table XXII, the administrators 

perceive that the overall support given CE-CS programs is 

less than that given credit programs. They are satisfied, 

however, with the level of overall support (faculty-staff, 

facility, and finance) being given CE-CS programs. 
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TABLE XXII 

FREQUENCY AND PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES 
REGARDING RESPONDENTS SATISFACTION WITH THE 
COMBINED SUPPORT GIVEN THE CE-CS PROGRAMS 

(N=142) 

Satisfaction with 
Support Given . . . 

Completely satisfied 

Satisfied 

Neutral 

Unsatisfied 

Definitely unsatisfied 

No response 

Total 

9.15 

50.70 

15.49 

14.79 

9.15 

100 .00 

Financial Support 

Subquestion five addresses the financial support given 

to both the credit and CE-CS programs. The purpose of 

subquestion five is to determine whether or not 

administrative perceptions favor funding for the two 

programs on the same basis (from a common formula). 

The data from variable Yg were used for this purpose. 

Means and standard deviations for variable Yg (cross-

classified administrator type and location type and 

administrator type and campus type) are given in Appendix D, 

Tables LVII. A two-by-two analysis of variance 
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(administrator type by type of campus location) for variable 

Y9 reveals a significant main effect for the administrators 

(F = 4.983; p<.003) . 

When the administrators responded concerning their 

perceptions of creating an equal funding formula for CE-CS 

and credit programs, the mean scores of vice presidents of 

instruction and presidents were almost equal. The greatest 

difference is between the means of vice presidents of 

instruction and CE-CS directors which reflect the on-going 

pursuit by directors of CE-CS programs for greater 

recognition and greater financial support to help underwrite 

the programs they desire to enact. These data are depicted 

in Appendix E, Figure 7. 

A two-by-two analysis of variance (administrator type 

by campus type) for variable Yg yields a significant main 

effect due administrator type (F = 2.961; p<.036). In 

relation to campus organizational arrangement, CE-CS 

directors were more concerned about a common formula for 

funding than are the other three administrator groups. 

These data are depicted in Appendix E, Figure 8. 

An ancilliary analysis of the responses for variable Yg 

yields the data shown in Table XIII. The majority (51%) of 

the administrators do not feel that both the credit and 

CE-CS programs should be funded on the same basis (from a 

common formula). 
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TABLE XXIII 

FREQUENCY AND PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES 
REGARDING THE RESPONDENTS1 PERCEPTIONS OF 

FUNDING FOR CREDIT AND CE-CS PROGAMS 
(N=142) 

Variable N % 

Programs Should be 
Funded the Same . 

Definitely Agree 10 7.04 

Agree 29 20.42 

Neutral 16 11.27 

Disagree 53 37.32 

Definitely Disagree 19 13.38 

No response 16 11.27 

Total 142 100.00 

CE-CS Course Offerings 

The next subquestion addresses the course offerings 

planned and conducted by CE-CS departments as such planned 

courses and offerings are perceived by the four groups of 

administrators. These perceptions are based on whether or 

not CE-CS departments should offer a limited number of 

classes, most of which attract at least the minimum enroll-

ment and thus are offered, or if they should offer an 

unlimited number of classes, many of which are cancelled 

because of lack of minimum enrollment. 

Means and standard deviations for variable 

(cross-classified by type of administrator, type of campus 
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location, and type of organizational arrangement) are shown 

in Appendix D, Table LVIII. Two-way analysis of variance 

(administrator type by campus location and administrator 

type by campus organizational arrangement) were 

computed. There are no significant relationships. 

An ancilliary analysis of the responses for variable 

Y53 ¥ i e l d s the results presented in Table XXIV. 

Forty-five per cent of the administrators either agree or 

definitely agree that the philosophy of multiple rather than 

limited course offerings should prevail. 

TABLE XXIV 

FREQUENCY AND PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES 
REGARDING THE PHILOSOPHY OF MULTIPLE VS. LIMITED 

CE-CS COURSE OFFERINGS 
(N=142) 

Variable N % 

Multiple vs. 
Limited Offerings . . . 

Definitely agree 12 8.45 

Agree 52 36.62 

Neutral 21 14.79 

Disagree 35 24.65 

Definitely disagree 9 6.34 

No response 13 9.15 

Total 142 100.00 
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The responses of administrators, by administrative 

group, as shown by data in Table XXV, suggest a fairly 

consistent response among all administrators in regard to 

their perceptions of multiple or limited CE-CS course 

offerings. 

Student Recruitment 

Another subquestion related to research question one 

addresses student recruitment and is analyzed using data 

derived from variable Y 5 4. Means and standard deviations 

for variable Y 5 4 (cross-classified administrator type by 

location type and administrator type by campus type) are 

shown in Appendix D, Table LIX. A two-by-two analysis of 

variance of variable Y 5 4 does not yield any significant 

effects. 

An ancillary examination of the data shown in Table 

XXVI indicates that seventy-eight (55%) of the 

administrators agree that CE-CS programs recruit neither 

fewer nor more students than they are able to serve. The 

respondents overall perception of CE-CS student recruitment 

is that the programs recruit only as many students as they 

are able to serve adequately. 
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TABLE XXVI 

FREQUENCY AND PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES 
TO CE-CS RECRUITMENT OF STUDENTS 

(N=142) 

Variable N & 

CE-CS Program . 

Recruits fewer students than 
it is capable of serving 45 •

 

1 1 
C
O
 69 

Recruits as many students as 
it is capable of serving 78 54. 93 

Recruits more students than 
it is able to serve 6 4. 24 

No response 13 9. 15 

Total 

— " 2 
100. 00 

CE-CS: An Extra Incidental? 

The last subquestion studied in relation to the 

examination of research question one is a philosophical 

question that has long been debated in CE-CS circles. While 

it has been the belief of those associated with CE-CS 

programs that, within any given institution, the CE-CS 

programs were just a collection of extras that are 

incidental to the important reqular offerings of the 

institution's credit programs, this was not the perception 

of the majority (54%) of the administrators who responded to 

this study. The means and standard deviations calculated 

for variable Y 5 5 are shown in Appendix D, Table LX. 
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When the two-by-two analysis of variance were computed, 

there were no significant main effects. However, there is a 

significant two-way interaction (F = 7.726; p«C007), which 

is due to differences in response profiles across campus 

types between presidents and vice presidents of instruction, 

and vice presidents of business service and CE-CS directors. 

The responses of presidents and vice presidents of 

instruction are almost identical and varied widely among the 

campus type; the responses of vice presidents of business 

service and CE-CS directors tend to be almost flat with 

little variation across campus type. This interaction is 

depicted in Appendix E, Figure 9. 

The ancillary analysis of the data, as shown in Table 

XXVII, indicates that 53 per cent of the administrators 

either disagree or definitely disagree with the suggestion 

that CE-CS programs were just collections of extras that are 

incidential to the important regular offerings of credit 

programs. However, since only 7 per cent of administrators 

chose the neutral response, this indicates that 30 per cent 

either agree or definitely agree that CE-CS programs are 

just extras incidental to the important credit programs. 
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TABLE XXVII 

FREQUENCY AND PER CENT DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES 
TO PERCEPTIONS REGARDING INSTITUTIONAL 

ATTITUDES TOWARD CE-CS PROGRAMS 
(N=142) 

Variable N % 

CE-CS is an 
Extra . . . 

Definitely agree 5 3. 52 

Agree 38 26.76 

Neutral 10 7.04 

Disagree 55 38.73 

Definitely disagree 21 14.79 

No response 13 9.15 

Total 142 100.00 

According to the data presented in Table XXVIII, there 

is a more noticeable difference in the responses by 

administrator group than for the collective responses. 

Fifteen per cent of the CE-CS directors and 5.6 per cent of 

the vice presidents of instruction and vice presidents of 

business service felt that CE-CS programs are just extras. 
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Research Question Two 

The rationale for research question two is to 

establish a relationship between the total operating budgets 

of Texas' public junior-community colleges and the 

proportions allocated for both credit and CE-CS instruction. 

Certain differences in the distribution of funds are obvious 

because of the instructional needs and enrollment figures 

that are related to the credit programs in these 

institutions. (See Chapter III, Tables VI and VII, for the 

analysis design for research question two.) 

Means and standard deviations for the data relative to 

the financing of both the credit and CE-CS programs were 

derived from cross-classifying the data concerning the total 

operating budgets of the institutions, variable Y 1 4, and the 

instructional costs for both the credit and CE-CS programs, 

variables Y 1 5 and Y l g, with the independent variables 

previously listed. These data were then internally 

cross-classified and further cross-classified with data 

pertaining to the number of students enrolled in both the 

credit and CE-CS programs, variables Y 2 4 and Y 2 5, and the 

total contact hours generated by both programs, variables 

Y30 a n d Y31* 

An ancillary analysis of the data reveals significant 

correlations at the .05 level of probability. These data 

are shown in Appendix D, Table LXI. 
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Total Operating Budget 

Twenty-one (91%) vice presidents of business service 

responded with data relating to their total operating 

budgets. The mean of the total operating budgets for these 

21 institutions is $10,410,616 and the standard deviation 

is $7,643,164. These data, plus data concerning (a) both the 

credit and CE-CS programs' instructional costs, (b) number 

of students enrolled, and (c) number of contact hours 

generated, when correlated produced significant 

correlations. Some of these correlations could have been 

predicted; others could not. The significant correlations 

are among (a) the funds allocated for the instructional 

costs of credit programs; (b) the funds allocated for the 

instructional costs of CE—CS programs; (c) the number of 

students enrolled in credit classes; and (d) the number of 

contact hours generated for credit classes. 

Instructional Costs for the Credit Program 

The data relating to the instructional costs for credit 

programs was supplied by 19 (82%) of the vice presidents of 

business service. The mean of the credit instructional 

costs is $4,047,263 and the standard deviation is 

$2,602,616. These data were correlated with data 

concerning the instructional costs for CE-CS programs, the 

number of students enrolled, and the number of contact hours 

generated for both the credit and CE-CS programs. Again, 
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significant correlations appeared. These significant 

correlations are among (a) the funds for the instructional 

costs for CE-CS programs; (b) the number of students 

enrolled in credit programs; (c) the number of students 

enrolled in CE-CS programs; (d) the number of contact hours 

generated for credit programs; and (e) the number of contact 

hours generated for CE—CS programs. 

Instructional Costs for the 
CE-CS Programs 

The data regarding the instructional costs for the 

CE-CS programs was provided by 18 (78%) of the vice 

presidents of business service. The mean of the CE-CS 

instructional costs is $215,667 with a standard deviation 

of $178,331. These data, too, were correlated with 

data concerning the instructional costs for credit programs, 

the number of students enrolled, and the number of contact 

hours generated by both the credit and CE-CS programs. 

Significant positive correlations were noted among (a) the 

number of students enrolled in CE-CS programs; (b) the 

number of contact hours generated for credit programs; and 

(c) the number of contact hours generated for CE—CS 

programs. 

Number of Students Enrolled in 
Credit Programs 

The data pertaining to the number of students enrolled 

in credit programs was supplied by 14 (43%) of the vice 
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presidents of instruction. The mean of the number of 

students enrolled in the credit programs is 11,750 and the 

standard deviation is 8,463. These data were correlated 

with data relating to (a) both the credit and CE-CS 

programs' instructional costs; (b) the number of students 

enrolled in CE-CS programs; and (c) the number of contact 

hours generated by both the credit and CE-CS programs• 

Three significant positive correlations were noted among (a) 

the number of students enrolled in CE—CS programs; (b) the 

number of credit contact hours generated; and (c) the 

number of contact hours generated for CE-CS programs. 

Number of Students Enrolled in 
CE-CS Programs 

The data concerning the number of students enrolled in 

CE-CS programs was supplied by 18 (34%) of the CE-CS 

directors. The mean of the number of CE-CS students is 

10,014 with a standard deviation of 7,195. One significant 

correlation was found when data relating to the number of 

students enrolled in CE-CS programs were cross-classified 

with the other data. This correlation was with the number 

of contact hours generated for CE-CS programs, and it is an 

obvious correlation that was recognized before the study 

was conducted. 
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Contact Hours for the Credit 
and CE-CS Programs 

The mean of the contact hours reported for the credit 

programs is 1,877,897 with a standard deviation of 

1,488,197. These data concerning the credit program were 

supplied by 11 (34%) of the vice presidents of instruction. 

The CE-CS programs produced contact hours with a mean of 

221,598 and a standard deviation of 176,419. These data 

concerning the CE-CS programs were provided by 17 (32%) of 

the CE-CS directors. Correlations with the data 

relating to the number of contact hours generated for credit 

programs do not yield any significant correlations. This 

is also true for the correlations with the data relating to 

the number of contact hours generated for CE-CS programs. 

A frequency and percentage report was computed as part 

of the ancillary analysis for research question two. The 

data in Table XXIX show that 60 per cent of the 

administrators perceive that the credit program receives 

more financial support when considering each department's 

financial needs. 
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TABLE XXIX 

FREQUENCY AND PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES 
IN RELATION TO FINANCIAL SUPPORT FOR 

CREDIT AND CE-CS PROGRAMS 
(N=142) 

Variable N % 

Extent of Support . . . 

Credit program is given 
considerably more support 53 37. 32 

Credit program is given 
somewhat more support 32 22. 54 

Equivalent support is 
given to both programs 41 28. 87 

CE-CS is given somewhat 
more support 1 • 70 

CE-CS is given considerably 
more support 0 • 00 

No response 

Total 

15 10. 56 No response 

Total 142 100. 00 

Research Question Three 

Research question three is related to the faculty and 

staff commitments made by the public junior-community 

colleges of Texas to both the credit and CE-CS programs. 

The rationale for research question three is that the 

collection of data relating to faculty and staff commitments 

to both the credit and CE-CS programs would enable a study 

to be conducted regarding these commitments and whether 

there was a preference in the commitments being made to 
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either program. (See Chapter III, Tables VIII and IX, for 

the analysis design for research question three.) 

As reported in the analysis of research question one, 

administrative perceptions in relation to faculty-staff 

support suggest that 68 per cent of the respondents perceive 

that credit programs are given either somewhat or 

considerably more support than CE-CS programs. Twenty-nine 

(20%) of these administrators perceive faculty-staff support 

as being the same for both the credit and CE-CS programs. 

Only 2 (10%) administrators feel that the faculty-staff 

support for CE-CS programs is greater than that for credit 

programs. 

The means and standard deviations of the analysis for 

the variables Y 2 4 through Y 3 1 are shown in Appendix D, Table 

LXII. The means and standard deviations of the data for 

variables Y 5 Q through Y 5 2 are shown in Appendix D, Table 

LXIII. The significant correlations among variables ^ 4 , 

Y26» Y 2 7, Y 3 0, Y 5 0, Y 5 1, and Y 5 2, as reported by the vice 

presidents of instruction, are shown in Appendix D, Table 

LXIV. The significant correlations among variables Y ^ , 

Y , Y_q, and Y,,, as reported by the CE-CS directors, are 
ZO Z J J -L 

shown in Appendix D, Table LXV. 

The Credit Program 

An ancillary analysis found correlations between the 

cross-classsified data supplied by vice presidents of 
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instruction. These correlations, significant at the .05 

level, are shown in Appendix D, Table LXIV and are noted in 

the following subsections. 

Student enrollment.—The data concerning the number of 

students enrolled in credit programs were correlated with 

data relating to faculty, both full-time and part-time, 

and contact hours. The positive correlations found from 

this analysis are among (a) the number of full-time credit 

faculty; (b) the number of part-time credit faculty; (c) the 

number of contact hours generated for the credit program; 

and (d) the number of full-time faculty teaching CE-CS 

courses as a part of their full-time load. One negative 

correlation relating to the attitude of full-time credit 

faculty toward teaching CE-CS courses was found from this 

cross-classification 

Full-time faculty.—The data relating to the 

full-time credit faculty, when correlated, yield two 

significant correlations with (a) the number of part-time 

credit faculty, and (b) the number of credit contact hours 

generated. 

Part-time faculty.—The data concerning the part-time 

credit faculty were correlated and yield one significant 

positive correlation and one negative correlation. When 

correlated with data concerning credit contact hours 

generated, there is a significant positive correlation. 
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When cross-classified with the data, relating to the attitude 

of the full-time faculty toward teaching in the CE-CS 

program, there is a negative correlation. 

CE-CS Program 

The ancillary analysis of the data for research 

question three also includes an examination of the data 

supplied by CE-CS directors. There are significant 

correlations at the .05 level as shown in Appendix D, Table 

LXV, and as discussed in the following subsections. 

Student enrollment.—The data relating to the 

number of students enrolled in the CE-CS programs were 

correlated, and there are significant positive 

correlations with (a) the number of part-time CE-CS 

faculty, and (b) the number of contact hours for CE-CS 

programs. These correlations would have been anticipated 

before this data analysis. 

Full-time faculty.—The data concerning the full-time 

CE-CS faculty was also correlated. No significant 

correlations were found. 

Part-time faculty.—Data recorded in relation to the 

part-time CE-CS faculty were correlated with the data 

identified above, and one significant correlation was found. 

This correlation is with the number of contact hours 

generated for the CE-CS programs. 
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Ancillary Analysis 

A frequency and percentage report was computed as part 

of the ancillary analysis for research question three. The 

data in Table XXX show that more than 35 per cent of the 

administrators feel that the credit program receives 

considerably more support when considering each department's 

needs for faculty and staff support. 

TABLE XXX 

FREQUENCY AND PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES 
IN RELATION TO FACULTY-STAFF SUPPORT FOR 

CREDIT AND CE-CS PROGRAMS 
(N=142) 

Variable N % 

Extent of Support . . . 

Credit program is given 
considerably more support 50 35. 21 

Credit program is given 
somewhat more support 46 32. 39 

Equivalent support is 
given to both programs 29 20. 42 

CE-CS is given somewhat 
more support 0 • 00 

CE-CS is given consider-
ably more support 2 1. 41 

No response 15 10. 56 

Total 142 100. 00 
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Research Question Four 

Research question four was designed to guide the 

collection of data relating to the facility commitments that 

public junior-community colleges in Texas are making to both 

their credit and CE-CS programs. Considered in the data 

collection are both on-campus and off-campus facilities and 

institutional commitment to assist in the location, 

utilization and administration of the off-campus sites. The 

purpose of research question four is to determine if the 

facility commitment was greater for one program than the 

other. (See Chapter III, Table X, for the analysis design 

for research question four.) 

Means and standard deviations for variables ^^2' Y13' 

and through (cross-classified with the other data 

pertaining to facility allocation) are listed in Appendix 

D, Tables LXVI, LXVII, and LXVIII. An ancilliary analysis 

of this data did not find any significant correlations at 

the .05 level of probability. However, a frequency and per-

centage report was computed as part of this ancillary 

analysis. The data in Table XXXI show that more than 61 per 

cent of the administrators perceive credit programs as 

receiving more facility support when consideration is given 

to each department's facility needs. 
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TABLE XXXI 

FREQUENCY AND PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES 
IN RELATION TO FACILITY SUPPORT FOR 

CREDIT AND CE-CS PROGRAMS 
(N=142) 

Variable N % 

Extent of Support . . . 

Credit program is given 
considerably more support 49 34. 51 

Credit program is given 
somewhat more support 38 26. 76 

Equivalent support is 
given both programs 36 25. 35 

CE-CS is given somewhat 
more support 4 2. 82 

CE-CS is given consider-
ably more support 0 • 00 

No response 15 10. 56 

Total 142 100. 00 

Research Question Five 

Research question five was designed to guide the 

collection of data that relate specificially to CE-CS 

directors. The rationale is that the CE-CS commitment 

philosophy of the CE-CS directors might have an influence on 

the perceptions of the other administrators with whom they 

work, and thus on the responses that were given. (See 

Chapter III, Table XI, for analysis design for research 

question five.) 
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Percentage and frequency distributions were computed by 

cross-classifying the data obtained from the CE-CS 

directors. These percentage and frequency distributions 

are utilized in the study of the various subquestions of 

research question five. 

Employment in CE-CS 

Tenure of service.—As provided in Table XXXII, the 

data relating to the tenure of CE-CS directors indicates 

that only 3 (6%) directors have been employed in an 

administrative capacity with CE-CS programs for fifteen 

years or more. The majority (38%) have been employed in 

that capacity for five years or less. These data are 

presented by college location. 

Previous employment.—The data presented in Table XXXII 

suggest that most of the directors are relatively 

inexperienced in administrating CE-CS programs. Furthermore, 

it appears that these directors were not only inexperienced 

as administrators but also lack knowledge about CE-CS 

programs. The data in Table XXXIII show that 52 per cent of 

the CE-CS administrators have had no previous employment 

with CE-CS. 

Highest degree held.—The data in Table XXXIV show the 

educational attainment of CE-CS directors by location. 

Twenty-nine per cent have a doctoral degree and 48 per cent 

have either an MA or MS degree. 
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The experience of CE-CS administrators suggests that 

the less experienced directors (1 to 5 years of experience) 

possess a greater number of advanced degrees than those who 

have more years of CE—CS experience. These data are shown 

in Table XXXV. 

Highest degree being sought.—The data om Table XXXVI 

show that seventeen (33%) CE-CS administrators are actively 

pursuing a doctorate, and 5 (10%) are seeking a Master's 

degree. Although, 12 (23%) CE-CS administrators are not 

pursuing a higher degree, among these 12 are some of those 

who already possess either a Master's or doctoral degree. 

Two (4%) CE-CS administrators who already possess a 

Master's degree are pursuing a second Master's, and one who 

holds a doctorate is studying for a second doctorate. These 

data relating to the educational pursuits of CE-CS directors 

are cross-classified by location. 

The Leadership Role of CE-CS 

Fifty-eight per cent of the CE-CS directors perceive 

that their CE-CS programs, along with their staff, are ready 

to assume a leadership role in meeting the educational needs 

of the community. These data, by location, are presented in 

Table XXXVII. When cross-classified by college location, a 

majority of the administrators from all three campus 

locations (rural, 63 per cent; suburban, 52 per cent; and 

inner-city, 100 per cent) perceive that their CE-CS programs 
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are of leadership quality and could assume leadership roles 

in delivering the educational needs within the communities 

of their service areas. 

Inexperience and uncertainty.—Eight of twelve negative 

responses (67%) obtained by cross-classifying data relating 

to leadership and experience are from administrators with 

the least amount of administrative experience in overseeing 

CE-CS programs. These data are presented in Table XXXVIII. 

Research Question Six 

The rationale for research question six was to 

establish an administrative perception as to the importance 

of citizen advisory committees being established to work 

with CE-CS programs. The data used in the study of 

research question six were obtained from variables 

through and derived variables Y^* through Y^. (See 

Chapter III, Tables XII and XIII, for an analysis design for 

research question six.) 

Means and standard deviations of all of the 

variables (cross-classified administrator type by 

location type, and administrator type by campus type) 

are given in Appendix D, Tables LXIX through LXXIV. 

Two-by-two analysis of variance (administrator type 

by type of location) on each of the variables Y^7 through 

Y ^ shows several significant effects. Each variable is 

analyzed individually. 
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Community Involvement in Program Planning 

Credit program planning.—The responses to variable 

(cross-classified administrator type by location type) yield 

a significant main effect due to location type. The F ratio 

is 3.019, significant at the .053 level. The means of the 

administrators of rural and inner-city colleges are 

identical, which suggests there is less community 

involvement in planning credit programs at these two types 

of institutions that is true for suburban colleges. These 

data are displayed in Appendix E, Figure 10. 

Variable was also analyzed in a two-way analysis of 

variance (administrator type by campus type) that yields a 

significant main effect due to campus type. The F ratio is 

3.580, significant at the .061 level. This cross-

classification suggests significantly more community 

involvement at multi-college institutions than is noted at 

either the single campus or multi-campus institutions. 

These data relate to the significance noted for the location 

subquestion, since many multi-campus institutions are 

suburban colleges (see Appendix E, Figure 11). The means 

and standard deviations (administrator type by location type 

and administrator type by campus type) for variable Y^j are 

shown in Appendix D, Table LXIX. 

CE-CS program planning.—Means and standard deviations 

(administrator type by location type and administrator type 

by campus type) relating to variable Y ^ are given in 
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Appendix D, Table LXX. A two-way analysis of variance 

(administrator type by location type for variable Y^g yields 

a significant main effect due to administrator type. The F 

ratio is 2.846 (p <^.041). This cross-classification 

suggests that vice presidents of instruction and CE-CS 

directors perceive this involvement to be almost the same. 

Presidents perceive this involvement as greater (mean of 

3.92); vice presidents of business services see the least 

amount of involvement (mean of 3.27). These means are 

depicted in Appendix E, Figure 12. A two-way analysis of 

variance (administrator type by campus type) for variable 

Y^g does not yield any significant effects. 

According to data presented in Table XXXIX, an 

ancillary analysis of the data for variables Y^y and Y^g 

suggests that administrators see the need for community 

involvement in building both their credit and CE-CS 

educational programs. This is true to a greater extent with 

administrators from suburban and inner-city areas than with 

those from rural communities. Not only is the perceived 

need for community involvement greater from these two areas, 

the actual involvement of the community is also perceived as 

greater. Overall, the community is more involved in the 

planning of CE-CS programs than in the planning of credit 

programs. Response data from individual administrative 
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groups, relating to community involvement in the planning of 

both credit and CE-CS programs are presented in Tables XL 

and XLI. 

TABLE XXXIX 

PREQUENCY AND PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES IN 
RELATION TO COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT IN THE CREDIT 

AND CE-CS PROGRAMS 
(N=142) 

Program 
Credit 

Program 
CE-CS 

Program 
Variable N % N % 

Degree of 
Involve 
ment . . . 

A* 11 
7.75 

19 
13.38 

B* 37 
26.05 

52 
36.62 

C* 66 
46.48 

48 
33.80 

D* 12 
8.45 

7 
4.93 

E* 16 
11.27 

16 
11.27 

Total 142 
100.00 

142 
100.00 

_L JL ^ w ~ f ' - 4 - j r 

Involved; C = Somewhat Invovled; D = Uninvolved; E = No 
Response. 
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Very few of these administrators perceive the community 

as being uninvolved in either the credit or CE-CS programs. 

In comparing administrative responses relating to community 

involvement in the credit and CE-CS programs, the 

perceptions of the groups vary only slightly. However, the 

CE-CS directors perceive the community as being more 

involved in curriculum planning for the college than any of 

the other administrative groups. Thirteen (9%) of the 

presidents perceive the community as being actively involved 

in curriculum planning for their credit program, and 15 

(11%) perceive active community involvement in their CE-CS 

programs. Similar comparisons can also be made among the 

responses of the other administrators; 7 vice presidents of 

business service (5%) perceive community involvement in 

their credit program and, 12 (8%) perceive community 

involvement in their CE-CS program; 10 vice presidents of 

instruction (7%) perceive community involvement in their 

credit programs, and 13 (9%) perceived community involvement 

in their CE-CS programs; 18 CE-CS directors (13%) perceive 

community involvement in their credit programs, and 35 (25%) 

perceive community involvement in their CE-CS programs. 

The Importance of Community Involvement 
in Program Planning 

The question of the importance of community involvement 

in program planning for both credit and CE-CS programs was 

analyzed to observe any differences in administrative 
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perceptions between actual community involvement, and the 

perceptions of these administrators regarding the importance 

of that involvement. Variables and Y4Q supply the data 

for the study of administrative perceptions in regard to the 

importance of community involvement. Means and standard 

deviations (administrator type by location type and 

administrator type by campus type) are shown in Appendix D, 

Tables LXXI and LXXII. 

The credit program.—The data from variable were 
J y 

used to analyze the importance of community involvement in 

planning credit programs. Two-way analysis of variance 

(administrator type by location type and administrator type 

by campus type) disclose several significant main effects. 

The analysis of the data (administrator type by 

location type) yields a significant main effect due 

to location type. The F ratio is 6.282 (p <.003). This 

suggests that inner-city college administrators look upon 

the importance of community involvement as being greater 

than do administrators from either the rural or suburban 

institutions. More community involvement is desired by 

inner-city college administrators than is actually being 

received. However, all administrators agree that it is 

important for the community to be involved in planning 

credit programs. These data are displayed in Appendix E, 

Figure 13. 
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The analysis of the data (administrator type by campus 

type) reveals a significant main effect due to campus 

type. The F ratio was 4.728 (p <_.032). Administrators 

from multi-college institutions perceive the importance of 

this involvement as being greater than administrators of the 

other two campus types. These data are displayed in 

Appendix E, Figure 14. 

The CE-CS program.—Two-way analysis of variance 

(administrator type by location type and administrator type 

by campus type) for variable Y4Q yields no significant main 

effects. The means and standard deviations for variable 

Y 4 0 (administrator type by location type and administrator 

type by campus type) are shown in Appendix D, Table LXXII . 

An ancillary analysis reveals that it is definitely 

important that the community be involved in planning both 

the credit and CE-CS programs. It is, however, somewhat 

more important for the community to be acknowledged in 

planning CE-CS programs than credit programs. These data 

are shown in Table XLII. 



161 

TABLE XLII 

FREQUENCY AND PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES 
IN RELATION TO THE IMPORTANCE OF COMMUNITY 

INVOLVEMENT IN THE SUCCESS OF CREDIT 
AND CE-CS PROGRAMS 

(N=142) 

Program 
Credit 
Program 

CE-CS 
Program 

Variable N % N % 

Importance 
of involve-
ment . . . 

A* 25 
17. 61 

42 
29.58 

B* 50 
35. 20 

59 
41.55 

C* 51 
35. 92 

28 
19.72 

D* 2 
1. 41 

0 
.00 

E* 14 
9. 86 

13 
9.15 

Total 142 
100. 00 

142 
100.00 

B = Definitely Important; C = Somewhat Important; 
D = Unimportant; E = No Response. 

According to data presented in Tables XLIII and XLIV, 

community involvement and its importance are viewed from 

almost the same perspective regardless of the 

administrators' roles at the college. The perceptions of 

the presidents and vice presidents of business service are 

somewhat more negative in regard to community involvement 
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and its importance than are the perceptions of the vice 

presidents of instruction and CE-CS directors. However, all 

administrators recognize the significance of community 

involvement with the college in its planning process if the 

college is to succeed in serving the educational needs of 

the community. 

Administrative Involvement in the Community 

The question of the need for the college's leadership 

to be actively involved in the community for the community 

to be actively involved in helping the college is the last 

subquestion used to study research question six. The data 

from variables Y41 and are used in this analysis. Means 

and standard deviations for these two variables 

(administrator type by location type and administrative type 

by campus type) are shown in Appendix D, Tables LXXIII and 

LXXIV. 

The credit program.—Two-way analysis of variance 

(administrator type by location type and administrator type 

by campus type) yields no significant main effects. 

However, there is a significant two-way interaction 

(administrator type by campus type); the F ratio is 3.225, 

significant at the .026 level of probability. 

The interaction is due to differences in response 

profiles across campus types between presidents and vice 

presidents of business service. The greatest difference is 
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noted among the responses from the administrators of the 

multi-campus colleges with the presidents, vice presidents 

of instruction, and the CE-CS directors clustered 

together, and the vice presidents of business service widely 

separated from the others. The response profile for the 

CE-CS directors is almost flat across campus types. These 

data are depicted in Appendix E, Figure 15. 

The CE-CS program.—A two-way analysis of variance 

(administrative type by location type) yields significant 

main effect due to administrator type; the F ratio is 

2.888 (p "<.039). CE-CS directors perceive that 

administrative involvement in the community is very 

important. However, this perception is not much different 

from that of the presidents, with vice presidents of 

business services and vice presidents of instruction being 

less certain of this need. These data are depicted in 

Appendix E, Figure 16. 

A two way analysis of variance (administrative type by 

campus type) yields no significant main effects. As shown 

in Table XLV an ancillary analysis of the data for variables 

Y41 an<^ Y42 su<?9ests that when college administrators are 

themselves actively involved in the community which is 

served by the college, the community is more inclined to be 

actively involved in assisting with the planning of both the 

credit and CE-CS programs. 
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TABLE XLV 

FREQUENCY AND PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES 
IN RELATION TO WHETHER COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT 
IS ENHANCED BY ADMINISTRATIVE INVOLVEMENT 

IN THE COMMUNITY 
(N=142) 

Program 
Credit CE -CS 

Variable 
Program Program 

Variable N % N % 

Involvement is 
Important . . . 

A* 53 63 
37.32 44.37 

B* 70 60 
49.30 42.25 

C* 6 6 
4.23 4.23 

D* 0 0 
.00 .00 

E* 13 13 
9.15 9.15 

Total 142 142 

J. -r 1 i 

100.00 100.00 

B = Agree; C = Disagree; D = Definitely Disagree; 
E = No Response. 

The responses of administrators concerning their 

need to be actively involved in the community reveals a 

consistency of opinion among all administrative groups 

surveyed. These data are presented in Tables XLVI and 

XLVII. 
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Summary 

Chapter four has consisted of a study of the data 

collected from the survey instrument as they provided 

answers to the 6 research questions. Subquestions were 

utilized to address research questions 1 and 6 to adequately 

present all of the data collected in reference to these 

questions. The data for the 6 research questions has been 

accurately presented according to the information given in 

response to the instrument. 



CHAPTER V 

SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS, IMPLICATIONS 
AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

Chapter V consists of a summary of the problem, 

purposes, research questions, methods and procedures, and 

data analysis. Also presented are the conclusions, 

implications and recommendations derived from this study. 

Summary 

The problem of this study, as stated in Chapter I, was 

to analyze the status of continuing education-community 

service (CE-CS) within the public junior-community colleges 

of the state. This problem is viewed from the areas of (a) 

funding, facility and faculty-staff allocations, (b) the 

educational and professional preparation and responsibility 

of the administrators assigned to direct these programs, and 

(c) community involvement in program planning for these 

areas. 

There are four stated purposes for this study. These 

purposes were (a) to survey administrative personnel in the 

public junior-community colleges of Texas to identify 

perceptions concerning continuing education-community 

service; (b) to study, state observations and make 

recommendations about the advantages and disadvantages for 

170 
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funding continuing education-community service programs in 

the public junior-community colleges of Texas; (c) to study 

and report the status of the educational and professional 

preparation of those who direct the continuing education-

community service programs in the public junior-community 

colleges of Texas; and (d) to identify and report the extent 

of community involvement in the planning of the continuing 

education-community service programs in the public 

junior-community colleges of Texas. 

The problem and purposes of this study were addressed 
by 

six research questions. These research questions are 

addressed in this chapter as the data findings for each are 

presented. 

The significance of the study is outlined in five 

statements. This study provides (a) information needed for 

those associated with continuing education-community service 

programs to reinforce their plea that the public junior-

community colleges of Texas adequately serve the needs of 

the community in which they are located; (b) information to 

document discussions relating to funding, faculty and 

facility allocations to continuing education-community 

service programs; (c) a background for other researchers to 

investigate areas of additional thought relating to 

continuing education—community service programs in the 

public junior-community colleges of Texas; (d) data for 

subsequent use by others in studying the perceptions of 
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administrators concerning continuing education-community 

service programs in the public junior-community colleges of 

Texas; and (e) data that can be adapted and utilized in other 

locales within the United States where situations support 

public junior-community colleges similar to those in Texas. 

A survey of public junior-community college 

administrators in the state of Texas was conducted to 

identify the perceived status of CE-CS programs as they are 

operated in these public education institutions. The 

presidents, vice presidents of business service, vice 

presidents of instruction, and the directors of the CE-CS 

programs of the public junior-community colleges were mailed 

survey instruments that addressed specific concerns related 

to CE-CS programs. The six research questions provided the 

basis for the development of the survey instrument. The 

first sixteen survey questions were designed to evaluate the 

administrative perceptions as those perceptions relate to 

the CE-CS programs at the respondent's institutions. The 

remainder of each survey instrument was designed to elicit 

deomgraphic information of particular concern from the 

administrator addressed. 

The demographic data collected from the survey 

instrument supplied information pertinent to the study of 

the six designated research questions. The conclusions 

reached are the direct result of the information obtained 
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from the research questions as studied in relation to the 

demographic data supplied by the administrators. 

Summary of Data Findings 

Research Question One 

Research question one asks, "What are the perceptions of the 

selected administrators of the public junior-community 

colleges of the state of Texas in regard to the current 

status of the continuing education-community service 

programs within the specified public junior-community 

colleges? How are these perceptions affected by such 

variables as (a) location of the college, (b) college 

organizational arrangement, and (c)enrollment at the 

college?" The data findings and conclusions related to 

the areas covered by this research question follow. 

Academic Credentials.—In regard to research question 

one the perceptions of the administrators indicate that 

academic credentials are necessary for quality performance. 

An educational administrator is responsible for the overall 

direction of a total program whether that program is 

vocational-technical, credit or CE-CS. 

These academic credentials are also necessary within 

each educational area because the administrators perceive 

the administrative positions for each of these areas to be 

of equal importance. In addition, a majority of the 

administrators perceive that the quality of the training 
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and the standards set for these division administrators and 

their faculty are the same for everyone involved. 

Support services.—The perceptions of the 

administrators relating to support services for non-

traditional students are positive. The majority agree 

that the support services provided these students are 

adequate or better than average and meet the needs of the 

students involved. While this finding is true for all 

administrators, the directors of the CE-CS programs, who 

work with most of the non-traditional students, are less 

sure of the adequacy of these services than are the other 

administrators. 

Distribution of support.—The administrators 

overwhelmingly endorse the distribution of support that has 

been allocated by their institutions to the credit and CE-CS 

programs. When considering only the area of financial 

support, again the majority of the administrators are 

satisfied with the fact that the credit programs receive a 

greater percentage of the financial support provided by 

their institutions than do the CE-CS programs. 

Importance of CE-CS programs.—Even though there are 

varying financial formulas used in the allocation of funds 

for various programs, and even though the overall support 

(financial, facility, and faculty-staff) is overwhelmingly 
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skewed toward the credit programs, the administrators 

responded that they do not consider the CE-CS programs to be 

just an "extra" incidential that is available in addition to 

their "important" credit program. This is the perception of 

the majority of the administrators. Nevertheless, another 

third of these administrators indicate that the CE-CS 

program is just an "extra" incidential at their 

institutions. It must be noted, however, that of the 43 

respondents who indicated that according to their 

perceptions the CE-CS program is an extra, 22 are CE-CS 

directors; in contrast to these 22 CE-CS directors, 27 other 

CE-CS directors responded that their CE-CS programs are not 

considered only extras. 

Conclusions.—Two basic conclusions may be advanced 

concerning administrative perceptions of the current status 

of CE-CS programs in the responding Texas public junior-

community colleges, as follows. 

1. Administrators of the public junior-community 

colleges in Texas are requiring that all instructional 

administrators directing a part of the educational program, 

whether that program be credit, vocational-technical or 

CE-CS, be adequately prepared educationally. The quality of 

the training for all division administrators should be the 

same because each educational division is of equal 

importance to the institution and to the public they serve. 
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2. The support services for the non-traditional 

students, enrolled in Texas1 public junior-community 

colleges, are adequate to address the needs of those 

students. 

3. CE-CS programs receive adequate financial support to 

provide acceptable CE-CS programs for their communities even 

though those programs are not funded to the degree which the 

colleges' credit programs are funded. 

4. CE-CS programs are important to the overall 

operation of the public junior-community colleges in Texas. 

They are not considered just an "extra" incidental offered 

to the public in addition to the "important" credit programs 

offered by the institutions. 

Research Question Two 

Research question two asks, "What financial commitments 

are being made to the continuing education-community service 

programs within the public junior-community colleges of the 

state of Texas as compared to the financial commitments to 

the credit programs of these same colleges? How are these 

financial commitments affected by such variables as (a) 

location of the college, (b) college organizational 

arrangement, and (c) the continuing education-community 

service philosophy espoused by the director of the 

continuing education-community service program?" The data 

findings and conclusions related to the areas covered by 

this research question follow. 
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Introduction.—From the responses to the survey 

questions that are related to this research question, the 

only significant correlations are between the total 

operating budgets of Texas' public junior-community colleges 

and the funds allocated to the instructional programs of 

both the credit and CE-CS programs. By their nature these 

correlations were predictable. There are twenty-one 

positive correlations and one negative correlation that 

involve both the credit and CE-CS programs. 

Funding credit and CE-CS programs.—As noted, most of 

the significant correlations were predictable (e.g. total 

operating budget for the institution and the funds allocated 

for credit instructional costs; total operating budget for 

the institution and funds allocated for CE-CS instructional 

costs; funds allocated for credit instructional costs and 

the number of credit students; funds allocated for CE-CS 

instructional costs and the number of CE-CS students). The 

data did not produce any unusual statistical findings that 

would not have been acknowledged before the study was 

completed. Most of the instructional costs, which are 

allocated by Texas' public junior-community colleges, are to 

their credit instructional programs. 

Conclusions.—Three conclusions may be advanced from 

this study of funding patterns for CE-CS programs in the 

public junior-community colleges of the state of Texas, as 

follows. 
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1. The administrators of the public junior—community 

colleges in Texas agree with the present funding formulas 

for their instructional programs even though these formulas 

significantly favor the credit programs. 

2. Student enrollments will be in direct proportion to 

the amount of instructional funds allocated to the programs 

involved. 

3. Because significantly more funds are allocated to 

credit programs the enrollment in these programs will be 

significantly higher than CE-CS enrollments. 

Research Question Three 

Research question three asks, "What faculty and staff 

commitments are being made to assist the continuing 

education-community service programs of the public junior-

community colleges of the state of Texas as compared to the 

faculty and staff commitments made to the credit programs of 

the same colleges? How are these commitments affected by 

such variables as (a) location of the college, (b) college 

organizational arrangement, (c) enrollment at the college, 

and (d) the continuing education-community service 

philosophy espoused by the director of the continuing 

education-community service program?" The data findings and 

conclusions related to the areas covered by this research 

question follow. 
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Introduction.—Research question three responses 

provided data that confirms the fact that credit 

instructional programs not only receive a greater percentage 

of financial support, as reported with research question 

two, but also receive more institutional support in relation 

to securing the faculty and staff commitments necessary to 

administer their program adequately. The data produced 

twenty-six positive and five negative correlations, most of 

which were predictable. It is, however, interesting to note 

that even though most of the correlations were predictable, 

they nevertheless emphasize pertinent facts. 

Full-time credit faculty and their perceived attitudes 

toward CE—CS programs.—There was a negative correlation 

found between credit enrollments and the attitude of the 

credit faculty toward CE-CS programs. This negative 

correlation was obtained when the data concerning the noted 

perceptions of the full-time and part-time credit faculty 

were cross classified with the data relating to credit 

enrollment. 

From all of the public junior-community colleges of 

Texas, the mean of the number of full—time credit instructors 

teaching CE-CS courses as part of their teaching load is 

4.16, with a mode of 1. From the 30 institutions that 

responded to this particular question, only 8 full-time 

credit faculty teach CE-CS courses as part of their 

full-time teaching load. 
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Conclusions.—Two conclusions may be advanced from 

the study of research question three data, as follows. 

1. Few full-time credit faculty members are being 

assigned to CE-CS for instructional purposes to complete a 

part of their full-time teaching load. 

2. Credit faculty members develop negative attitudes 

toward CE-CS programs as credit enrollment figures and 

contact hours decrease. 

Research Question Four 

Research question four asks, "What facility arrangements 

are being made by the administrators of the public junior-

community colleges of the state of Texas to meet the demands 

of the continuing education-community service programs in 

those public junior-community colleges as compared to the 

facility commitments being made to their credit programs? 

Are these facility commitments affected by such variables as 

(a) location of the college, (b) college organizational 

arrangement, (c) enrollment at the college, and (d) the 

continuing education-community service philosophy espoused 

by the director of the continuing education-community 

service program?" The data findings and conclusions related 

to the areas covered by this research question follow. 

Off-campus Facilities.—The findings related to this 

research question were relatively obvious, even before the 
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study was completed. There are not enough on-campus 

facilities for either the credit or CE-CS programs—both 

must turn to facilities other than those specifically 

designated as on-campus public junior-community college 

classrooms. Even though the credit programs are given 

priority in the use of campus facilities, the data reveal 

that the credit programs must also seek a significant number 

of facilities away from the campus in order to accommodate 

their students. The complaints by directors of CE-CS 

programs that their programs are neglected in respect to the 

use of on-campus facilities are not substantiated. The 

mean is 49.4 for off-campus credit classroom utilization by 

the institutions and is 25.4 for the CE-CS programs. 

On-campus facilities.—The primary difference in 

facility allocations for credit and CE-CS programs is in the 

number of on-campus facilities. The mean number of 

on-campus credit classrooms is 88, with a median of 90; the 

mean number of on-campus CE-CS classrooms is only 7.7, with 

a median of 2.5. The data also show that there is a 

significant positive correlation between CE-CS enrollment 

and on-campus classrooms. This one fact should have meaning 

to all CE-CS program directors everywhere. 

Administrative assistance.—In relation to studying the 

administrative efforts employed in assisting both the credit 

and CE-CS programs in securing and utilizing off-campus 
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facilities, the data produced evidence of greater support in 

securing off—campus classrooms for credit programs than for 

needed off-campus CE-CS classrooms. The per cent of 

responses indicating greater support in assisting the credit 

program was significant. 

Conclusions.—Research question four data suggest two 

conclusions, as follows. 

1. Both the credit and CE-CS programs are working to 

accommodate their classroom needs by moving to off-campus 

facilities. 

2. As enrollments increase, administrators will work 

more diligently to provide the off-campus facilities needed 

for credit instructional purposes than for CE-CS 

instructional needs. 

Research Question Five 

Research question five asks, "What is the experience, 

educational background, and administrative responsibility of 

the continuing education-community service administrators 

within the public junior-community colleges of the state of 

Texas? How is that experience, educational background and 

administrative responsibility affected by such variables as 

(a) location of the college, (b) college organizational 

arrangement, (c) enrollment at the college, and (d) the 

continuing education-community service philosophy espoused 

by the director of the continuing education-community 
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service program?" The data findings and conclusions related 

to the areas covered by this research question follow. 

Introduction.—In response to questions related to this 

research question, the CE-CS administrators supplied data 

that was specifically related to their work as directors of 

the CE-CS programs. The experience and commitment of these 

administrators did not prove to be significant in relation 

to other data collected for the study. 

Some of the variables identified with research question 

five seemingly had an effect upon the data obtained. These 

variables are location, and campus organizational structure. 

Administrative inexperience.—The majority of the CE-CS 

directors reported that they have been employed in an 

administrative capacity with CE-CS programs for five years 

or less. Not only do these administrators indicate 

inexperience in directing CE-CS programs, the data also 

reveal a lack of previous CE-CS training in their 

backgrounds before they assumed their present administrative 

responsibilities. The results of this study agree with a 

study conducted by Springfield and Hoffman (2), which was 

produced for the research committee of the Texas Association 

of Community Service and Continuing Education and reported 

at the 1983 TACSCE Conference. Fifty-four per cent of the 

public junior-community college respondents in the TACSCE 

study reported they had been employed as CE-CS 

administrators for five years or less and only 8 per cent 
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noted any previous CE-CS experience before assuming their 

roles as directors of a CE-CS program. 

Program credibility.—The inexperience of the CE-CS 

directors appears to influence their perceptions of the 

abilities of their staff and the strength of their CE-CS 

programs to assume a leadership role in meeting community 

educational needs. Sixty-seven per cent of the 

administrators who feel uncertain about their programs' 

strength in this area have been employed in a CE-CS 

administrative capacity for five years or less. However, 

inexperience and lack of knowledge related to CE-CS programs 

are not the only variables that seem to influence these 

negative responses. Nine of the 12 negative responses 

are from directors associated with suburban colleges, which 

constitutes one-third of the responses from the suburban 

institutions. 

The educational factor.—The experience factor also 

affected the directors' pursuit for further education, but 

in reverse. The directors who have less experience also 

have higher educational credentials than those who have more 

years of experience. Nine of the 16 directors who hold 

doctorates have been employed in the administration of CE-CS 

programs for five years or less. When studying the data 

supplied by these directors it was discovered that 7 (54%) 

of the 13 directors who work with rural colleges possess a 
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doctoral degree. An equal number of directors with the 

suburban institutions also possess doctorates, but those 7 

represent only 2 6 per cent of the responding CE-CS 

administrators employed by suburban colleges. 

CE-CS philosophy.—Eighty-nine per cent of the 

responding CE-CS administrators either definitely agree or 

agree with the philosophy statement as worded in the survey 

instrument. When the responses relating to philosophic 

persuasion were cross-classified with the other data, the 

result did not produce any significant findings that would 

not have been assessed at the same value without this 

variable being considered. 

Conclusions.—Research question five data suggest the 

following conclusions. 

1. The majority of the administrators who are 

presently serving as CE-CS administrators with Texas* public 

junior-community colleges are for the most part novice CE-CS 

administrators. The Springfield-Hoffman (2) study again 

gives support to this conclusion. In this study (2), only 

49 per cent of the administrators in the public 

junior-community colleges of Texas said they would remain 

with CE-CS activities; the other 51 per cent indicated they 

would not remain in their present positions. Forty—six per 

cent said they would seek a higher administrative position; 
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2.5 per cent will become part of the credit instructional 

faculty; and 2.5 per cent will leave the field of education. 

2. The lack of previous experience with CE-CS programs 

as reported by the CE-CS administrators indicates that the 

public junior-community colleges of Texas are hiring CE-CS 

administrators who have little or no previous working 

relationship with CE-CS programs. 

3. Even though there is overwhelming agreement as to 

acceptance of the stated CE-CS philosophy, individual 

comments included with the returned questionnaires indicate 

that there is still a need for CE-CS administrators to 

develop individual CE-CS philosophies (missions) in relation 

to their own institution's programs to clarify and establish 

their roles with the institution. 

Research Question Six 

Research question six asks, "What is the extent of 

community involvement and how important is that involvement 

in planning the curriculum for the continuing education-

community service programs within the public junior-

community colleges of the state of Texas? How is the extent 

and importance of community involvement affected by such 

variables as (a) location of the college, (b) college 

organizational arrangement, (c) enrollment at the college, 

and (d) the continuing education-community service 

philosophy espoused by the director of the continuing 
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education-community service program?" The data findings and 

conclusions relating to the areas covered by this research 

question follow. 

The need for community involvement.—All of the 

administrators are convinced that community involvement is 

definitely important to the success of their educational 

programs, both credit and CE-CS. However, the data also 

reveal that these administrators perceive that the community 

is more involved in planning their CE-CS programs than their 

credit programs. There is also sufficient evidence to 

indicate that these administrators perceive that community 

involvement in planning educational programs is more vital 

to institutions located in the heavily populated suburban 

and inner-city areas than to those located in rural 

communities. The perceived community participation also 

follows these same guidelines in that there is more 

community involvement from the populace which is served by 

the suburban and inner-city colleges than there is from the 

populace which is served by the rural colleges. 

The importance of community involvement.—The data 

reveal that not only is community involvement desired by the 

responding administrators, but they perceive it as being 

very important to what they are working to achieve, 

educationally, within the community. This opinion is 
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expressed by all of the administrators—whether presidents, 

vice presidents, or directors of CE-CS programs. 

Administrative involvement in the community.—The 

responding administrators also realize that for their 

institutions to receive the support and input from the 

community they desire, they, themselves, will have to 

be actively involved in the community. Ninety-five per cent 

of the responding administrators feel that the community is 

as active and interested in the college as they are active 

and interested in the community. 

Conclusions.Three conclusions are obtained from the 

study of data related to research question six, as follows. 

1. Community involvement is a necessity if the 

educational programs of the public junior-community colleges 

of Texas are to be successful. 

2. In most communities in Texas that are served by 

public junior-community colleges, community involvement is 

already a part of the success of the local public junior-

community college's program. 

3. Community involvement in the college is viewed as 

proportionate to the willingness of the college's 

administration to be actively involved in the community. 

Implications 

Numerous implications may be derived from the data 

produced by this study. Among these are the following items. 
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1. Consistently high CE-CS enrollments in Texas public 

junior-community colleges show that continuing education-

community service continues to be in a high-growth period. 

The contact hours generated by CE-CS programs continue to 

grow as more and more people recognize the importance of 

participation in lifelong learning experiences. Because of 

this continued growth pattern many full-time credit faculty 

members possess a negative attitude toward CE-CS programs, 

believing these programs are drawing students away from 

their credit programs. 

2. There is a great need among the public junior-

community colleges of Texas for administrators to recognize 

that their CE-CS programs are equal in their mission with 

the credit programs. The contact hours generated by many 

credit programs are declining. The number of students 

identified as "traditional" college students is declining. 

However, the contact hours generated and the enrollment in 

the CE-CS programs by the "nontraditional" student is 

increasing. 

3. More overall support will be needed and new 

institutional policies will have to be written to 

accommodate CE-CS needs that are being produced by changes 

in today's society. The "nontraditional" students, 

returning to the college classroom, are in most instances 

interested in education that will assist them mentally, 

emotionally, and economically and they are not primarily 
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interested in a degree. These changes in society's feelings 

relative to educational needs demand that the administrators 

of the public junior-community colleges of Texas reaccess 

institutional policies to meet these new and changing 

educational needs. 

4. The goal of CE-CS should be to bring together the 

institution's resources (faculty-staff, facilities, 

finances) and the citizens of the service area for the 

delivery of educational programs that will be for the mutual 

benefit of both groups. 

5. There should be greater flexibility in facility 

scheduling to meet the on-campus needs of CE-CS programs 

designed for the needs of the populace of the service area. 

6. Even though the majority of the administrators did 

not feel that CE-CS was considered just as an "extra" 

offered in addition to their "important" credit programs, 

one-third of the responding administrators did feel this was 

true. Most of the administrators who expressed this feeling 

were CE-CS administrators, but these feelings are nonethe-

less real and must be dealt with on an institutional basis. 

7. More overall support (financial, faculty, and 

facility) is being supplied for the credit programs that 

address the "traditional" student than for the CE-CS 

programs that address the "nontraditional" student who is 

pursuing a life time of educational rewards. There has been 

a failure on the part of the administrators of the public 
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junior-community colleges of Texas to recognize that while 

the demand for education is increasing, the demand for 

education as it has been traditionally delivered is 

decreasing. 

8. The public junior-community colleges of Texas are 

working to abide by the recommendations of the President's 

Commission on Higher Education that admonishes colleges to 

"cease to be campus-based" (1, p. 97). 

Recommendations 

The following recommendations for future research are 

suggested. 

1. Statewide research should be done on actual 

community involvement in the planning of educational 

programs for both credit and continuing education-community 

service programs. This research should include a more 

extensive study of the perceptions of the administrators of 

the institutions to determine their attitudes toward the 

importance of this involvement. 

2. Statewide and nationwide research should be 

conducted on the attitudes of full-time credit faculty 

toward CE-CS and how these attitudes are affected by 

enrollments, generated contact hours, funding received by 

the credit and CE—CS programs, and whether enrollment—contact 

hour projections are being met within the credit area 

disciplines. 
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3. This study has produced evidence of the rapid 

administrative turn over among those directing the CE-CS 

programs in Texas' public junior-community colleges. 

Additional research needs to be undertaken to study the 

reasons for this turn over that is creating a void in 

experienced leadership among those directing CE-CS programs, 

This research should include a study of the training being 

supplied CE-CS administrators including their educational 

preparation, CE-CS background (previous CE-CS work 

environment experience), and the institutional 

administrative support being supplied those who are CE-CS 

administrators by the institutions where they are employed. 

4. Further studies should be conducted to identify 

other areas of concern that are affecting the over-all 

operation of the CE-CS programs within the public 

junior-community colleges of the state of Texas. 

The following recommendations for immediate 

implementation by the public junior-community colleges of 

Texas are suggested. 

1. Equal status should be given to all administrators 

directing educational programs within all public 

junior-community colleges in Texas, whether these programs 

are credit, vocational-technical or CE-CS oriented. This 

would involve administrative support for moving CE-CS 

programs into the main stream of the overall institutional 

program. 
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2. A campus by campus, college by college study of the 

support services offered by individual institutions to 

assist the nontraditional student should be conducted. 

3. A restructuring of the reward system (incentives in 

regard to salary reimbursement, additional professional 

leave earned or additional vacation) should be implemented 

for the full-time credit faculty so that teaching within 

their institution's CE-CS program will be more attractive. 
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Bishop, Vicki, Assistant Dean of Continuing Education, 
Richland College. 
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Directors of Continuing Education 
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Claunch, Jackie, Richland College. 
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Brookhaven College 

December 6, 1982 

3939 Valley View Lane 
Farmers Branch, Texas 
75234-5295 

President: 
Curtis S. Murton 

Vice President 
of Instruction: 

John E. Pickelman 

Vice President 
of Student Services: 

Joseph R. Sullivan 

Vice President 
of Business Services: 

Brenda L. Floyd 

Dear Fellow Educators, 

A study of the Continuing Education/Community Service 
programs of the public Junior/Community Colleges of the 
State of Texas is currently being conducted. Copies of the 
enclosed instrument have been mailed to administrators, with 
administrative responsibilities equal to yours, in every 
public Junior/Community College in the State. 

P r ° J e c t slated to identify the current status 
ol Continuing Education/Community Service within the public 
Junior/Community Colleges in Texas. With your help, and 
that ol your colleagues, ideas for improving Continuing 
Education/Community Service will be formulated. Your 
participation Is xLial jjie success study. 

You are encouraged to respond to every item of the 
questionnaire. This involves your answering only 20 ques-
tions. The small amount of your time required to complete 
this survey instrument will assist us in the collection of 
valuable information, gathered from across the State, to be 

study. &£ assured none M jJus information 
.collected Mill hs reported in relation io any individual 
respondent $£ college. Hr1 1 

A stamped envelope is enclosed to assist you in 
returning the questionnaire directly to me. With this 
convenience, I look forward to receiving Jiur rwpJSse 
within the next two weeks. 

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact me by 
rmers 

Branch, Texas 75234, or by phone at~2\4/620-^21 I ' Thank 
you for your participation in this study. 

Sinse 

- v \ £ -
Vdle Grigsby 

Assistant Dean 
Dr. Bob Miller 

Continuing E a„o,ti„„ | S T 5 g , J S , ' 5 * 

/pc 
enclosures 

BROOKHAVEN 

COLLEGE 

o r THE 

DALLAS COUNTY 

COMMUNITY 

COLLEGE 

DISTRICT 
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GENERAL INFORMATION 

This survey will help identify the current status of the Continuing 
Education/Community Service programs within the public Junior/Community 
Colleges of the State of Texas. As a result of the information received 
from this questionnaire ideas for improving the status of these programs 
will be formulated. 

INSTRUCTIONS 

Please give careful attention to each question and secure the proper 
information if it is not readily available to you. Your response should 
also reflect information that is as current as possible and within the school 
year specifically requested (where such definite information is needed). 

Indicate your response b£ circling the appropriate answer(s) that best 
re lect your response. When more than one response is needed or acceptable 
_xt will be noted with the question. When a specific response is needed, e.g. 
enrollment, dollar amounts, etc., please be as exact as you can. 

DEFINITIONS 

Continuing Education/Community Service will refer to any educational 
opportunity (non-credit) offered by the College that is outside the realm of 
rr/rc ' n T credit program. Throughout the questionnaire the abbreviation 
CE/CS will be used to refer to Continuing Education/Community Service. 

Credit will identify those programs dealing with organized subject matter 
of an academic nature leading to graduation. They are usually degree oriented 
and designed for academic transfer if necessary and desired. 

. Director Continuing Education/Community Service is the person directly 
c T ^ V V H ^ t 0 d a y o p e r a t i o n s o f t h e Continuing Education/Community 
p - r ; C P r° g r a m r e § a r d l e s s o f t h e "tie by which this person is 

i S n r T r
n

l n S t l ' u t i o n - 0 t h e r "ties by which this person may be 
identified may be Dean, Associate Dean, Assistant Dean, Vice President. 

Vice President/Instruction is the person directly involved with the day to 
day operations of the credit program regardless of the title by which this 

De identified may be Dean of Instruction, etc. 

dav gresid^/Business Service, is the person directly involved in the 
day today operations of all financial transactions for the College regard-

i s ; , t h i s p * " c m " « « « « • > « y ° « r 

»Si^ hsiri;^r« " y **? •>» »»«•»•« «•»««. 
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CONTINUING EDUCATION/COMMUNITY SERVICE 

QUESTIONNAIRE 

Remember CE/CS refers to Continuing Education/Community Service. 

1. For a new administrator to be placed in charge of one of the programs specified beluw 
he/she would generally possess the following educational credentials. Circle one 
response for each program area noted). 

Program 
Credentials 

No Degree 
Required 

Relevant 
Work 
Experience 

Two 
Year 
Degree 

Four 
Year 
Degree 

MA or 
Equival. 

Ph.D. or 
Equival. 

r ii j Vocational or 
Technical 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

[12 ] CE/CS 1 2 3 4 5 6 

f^] Academic 1 2 3 4 5 6 

2. 
your institution?* £'0ll°Wine s t a t e m e n t of the options is more generally true ai 

" D i r t T o r V r the'cE/Cs'programf1"3'1'' ^ ^ °" t h e ^ ^ " ^ r a t i v e level 

(1) have a considerably more important assignment than the Director. 

(2) have a somewhat more important assignment than the Director. 

(3) are on an assignment of equal importance with the Director. 

(4) have a somewhat less important assignment than the Director. 

(5) have a considerably less important assignment than the Director. 

3a' trators a ^ f
i t U U ° n t h e " ^ a r d s of quality expected to be met by faculty and adwinis-

(1) Higher for those with the credit program than for those with the CE/CS program 

(2) The same for those with the credit program and those with the CE/CS program 

(3) Higher for those with the CE/CS program than for those with the credit progra.,, 

3b- « « • < * 

(1) Always (2) Usually ( 3) Seldom (K) fever 

(1) Exceptionally Well (2) Adequately Met (3) Barely Net W Poorly or Rarely 

Met 

s ' 

(1) Student Services (2) Credit (3) CE/CS (1) All Working Together (5) Other 
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6. 

7 . 

In some institutions the CE/CS program is perceived by the college administrators as being 
a collection of "extras" incidental to the "important" regular offerings of the credit 
program. To what extent do you agree that this statement is typical of the adminis-
tration of your institution? 

(1) Definitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral (4) Disagree (5) Definitely Disagree 

To what extent is the support given CE/CS comparable to support given the credit program 
for the following three areas? (Give one answer for each area). 

Degree of Support r „ 
__ Faculty/Staff Facility Financial 

(1) Credit program given considerably more support 1 1 ] 
(2) Credit program given somewhat more support 2 2 2 

[20-22 ] (3) Equivalent support given to both programs 3 3 3 
(4) CE/CS given scnewhat more support 4 

[2 

4 H 

8. 

[23] 

(5) CE/CS given considerably more support 5 5 5 

In general how satisfied are you with the overall support (financial, faculty/staff, 
facility) given by your institution to the CE/CS program? 

(1) Completely (2) Satisfied (3) Neutral (4) Unsatisfied (5) Definitely 

3 * " * ™ Unsatisfied 

9. All credit and CE/CS programs at this institution should be funded on the same basis (1 e 
from a common formula)? ' ' 

(1) Definitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral (4) Disagree (5) Definitely Disagree 

10. The CE/CS program at this institution should be operated on the philosophy of multiDle 
^i^Cinga (numerous classes) with the probability that many of these classes will not nave 

S1(:t enrollment to be conducted rather than on the philosophy of limited offerings 
with the majority of those classes being conducted? 

(1) Definitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral (4) Disagree (5) Definitely Disagree 

11. With respect to recruitment the CE/CS program at this institution 

1 Recruits fewer students than it is able to serve. 

^ 2 Recruits as many students as it is able to serve. 

3 Recruits more students than it is able to serve. 

12" ^Answer i n V° 1 V e° P l a n n i" 8 ° U r r i C U l U n " t h i S institution* 

Definitely Somewhat 
Very Involved invofved Involved Uninvolved 

Credit Program 1 2 
3 4 

CE/CS Program 2 3 4 
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13. How important is community involvement in planning the curriculum at this institution? 
(Answer for both programs). 

V*rV Definitely Somewhat 
Important Important Important Unimportant 

[29] Credi t Program 1 2 3 4 

[30] CE/CS Program 1 2 3 4 

14. It is necessary for the leadership of this institution (President through the Department 
Heads) to be active in the community in order for the community to be interested in the 
programs of the institution? (Answer for both programs). 

Definitely Agree Agree Disagree Definitely Disagree 

[31] Credit Program 1 2 3 4 

a.) CE/CS Program 1 2 3 4 

15a. Justification for and all allocation of available classroom space should be on the same 
basis for all programs and services offered by your institution? 

[33J ( 1 ) D e f i n i n i t e l y Agree ( 2 ) Agree ( 3 ) Neutral W Disagree ( 5 ) D e f i n i t e l y Disagree 

If either "disagree" or "definitely 
disagree" answer Question 15b. 

15b. Classroom space should be allocated to the various programs and services on which of the 
following bases? (Circle all that apply). 

( 1 ) Enrollment ( 2 ) Generated ( 3 ) Program/Service ( 4 ) Coaounity (5 ) Other 
Revenues Requirements Needs 

16. Please circle the category that describes your administrative position 

(1) President 
(2) Vice President/Business Services 
(3) Vice President/Instruction 
(4) Director CE/CS Program 

17. The location of this college can be described as: (Circle one) 

( 1 ) Rural ( 2 ) Suburban ( 3 ) Inner City 

1ti. This college operates as a: (Circle one) 

( 1 ) S i n g l e Campus System ( 2 ) Haiti-Campus System ( 3 ) Mul t i -Co l l ege System 
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19. What is the population of the service area assigned to your specification institution? 

[ 38-1+ u] 

20" (Circlerone)inCOme ° f f a m i l i e S w h o l i v e w i t h i n t h i s institution's service area is: 

(1) $3,000 - 5,000 (H) $10,001 - 15,000 (T) $30,001 - 40,000 

(2) 5,001 - 7,500 (5) 15,001 -25,000 (8) 40,001 - 50,000 

(3) 7,501 - 10,000 (6) 25,001 - 30,000 (9) over $50,000 

QUESTMHNAIRh*00 C 0 M P L E I E D Y 0 0 B PARTICIPATION. PLEASE BOLD AM) RETURN TOE COMPLETED 
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Brookhaven College 

December 6, 1982 

3939 Valley View Lane 
Farmers Branch, Texas 
75234-5295 

President: 
Curtis 5. Murton 

Vice President 
of Instruction: 

John E. Pickelman 

Vice President 
of Student Services; 

Joseph R. Sullivan 

Vice President 
of Business Services: 

Brenda L. Floyd 

Dear Fellow Educators, 

A study of the Continuing Education/Communitv Servirp 
programs of the public Junior/Community Colleges of the 
State of Texas is currently being conducted Copies of f h P 
enclosed instrument have been mailed to administrators h 
administrative responsibilities equal to y o u ? " in every 
public Junior/Community College in the State. 

n f r
 Tj?is P r oJ^ G t is slated to identify the current status 

s : . s ; ^ s s a 1 s - s ; 1
t i s ^ s - T = u s ; s ; . ? - r s i s : ? 5 s i ; . i E * 

participation as juiai in M ihs> stu<iV^ 

You are encouraged to respond to every item of th« 
tions10"?^ J h i S l n v 0 l v e s ' o u r answering only 22 cues 
tions. The small amount of your time required to comDleto 
this survey instrument will assist us in t-hp ™ n ° m P l e t e 

gathered s t " " ° E o ° L 
compiled into one study. Be assure L b e 

collet,H will Ji£ Xiuiarted' -fete information 
relation ^ *** ^dividual 

Branch, Texas 75234, o r ^ phone at t?2?' 
you for your participation in this study 7 ' T h a n k 

Sine 

Ltrfdle Grfgs^by^ 
Assistant Dean 

Continuing Education Division 

/pc 
enclosures 

Dr. Bob Miller V—-— 
Director of Community College Programs 
North Texas State University " r u g r d m s 

BROOKHAVEN 

COLLEGE 

OF THE 

DALLAS COUNTY 

COMMUNITY 

COLLEGE 

DISTRICT 
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GENERAL INFORMATION 

This survey will help identify the current status of the Continuing 
Education/Community Service programs within the public Junior/Community 
Colleges of the State of Texas. As a result of the information received 
from this questionnaire ideas for improving the status of these programs 
will be formulated. 

INSTRUCTIONS 

Please give careful attention to each question and secure the proper 
information if it is not readily available to you. Your response should 
also reflect information that is as current as possible and within the school 
year specifically requested (where such definite information is needed). 

Indicate ̂ our response b^ circling the appropriate answer(s) that best 
reflect your response. When more than one response is needed or acceptable 
it will be noted with the question. When a specific rei^Sii li needed, e.g 
enrollment, dollar amounts, etc., please be as exact as you can. 

DEFINITIONS 

Continuing Education/Community Service will refer to any educational 

the°tSrflM ( n° n _ C r® d i t ) o f f e r e d ^ t h e c°llege that is outside the realm of 
C E / C S h P CT/t program. Throughout the questionnaire the abbreviation 
CE/CS will be used to refer to Continuing Education/Community Service. 

Credit will identify those programs dealing with organized subject matter 
of an academic nature leading to graduation. They are usually degree oriented 

designed for academic transfer if necessary and desired. 

im i D l r ^ t 0 ^ % n t l n U l " g Mucation/Community Service is the person directly 
Serv£e fnon S e d i n " 0 °P e r a t i°f o f the Continuing Education/Community 
Z n n r r P g r a m r e g a r d l e s s o f t h e "tie by which this person is 

irfp r y r l n s t l t u t l o n- 0 t h e r titles by which this person may be 
identified may be Dean, Associate Dean, Assistant Dean, Vice President. 

Vice President/Instruction is the person directly involved with the dav to 
day operations of the credit program regardless of the title by wh£h S i s 

identified may be Dean of Instruction, etc. 

dav P^^ide^t/Business Service is the person directly involved in the 

?pL f 7u T S 0 f a 1 1 f i n a n c i a l transactions for the College regard-
less ot the title by which this person is identified at your institution 

a w & r ' . s u r s r b e l d e " t i , i e d 
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CONTINUING EDUCATION/COMMUNITY SERVICE 

QUESTIONNAIRE 

Remember CE/CS refers to Continuing Education/Community Service. 

1' to be placed in charge of one of the programs specified beU 
/she would generally possess the following educational credentials. (Circle one 

response for each program area noted). 

Program 
Credentials 

No Degree 
Required 

Relevant 
Work 
Experience 

Two 
Year 
Degree 

Four 
Year 
Degree 

MA or 
Equival. 

Ph.D. or 
Equival. 

11J 
Vocational or 
Technical 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

l; ] CE/CS 1 2 3 4 5 6 
13] Academic 1 2 3 4 5 6 

2' your°institution?* f 0 l l° W i n g s t a t e r a e n t "hich of the options is more generally true aL 

a ^ t h f m ^ c t o ^ o f the'cE/CS^rogramfram' ^ ^ 0" ^ ^ - - " ^ r a t i v e level 

(1) have a considerably more important assignment than the Director. 

(2) have a somewhat more important assignment than the Director. 

(3) are on an assignment of equal importance with the Director. 

(4) have a somewhat less important assignment than the Director. 

(5) have a considerably less important assignment than the Director. 

3a' trators ^ t i t u t i o n t h e " ^ ^ s of Quality" expected to be met by faculty and adu.inis-

(1) Higher for those with the credit progran than for those with the CE/CS program 

(2) The saae for those with the credit program and those with the CE/CS program 

(3) Higher for those with the CE/CS program than for those with the credit program 

3b- development) provided for th. 

(1) Always (2) Usually ( 3) Seldon W fever 

4- B ^ d
0 ^ c e r ^ » e ^ ^ h £ r r t W r w s (uurary' — 

ing and weekend, non-traditional students?" institution meet the needs of even-

(1) Exceptionally Well (2) Adequately Met (3) Barely Met (4) Poorly or Rarely 

Met 

5' ^ s a i « t i m U " « ^ ^ e
d
te:> ^ — ty 

Services, CE/CS, or all of them working together? Program, Student 

(1) Student Services (2) Credit (3) CE/CS W All Working Together (5) Other 
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[19] 

7. 

In some institutions the CE/CS program is perceived by the college administrators as being 
a collection of "extras" incidental to the "important" regular offerings of the credit 
program. To what extent do you agree that this statement is typical of the adminis-
tration of your institution? 

(1) Definitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral W Disagree (5) Definitely Disagree 

To what extent is the support given CE/CS comparable to support given the credit program 
for the following three areas? (Give one answer for each area). 

Degree of Support , „ 
Faculty/Staff Facility Financial 

(1) Credit program given considerably more support 1 1 1 
(2) Credit program given sonewhat more support 2 2 2 

[20-22] (3) Equivalent support given to both programs 3 3 o 
(4) CE/CS given scnewhat more support 4 4 4 
(5) CE/CS given considerably more support 5 5 5 

8. In general how satisfied are you with the overall support (financial, faculty/staff 
facility) given by your institution to the CE/CS program? 

[2 3] (1) Completely (2) Satisfied (3) Neutral (4) Unsatisfied (5) Definitely 
S a t l 3 f i e d Unsatisfied 

9' f r L ' l ^ n ' f o ^ l a ^ 0 8 ^ 3 " ^ i n S t i t U t i°" S h ° ^ d <* on the same basis Q.e. 

(1) Definitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral (4) Disagree (5) Definitely Disagree 

10" « r ^ C E / C S P r o g r a m a t f h i s institution should be operated on the philosophy of multifile 
^ffccings (numerous classes) with the probability that many of these classes will not nave 

e n r oi l m e" t. t 0 conducted rather than on the philosophy of limits offerings 
with the majority of those classes being conducted? PHermgfr 

(1) Definitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral (4) Disagree (5) Definitely Disagree 

11. With respect to recruitment the CE/CS program at this institution 

1 Recruits fewer students than it is able to serve. 

2 Recruits as many students as it is able to serve. 

3 Recruits more students than it is able to serve. 

12' (Answer P l a ™ i n & t h e c u r r i c u l u r a this institution. 

Definitely Somewhat 
Very Involved involved Involved Uninvolved 

M Credit Program 

[< ! CE/CS Program 

2 3 4 

^ 3 4 
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13. How important is community involvement in planning the curriculum at this institution? 
(Answer for both programs). 

VerY Definitely Somewhat 
Important Important Important Unimportant 

[29] Credit Program 1 2 3 4 

f30] CE/CS Program 1 2 3 4 

14. It is necessary for the leadership of this institution (President through the Department-
Heads) to be active in the community in order for the community to be interested in the 
programs of the institution? (Answer for both programs). 

Definitely Agree Agree Disagree Definitely Disagree 

[31] Credit Program 1 2 3 4 

[32] CE/CS Program 1 2 3 4 

15a. Justification for and all allocation of availaule classroom space should be on the same 
basis for all programs and services offered by your institution? 

(1) Defininitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral W Disagree (5) Definitely Disagree 

If either "disagree" or "definitely 
disagree" answer Question 15b. 

15b. Classroom space should be allocated to the various programs and services on which of the 
following bases? (Circle all that apply). 

U] (1) Enrollment (2) Generated (3) Program/Service (4) Community (5) Other 
Revenues Requirements Needs 

[3 5] 

16. Please circle the category that describes your administrative position 

(1) President 
(2) Vice President/Business Services 
(3) Vice President/Instruction 
(4) Director CE/CS Program 

17. What is the total operating budget for this institution for the year 19̂ 1-̂ 2.-' Answer to 
the nearest thousand of dollars. 

[ 3 6 - - . J 

1b. What was the cost for resident instruction for your institution for the school year 
19&1-82? (Answer for both programs). 

Credit $ CE/CS 

[ < • 5 - 5 0 ] [ 5 1 - 56 ] 

19. What were the total revenues received from all sources at ycur institution for the school 
year 19fcJ1—82? (Answer for both programs). 

Credit $ CE/CS $ 



208 

20- ' « ™ l o r t h e 

Credit $„ CE/CS 

(l1-18) [19-26] 

21. After allowing for instructional costs, general administrative anri a,, „ t h 
expenses, surplus funds, at the end of the year, l n i s t r a L l v e< a n d a 1 1 oth<-J< operational 

1 Renin with the program which generated those funds. 

2 needed° G e n e r a l 0 p e r a t i n g F u n d ° f the college for disbursement where 

*• 5 K 5 % ? T O , z r l & ' s r 5 S T S I 3 K r -

Credit $ C E / C S $ 

n l f S S S E ' " " " ™ ^ AND 
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Brookhaven College 

December 6, 1982 

3939 Valley View Lane 
Farmers Branch, Texas 
75234-5295 

President: 
Curtis S. Mur ton 

Vice President 
of Instruction: 

John E Pickelman 

Vice President 
of Student Services: 

Joseph R. Sullivan 

Vice President 
of Business Services: 

Brenda L. Floyd 

BROOKHAVEN 

COLLEGE 

OF THE 

DALLAS C O U N T Y 

C O M M U N I T Y 

COLLEGE 

DISTRICT 

Dear Fellow Educators, 

A study of the Continuing E d u c a t i o n / C o m m u n i t y Service 
programs of the public J u n i o r / C o m m u n i t y Colleges of the 
State of Texas is currently being c o n d u c t e d . Copies of the 
enclosed instrument have been mailed to administrators, with 
a d m i n i s t r a t i v e responsibilities equal to yours, in every 
public Junior/Community College in the State. 

„ r P r ° J ^ c t is slated to identify the current status 
of Continuing Education/Community Service within the public 
Junior/Community Colleges in Texas. With your help, and 
that of your colleagues, ideas for improving Continuing 
Education/Community Service will be formulated. Your 
p a r t i c i p a t i o n i s v i t a l t h e succe^§ of the study. 

You are encouraged to respond to every item of the 
questionnaire. This involves your answering only 25 ques-
tions. The small amount of your time required to complete 
this survey instrument will assist us in the collection of 
valuable information, gathered from across the State, to be 
compiled into one study. assured none of the informati nn 
collected iaLill reported In relation to any i n d i v i d ^ ] 
respondent £ £ college. 

A stamped envelope is enclosed to assist you in 
returning the q u e s t i o n n a i r e directly to me. With this 
convenience, I look forward to receiving your response 
within the next two weeks. 

mi i i °= . - h R V e f ? y please f e e l f r ee to contact me by 

Branch 5exas 7 S 2 ^ 0 l l e g h ' \ 9 3 9 V a l l 6 y V i 6 W L a n e < F a r m e r s 
Branch, iexas 75231, or by phone a t 214/620-4721 Thank 
you for your participation in this study. 

Lindle Grigsby 
Assistant Dean 
Continuing Education Division 

/ pc 
enclosures 

Dr. Bob Millfcr 
Director of Community College Programs 
North Texas State University 
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GENERAL INFORMATION 

This survey will help identify the current status of the Continuing 
Education/Community Service programs within the public Junior/Community 
Colleges of the State of Texas. As a result of the information received 
from this questionnaire ideas for improving the status of these programs 
will be formulated. 

INSTRUCTIONS 

Please give careful attention to each question and secure the proper 
intormation if it is not readily available to you. Your response should 
also reflect information that is as current as possible and within the school 
year specifically requested (where such definite information is needed). 

^ Indicate ̂ our response bjr circling the appropriate answer(s) that best 
reflect your response. When more than one response is needed or acceptable 
it will be noted with the question. When a specific r e i ^ ^ ii needed, e.g. 
enrollment, dollar amounts, etc., please be as exact as you can. 

DEFINITIONS 

Continuing Education/Community Service will refer to any educational 
opportunity (non-credit) offered by the College that is outside the realm of 

rS/™ r a5H k T P f g r a m " Throughout the questionnaire the abbreviation 
CE/CS will be used to refer to Continuing Education/Community Service. 

Credit will identify those programs dealing with organized subject matter 
of an academic nature leading to graduation. They are usually degree oriented 
and designed for academic transfer if necessary and desired. 

Director Continuing Education/Community Service is the person directly 
involved in the day to day operations of the Continuing Education/Community 
Service (non-credit) program regardless of the title by which this person Is 
® ! . ^ a t y°ur institution. Other titles by which this person may be 

identified may be Dean, Associate Dean, Assistant Dean, Vice President. 

Vice President/Instruction is the person directly involved with the day to 
day operations of the credit program regardless of the title by which this 

' r i L « ; « r" f iH d r y o o j <*>•« «>„ »»»ay 
De identified may be Dean of Instruction, etc. 

i gigsident/Business Service is the person directly involved in the 
y today operations of all financial transactions for the College regard-

Otter"iUes'bvh-V m S°" t h " P* r S O° " W e n t l " « d " y""* institution. 

Di r , : , ; r "fB5 iS ; f s , r ; i ce" '«c* , y " "»•»«. 
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CONTINUING EDUCATION/COMMUNITY SERVICE 

QUESTIONNAIRE 

Remember CE/CS refers to Continuing Education/Community Service. 

1' w « L n e W f*linistrft°r to be placed in charge of one of the programs specified below 
he/she would generally possess the following educational credentials. (Circle one ' 
response for each program area noted). ^ircie one 

Program 
Credentials 

No Degree 
Required 

Relevant 
Work 
Experience 

Two 
Year 
Degree 

Four 
Year 
Degree 

MA or 
Equival. 

Ph.D. or 
Equival. 

11J 
Vocational or 
Technical 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

s CE/CS 1 2 3 4 5 6 

13] Academic 1 2 3 4 5 6 

2' yourinstitution?^ * * f° l l 0 W i n g s t a t e m e n t "hich of the options is more generally true a. 

the'cE/Cs'programf"3"1' ^ ^ °" ^ ^ level 

(1) have a considerably more important assignment than the Director. 

(2) have a somewhat more important assignment than the Director. 

(3) are on an assignment of equal importance with the Director. 

(4) have a somewhat less important assignment than the Director. 

(5) have a considerably less important assignment than the Director. 

3 a' Sratojs i t U t l 0 n t h e standards of quality" expected to be met by faculty and aduunis-

(1) Higher for those with the credit prograu than for those with the CE/CS program 

(2) The saae for those with the credit program and those with the CE/CS program 

(3) Higher for those with the CE/CS program than for those with the credit progra,,, 

3b" development) provided for the 

(1) Always (2) Usually (3) Seldom (4) Never 

(1) Exceptionally Well 
Met 

(2) Adequately Met (3) Barely Met <H) Poorly or Rarely 

Met 

the community 

Services, CE/CS, or all of t h « wooing toge^er? " Pr06rara• S t U d e" L 

(1) Student Services (2) Credit (3) CE/CS C ) All Working Together (5) Other 
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[19] 

6. In some institutions the CE/CS program is perceived by the college administrators as being 
a collection of "extras" incidental to the "important" regular offerings of the credit 
program. To what extent do you agree that this statement is typical of the adminis-
tration of your institution? 

(1) Definitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral (1) Disagree (5) Definitely Disagree 

7. To what extent is the support given CE/CS comparable to support given the credit progra., 
for the following three areas? (Give one answer for each area). 

Degree of Support 
Faculty/Staff Facility Financial 

(1) Credit program given considerably more support 1 1 -] 
(2) Credit program given somewhat more support 2 2 2 

[20—25.] (3) Equivalent support given to both programs 3 3 S 
(4) CE/CS given saaewhat more support 4 ^ 
(5) CE/CS given considerably more support 5 5 5 

8. In general how satisfied are you with the overall support (financial, faculty/staff 
facility) given by your institution to the CE/CS program? ' 

1231 ( 1 ) ( 2 ) & t i s f i e d <3) Neutral (4) Unsatisfied (5) Definitely 
Satisfied Unsatisfied 

9' frL°aeciLondfomula)?°graraS ^ i n S t i t U t i o n s h o u l d f u n d e d the same basis (i.e. 

M (1) Definitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral (4) Disagree (5) Definitely Disagree 

10' ? r° s r a m a t f h i s institution should be operated on the philosophy .of multinlP 
m a n M (nunerous classes) with the probability that many of these classes wilfnoTnave 

" enrollment to be conducted rather than on the philosophy of limited ol'ferinus 
with the majority of those classes being conducted? «ierine& 

M (1) Definitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral (4) Disagree (5) Definitely Disagree 

11. With respect to recruitment the CE/CS program at this institution 

1 Recruits fewer students than it is able to serve. 

2 Recruits as many students as it is able to serve. 

3 Recruits more students than it is able to serve. 

12' (Answer ^ ^ h ^ o g r ^ T ^ i n V° i V e° P l a n" i n g t h e C u r r i c u 1"" a t t h i s institution 

Definitely Somewhat 
Very Involved involved Involved Uninvotved 

Credit Program 1 

CE/CS Program 1 

2 3 n 

2 3 <4 
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13. How important is community involvement in planning the curriculum at this institution"' 
(Answer for both programs). 

Vefy Definitely Somewhat 
Important Important Important Unimportant 

\2 9j 

i :j oj 

Credit Program 1 2 3 

CE/CS Program 1 2 

4 

3 4 

n e c e s s a r y for t h e leadership of this institution (President through the Department 
Heads) to be active in the community in order for the community to be interested in the 
programs of the institution? (Answer for both programs). 

Definitely Definitely 
A9ree A9ree Disagree Disagree 

[31] Credit Program 1 2 3 l\ 

[32] CE/CS Program 1 2 3 4 

15a. Justification for and all allocation of available classroom space should be on the same 
basis for all programs and services offered by your institution? 

(1) Defininitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral (1) Disagree (5) Definitely Disagree 

It either "disagree" or "definitely 
disagree" answer Question 15b. 

15b" following ell ^ ^ ^ * t h e 

(1) Enrollment (2) Generated (3) Program/Service (4) Coununity (5) Other 
Revenues Requirements Needs ~~ 

16. Please circle the category that describes your administrative position 

(1) President 
(2) Vice President/Business Services 
(3) Vice President/Instruction 
(*0 Director CE/CS Program 

1?' yea" a " ' ™ °f C R E D I T StUde"tS enrolJLea at institution during the .cnoul 

Credit 

in iFA or N0N/1KA courses. 

TEA Enrollment Non TEA Enrollment 

Credit Program 
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19" institution^uring^the^school m a n b e r S W h 0 at your 

Full time D ... 
Part time 

Credit Progran 

[ 5 3 — 5 6 ] 
I 5 7 - 6 0 ] 

20' K l T nimb6r °f C°nta0t H°UrS 8enerated "y the CREDIT faculty dur.ng the school y t a r 

Credit Progran Contact Hours 

[61-67] 

a w ^ - . ^ v s f s s . ^ 

°n'C'mPUS Off-Campus 

Credit Progran 

22, When there is a need to conduct classy at 
service area, h w rauoh e f f o r t d o e s ^ 

Considerable Reasonable 

• 1,1011 f,,ort Minima! Effort Vo Cffort 

Credit Progran i 

CE/CS m order tfai^ou^Lefr^fulI^t^e" teachlJ^Md?1™* ttaCh c o u r s e s l0' 

(DYes (Answer Question 23b) co, • 
ion ^ D } ^ ) n o (Skip to Question 24) 

23b. How many full time credit faculty had t-^h-

[74-77j 
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2 4' J . V T lnstl^u''i°n w°"ld t h e r e a positive or negative attitude expressed by the 

S S r * * ' S i S i W o f 1°aa"" s h " " a f f - ° ; * J ™ 

(1) Positive ( 2 ) Negative 

25. How many semester hours comprise a full-time credit teaching load at your institution? 

[ 79 - 80 ] 

, 0 ° M * E 0 0 M P L E r a ) Y 0 U K P A m c i M T I 0 N - "-EASE TOLD AND return 
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Brookhaven College 

December 6, 1982 

3939 Valley View Lane 
Farmers Branch, Texas 
75234-5295 

President: 
Curtis S. Murton 

Vice President 
of Instruction: 

John E. Pickelman 

Vice President 
of Student Services: 

Joseph R. Sullivan 

Vice President 
of Business Services: 

Brenda L. Floyd 

BROOKHAVEN 

COLLEGE 

OF THE 

DALLAS COUNTY 

COMMUNITY 

COLLEGE 

DISTRICT 

Dear Fellow Educators, 

A study of the Continuing Education/Community Service 
programs of the public Junior/Community Colleges of the 
State of Texas is currently being conducted. Copies of the 
enclosed instrument have been mailed to administrators, with 
administrative responsibilities equal to yours, in every 
public Junior/Community College in the State. 

.. r
 T ^ i s Pr°ject is slated to identify the current status 

of Continuing Education/Community Service within the public 
Junior/Community Colleges in Texas. With your help, and 
that of your colleagues, ideas for improving Continuing 
Education/Community Service will be formulated. Your 
participation 1& xLLai is .tJie success &£ study. 

You are encouraged to respond to every item of the 

? ^ n « 1 0 n ? h i r e " ,I h i S i n v o l v e s your answering only 27 ques-
tions. The small amount of your time required to complete 
this survey instrument will assist us in the collection of 

h information, gathered from across the State, to be 
/ ? i T study, m assured m m s sil iHe information 

A stamped envelope is enclosed to assist you in 
returning the questionnaire directly to me. With this 
convenience, I look forward to receiving y^urrespoSse 
within the next two weeks. ^ 

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact me hv 

Ech T«lf'j52«0lieSS' 'V' V a l U y L » ™ . U r n n 

G , " P M U Or. Bob Miller" 

C o n v o c a t i o n gjtfUi SSSVUSSS? 
/pc 
enclosures 
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GENERAL INFORMATION 

fh I h l S ,® u r v e y w i l 1 h e l P identify the current status of the Continuing 
Education/Community Service programs within the public Junior/Community 
Colleges of the State of Texas. As a result of the information received 
from this questionnaire ideas for improving the status of these programs 
will be formulated. 

INSTRUCTIONS 

Please give careful attention to each question and secure the proper 

information if it is not readily available to you. Your response should 

also reflect information that is as current as possible and within the school 

year specifically requested (where such definite information is needed). 

Indicate your response by circling the appropriate answer(s) that best 

hr"n J T ° m e " , i — — r e s P ° n s e M needed or acceptable 
M j M l b£ noted with the question. When a specific response U needed, e.g. 
enrollment, dollar amounts, etc., please be as exact as you can. 

DEFINITIONS 

Continuing Education/Community Service will refer to any educational 

( T " C r ! d l t ) ° f f e r e d b y t h e C 0 l l e g e t h a t i s o u t s i d e the realm of 
f S r T P ™ 8 r a n K Throughout the questionnaire the abbreviation 

CE/CS will be used to refer to Continuing Education/Community Service. 

Credit will identify those programs dealing with organized subject matter 

of an academic nature leading to graduation. They are usually degree oriented 

designed for academic transfer if necessary and desired. 

, T O n 1 -
1 ) 1 " ? t " ' Continuing M u c a ^ / C o m m u n J ^ Service is the person directly 

Service (non c r P r i m
t 0 ° P e r a t i ° " s of the Continuing Education/Community 

Service (non-credit) program regardless of the title by which this person is 

^ T 1 i n S t i t u t i o n " 0 t h « " t i e s by which this person S J S 
identified may be Dean, Associate Dean, Assistant Dean, Vice President. 

day XIX "d" " zzz.ZVX zzz ££££; r -
dav t - T ^ Zrggjdggt/Business Service is the person directly involved in the 

V t l ° P ? " t l ° n s ° f a 1 1 financial transactions for the College regard-

Jth* t u h y W h l G h t h i S p e r S O n i s Identified at your institution 

t- • t h l S p e r s o n m a y b e identified may be Business Manager 
Director of Business Services, etc. manager, 



218 

CONTINUING EDUCATION/COMMUNITY SERVICE 
QUESTIONNAIRE 

Remember CE/CS refers to Continuing Education/Community Service. 

U h»/«LneW ?^ i n i s t rft° r to be placed in charge of one of the programs specified below 
he/she would generally possess the following educational credentials. (Circle one ' 
response for each program area noted). ^ircie one 

Program 
Credentials 

-

No Degree 
Required 

Relevant 
Work 
Experience 

Two 
Year 
Degree 

Four 
Year 
Degree 

MA or 
Equival. 

Ph.D. or 
Equival. 

h i i 
Vocational or 
Technical 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

r 12 ] CE/CS 1 2 3 5 6 

fl3] Academic 1 2 3 4 5 6 

2' your°ins°itution?^ f o l l o , , i n g s t a t e m e n t "hich of the options is more generally true at 

the'cE/Cs'programfral"' ^ ^ 0 n t h e a < t a ^ f a t i v e level 

(1) have a considerably more important assignment than the Director. 

(2) have a somewhat more important assignment than the Director. 

(3) are on an assignment of equal importance with the Director. 

(4) have a somewhat less important assignment than the Director. 

(5) have a considerably less important assignment than the Director. 

3a' trators * ™ t i t u t i o n t h e " s h a r d s of quality" expected to be met by faculty and adminis-

(1) Higher for those with the credit prograa than for those with the CE/CS program 

(2) The saae for those with the credit program and those with the CE/CS program 

(3) Higher for those with the CE/CS progra. than for those with the credit progra,,, 

3b. Is the quality of. training and supervision (professional development) provided for r.h. 
administrators and faculty the same for both areas? Provided lor the 

(1) Always (2) Usually (3) Seldom (4) Never 

(1) Exceptionally Hell (2) Adequately Met (3) Barely Met (1) Poorly or Rarely 

Met 

oerviceo, ct/u>, or all of them working together? 

(1) Student Services (2) Credit (3) CE/CS (1) All Working Together (5) Other 
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6. In some institutions the CE/CS program is perceived by the college administrators as being 
a collection of "extras" incidental to the "important" regular offerings of the credit 
program. To what extent do you agree that this statement is typical of the adminis-
tration of your institution? 

[19] (1) Definitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral (4) Disagree (5) Definitely Disagree 

To what extent is the support given CE/CS comparable to support given the credit program 
for the following three areas? (Give one answer for each area). 

Degree of Support c h /c „ 
Faculty/Staff Facility Financial 

7. 

(1) Credit program given considerably more support 1 1 -j 
(2) Credit program given sonewhat more support 2 2 2 

[70-22] (3) Equivalent support given to both programs 3 3 3 
(4) CE/CS given sonewhat sore support 4 ^ 4 
(5) CE/CS given considerably more support 5 5 5 

8. In general how satisfied are you with the overall support (financial, faculty/staff, 
facility) given by your institution to the CE/CS program? 

[23] (1) Completely (2) Satisfied (3) Neutral (4) Unsatisfied (5) Definitely 
Satisfied Unsatisfied 

9. All credit and CE/CS programs at this institution should be funded on the same basis (i e 
from a common formula)? 

H (1) Definitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral (4) Disagree (5) Definitely Disagree 

10. The CE/CS program at this institution should be operated on the philosophy of multinle 
iffecinga (numerous classes) with the probability that many of these classes will not nave 

enrollment to be conducted rather than on the philosophy of limits offerings 
with the majority of those classes being conducted? onenngs 

12' Definitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral (4) Disagree (5) Definitely Disagree 

11. With respect to recruitment the CE/CS program at this institution 

1 Recruits fewer students than it is able to serve. 

^ 2 Recruits as many students as it is able to serve. 

3 Recruits more students than it is able to serve. 

12' (Answer " P1*""1"6 t h e c u r r i c ^ « this institution 

Definitely Somewhat 
Very Involved invo/ved Involved Uninvolved 

Credit Program 1 ^ 
3 4 

CE/CS Program i 2 3 i4 
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[3 3] 

13. How important is community involvement in planning the curriculum at this institution'? 
(Answer for both programs). 

Definitely VerV Somewhat 
Important Important Important Unimportant 

[29] Credit Program 1 2 3 24 

[30] CE/CS Program 1 2 3 14 

It is necessary for the leadership of this institution (President through the Department 
Heads; to be active in the community in order for the community to be interested in trn.-
programs of the institution? (Answer for both programs). 

Definitely Definitely 
A9ree Agree Disagree Disagree 

l3i] Credit Program 1 2 3 4 

[32] CE/CS Program 1 2 3 24 

15a. Justification tor and all allocation of available classroom space should be on the same 
basis for all programs and services offered by your institution? 

(1) Defininitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral (4) Disagree (5) Definitely Disagree 

If either "disagree" or "definitely 
disagree" answer Question 15b. 

15b. Classroom space should be allocated to the various programs and services on which of the 
following bases? (Circle all that apply). 

CI) Enrollment (2) Generated (3) Program/Service (4) Comnunity (5) Other 
Revenues Requirements Needs 

16. Please circle the category that describes your administrative position 

(1) President 
(2) Vice President/Business Services 
(3) Vice President/Instruction 
(*0 Director CE/CS Program 

17' 198l-82!le n U n b e r ° f C E / C S s t u d e n t s enroIIeo at your institution during the school year 

CE/CS (noncredit) Enrollment 

"" [3C —,0] 

1ft. Enter the nunber of students enrolled in your institution during the school year 10b1 8? 
according to whether they were enrolled in TEA or NON/TEA courses '9o1-82, 

—— UA enrollment Non TtA enrollment 

CE/CS Program 

f M ~ 1,1 ] f 47 - W ] 
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f'5] 

19. Enter the nunber of full-time and part-time CE/CS faculty members who taught at your 
institution during the school year 1981-82. 

Full-time Part-time 

CE/CS Faculty 

t53""56] [ 5 7-6 0 ] 

20. Enter the number of Contact Hours generated by the CE/CS faculty during the school year 
1981-82. 

CE/CS Program Contact Hours 

[ 6 1 - 6 7 ] 

21. What percentage of classrooms were allocated for the exclusive use of the CE/CS program 
during the school year 1981"82? (Exclusive means CE/CS has primary use of the rooms.) 

Base "on campus" percentage on the nunber of on campus classrooms 

Base "off campus" percentage on the nunber of off campus classrooms utilized 

OnCampus Off-Campus 

CE/CS Program % % 
[6 9~6 9] [70-71] 

22. When there is a need to conduct classes at off campus sites (within the institution's 
service area) how much effort does the institution make to accommodate those needs? 

Considerable Effort Reasonable Effort Minimal Effort No Effort 

17 ?] CE/CS Program 1 2 3 14 

23. Counting this year how many years have you been employed in an administrative capacity 
with CE/CS? 

(1) 01-05 (2) 06-10 (3) 11-15 (1) 16-25 (5) 26-35 (6) 36-45 (V) 46 and Above 

24. Were you employed full-time or part-time in any capacity relating to CE/CS education 
before being employed in an administrative capacity? 

(1) Full-Time (2) Part-Time (3) No 

25a. What is the highest degree you hold? 

(1) High School Diploma (2) BA/BS (3) HA/MS (4) Ph.D/Ed.D. 

25b. What is the highest degree you are working toward? 

"one (2) BA/BS (3) H A/MS (4) Ph.D/Ed.D. 
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be! 

26. To what extent do you agree with the following statement? 

t
tecirund'and a b m t^ t 0 — 

the entire community of this institution's service areaf"00™6 c e n t e r of learning for 

(1) Definitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral (4) Disagree (5) Definitely Da3agree 

27a. To what extent do you agree that the following statement prevail, for your CE/CS pro^.V 

educational i"stiLtLrmIyUproiiae1itrc^uiityninr^dditti°"t:L ::'erVlce w h i c h a n 

day and evening (credit) classes." addition to its regularly suicauled 

(1) Definitely Agree (2) Agree (3) Neutral (« Di3agree (5) Definitely Disagree 

27b. The preceeding statement is an ADEQUATE definition for Comnunity Service'.' 

Always (2) Usually ( 3 ) 3 ^ ^ (,) Selda. ( 5 ) ^ 

27c. Will you share your definition of Community Service 
with us? 

[s Oj 
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Brookhaven College 

February 1, 1983 

3939 Valley View Lane 
Farmers Branch, Texas 
75234-5295 

President: 
Curtis S. M u r t o n 

Vice President 
of Instruct ion: 

John E. Pickelman 

Vice President 
of Student Services: 

Joseph R. Sullivan 

Vice President 
of Business Services: 

Brenda L. Floyd 

xxxxxxxxxxxx 
xxxxxxxxxxxx 
xxxxxxxxxxxx 
xxxxxxxxxxxx 
xxxxxxxxxxxx 

Dear (each letter was personally addressed) 

A few days ago you received a questionnaire relating to Cdtmunity 
Service programs in Texas' public Junior/Camnunity Colleges. 
Since Continuing Education/Ccmrunity Service programs are an 
inportant part of Junior/Ccranunity College programs, this survey, 
and your participation in this study, are of vital importance. 

1 ^ Y e* f ^ v e d sane of the ocnpleted questionnaires and 
wanted to remind you once again that without your participation 
the study will be inccnplete. If your response is already in the 
mail accept my thanks for your prarpt reply, if not, will you 
take a few minutes, today, to carplete the questionnaire and 
return it to me. For your convenience there was a 
self-addressed, stanped envelope accarpanying my original corre-
spomence • 

Sincerely, 

Lindle Grigsby 
Assistant Dean 
Cannunity Service 

B R O O K H A V E N 

COLLEGE 

OF THE 

DALLAS C O U N T Y 

C O M M U N I T Y 

COLLEGE 

DISTRICT 

PS. y°u did not receive our questionnaire, as part of the 
initial mailing, please call me at 214/620-4721. 



APPENDIX C 

Research Variables Identified in Relation to 
the Individual Respondents and the 

Research Questions 
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Variable Identification 

Variable was to be answered by everyone reflecting 

responses to research question 1 addressing Voc-Tech 

credentials. Variable Y2 was to be answered by everyone 

reflecting responses to research question 1 addressing CE-CS 

credentials. Variable Y3 was to be answered by everyone 

reflecting responses to research question 1 and addressing 

credit credentials. Variable Y4 was to be answered by 

everyone reflecting responses to research question 2 

addressing the importance of assignments for administrators. 

Variable Y,. was to be answered by everyone reflecting 

responses to research question 3 addressing standards of 

quality. Variable Yg was to be answered by everyone 

reflecting responses to research question 4 addressing 

services for non-traditional students. Variable Y7 was to 

be answered by everyone reflecting responses to research 

question 7 addressing the level of support given to various 

departments. Variable Yg was to be answered by everyone 

reflecting responses to research question 8 addressing 

administrative satisfaction with the support that was being 

provided. Variable Yg was to be answered by everyone 

reflecting responses to research question 9 addressing a 

common funding formula. Variable Y1q was to be answered by 

everyone reflecting responses to research question 15 

addressing justification for facility space. Variable 
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was to be answered by everyone reflecting responses to 

research question 15 addressing the allocation of space. 

Variable Y12 was to be answered by the VP-I reflecting 

responses to research question 22 addressing the 

accommodation of credit facility needs off campus. Variable 

Y13 was to be answered by CE-CS reflecting responses to 

research question 22 addressing the accommodation of CE-CS 

facility needs off campus. Variable y 1 4 was to be answered 

by VP BS reflecting responses to research question 17 

addressing the total operating budget. Variable Y-e was to 
15 

be answered by the VP-BS reflecting responses to research 

question 18 addressing credit instructional costs. Variable 

Y16 was to be answered by the VP-BS reflecting responses to 

research question 18 addressing CE-CS instructional costs. 

Variable Y1? was to be answered by the VP-BS reflecting 

responses to research question 19 addressing credit 

revenues. Variable Y^g was to be answered by the VP-BS 

reflecting responses to research question 19 addressing 

CE-CS revenues. Variable Ylg was to be answered by the 

VP-BS reflecting responses to research question 20 

addressing credit TEA reimbursement. Variable Y2Q was to be 

answered by the VP-BS reflecting responses to research 

question 20 addressing TEA reimbursement for CE-CS. 

Variable Y21 was to be answered by the VP-BS reflecting 

responses to research question 22 addressing credit 

operational costs. Variable Y22 was to be answered by the 

VP-BS reflecting responses to research question 22 
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addressing CE-CS operational costs. Variable Y was to be 
J 

answered by the VP-BS reflecting responses to research 

question 21 addressing surplus funds. Variable Y24 was to 

be answered by the VP-I reflecting responses to research 

question 17 addressing credit student enrollment. Variable 

Y25 was to be answered by CE-CS reflecting responses to 

reaearch question 17 addressing CE-CS student enrollment. 

Variable Y2g was to be answered by the VP-I reflecting 

responses to research question 19 addressing full-time 

credit faculty. Variable Y2^ was to be answered by the VP-I 

reflecting responses to research question 19 addressing 

part-time credit faculty. Variable Y2g was to be answered 

by CE-CS reflecting responses to research question 19 

addressing full-time CE-CS faculty. Variable YOQ was to be 

answered by CE-CS reflecting responses to research question 

19 addressing part-time CE-CS faculty. Variable Y3Q was to 

be answered by the VP-I reflecting responses to research 

question 20 addressing credit contact hours. Variable Y31 

was to be answered by CE-CS reflecting responses to research 

question 20 addressing CE-CS contact hours. Variable Y^2 

was to be answered by the VP-I reflecting responses to 

research question 21 addressing credit classrooms on campus. 

Variable Y33 was to be answered by the VP-I reflecting 

responses to research question 21 addressing credit 

classrooms off campus. Variable Y34 was to be answered by 

CE—CS reflecting responses to research question 21 

addressing CE-CS classrooms on campus. Variable Y was to 
35 
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be answered by CE-CS reflecting responses to research 

question 21 addressing CE-CS classrooms off campus. 

Variable Y^r was to be answered by the VP-I reflecting 36 

responses to research question 25 addressing a full-time 

credit teaching load. Variable Y^y was to be answered by 

everyone reflecting responses to research question 12 

addressing community involvement in credit planning. 

Variable Y00 was to be answered by everyone reflecting 
3 o 

responses to research question 12 addressing community 

involvement in CE-CS planning. Variable Y39 was to be 

answered by everyone reflecting responses to research 

question 13 addressing the importance of community 

involvement in credit planning. Variable Y4Q was to be 

answered by everyone reflecting responses to research 

question 13 addressing the importance of community 

involvement in CE-CS planning. Variable was to be 

answered by everyone reflecting responses to research 

question 14 addressing the effect of college leadership in 

the community on the credit program. Variable was to be 

answered by everyone reflecting responses to research 

question 14 addressing the effect of college leadership in 

the community on the CE-CS program. Variable Y 4 3 was to be 

answered by CE-CS reflecting responses to research question 

23 addressing their years of work in CE-CS. Variable Y ^ 

was to be answered by CE-CS reflecting responses to research 

question 24 addressing previous CE-CS employment. Variable 

Y.r was to be answered by CE-CS reflecting responses to 
45 
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i^0search question 25 addressing the highest degree held. 

Variable Y t r was to be answered by CE-CS reflecting 
46 

responses to research question 25 addressing the highest 

degree they were working toward. Variable Y 4 7 was to be 

answered by CE-CS reflecting responses to research question 

26 addressing CE-CS educational leadership. Variable Y 4 g 

was to be answered by CE-CS reflecting responses to research 

question 27 addressing CE-CS philosophy. Variable Y 4 g was 

to be answered by CE-CS reflecting responses to research 

question 27 addressing the adequacy of CE-CS philosophy. 

Variable Yef, was to be answered by the VP-I reflected 
5U 

responses to research question 23 addressing full—time 

credit faculty teaching for CE-CS. Variable Y g l was to be 

answered by the VP-I reflecting responses to research 

question 23 addressing the number of full-time credit 

faculty teaching for CE-CS. Variable was to be 

answered by the VP-I reflecting responses to research 

question 24 addressing the attitude of full-time credit 

faculty toward CE-CS teaching. Variable Y 5 3 was to be 

answered by everyone reflecting responses to research 

question 10 addressing CE-CS offering multiple or limited 

courses. Variable Y 5 4 was to be answered by everyone 

reflecting responses to research question 11 addressing 

CE-CS student recruitment. Variable Y^5 was to be answered 

by everyone reflecting responses to research question 6 

addressing whether CE-CS was just considered an extra. 
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TABLE XLVIII 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS OF THE CE-CS ADMINISTRATOR CREDENTIALS 

CONTRASTED WITH THE SUM OF THE CREDIT AND VOC-
TECH ADMINISTRATORS CREDENTIALS 

BY LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 
(N=142) 

Administrator* 

Location** P VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

A - N 5 6 9 16 36 

Mean -1.20 -2.00 -1.67 -1.00 

SD 1.10 .00 2.50 1.37 

B - N 14 12 16 29 71 

Mean - .14 - .17 - .69 .14 

SD 1.75 1.94 .79 1.68 

C - N 5 2 2 4 13 

Mean 

0
 

VO • 

1 -1.50 .00 -1.00 

SD 1.14 .71 1.41 2.71 

D N 11 3 5 3 22 

Total 35 23 32 52 142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 17 14 17 33 81 

Mean - .41 -1.07 -1.00 - .52 

SD 1.46 1.68 1.94 1.72 

B - N 3 4 5 9 21 

Mean - .67 - .25 -1.00 - .56 

SD 1.15 1.26 1.41 1.74 

C - N 4 2 5 7 18 

Mean -1.50 

o
 

o
 • - .80 .86 

SD 1.73 .00 .45 1.57 

D N 11 3 5 3 22 

Total 35 23 32 52 142 

•Administrator: P = President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 

VP-I = Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

**Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 

***Organization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College; 

D = No Response. 
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TABLE XLIX 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS OF THE OVER-ALL MEASURE OF CE-CS FACULTY-

STAFF STATUS RELATIVE TO THE CREDIT AND VOC-TECH 
FACULTY AND STAFF STATUS BY LOCATION 

AND ORGANIZATION 
(N=142) 

Administrator* 

Location** P VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

A - N 5 6 9 16 36 

Mean -1.60 -1.50 -3.33 -2.00 

SD 1.52 3.44 2.96 1.90 

B - N 14 12 16 29 71 

Mean - .93 -2.25 -1.50 - .59 

SD 1.73 1.82 1.03 1.68 

C - N 5 2 2 4 13 

Mean -1.20 - .30 - .50 -1.00 

SD 1.48 1.41 2.12 2.71 

i a
 11 3 5 3 22 

Total 35 23 32 52 142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 17 14 17 33 81 

Mean -1.00 -2.57 -2.12 -1.42 

SD 1.73 2.59 2.45 1.82 

B - N 3 4 5 9 21 

Mean - .67 -1.00 -2.40 - .89 

SD .58 .82 1.81 2.26 

C - N 4 2 5 7 18 

Mean -2.00 -1.00 -1.40 .29 

SD 1.41 1.41 .89 1.38 

D - N 11 3 5 3 22 

Total 35 23 32 52 142 

•Administrator: P = President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 

VP-I = Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

**Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 

***Organization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College; 

D = No Response. 
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TABLE L 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS OF THE IMPORTANCE OF CE-CS PROGRAMS 

COMPARED TO CREDIT PROGRAMS BY LOCATION 
AND ORGANIZATION 

(N=142) 

Administrator* 

Location** P VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

A - N 6 7 9 16 38 

Mean - .17 -1.14 -1.00 - .69 

SD .41 1.21 1.12 .79 

B - N 14 12 16 31 73 

Mean - .43 
C
O
 

00 • 

1 - .31 - .39 

SD • 00
 

U
l
 

.94 .60 1.05 

C - N 5 2 2 4 13 

Mean 

0
 

C
N
 

1 -1.00 

o
 
o
 • 

o
 

o
 

SD .48 1.41 .00 .00 

D 10 2 5 1 18 

Totals 35 23 32 52 142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 18 15 17 34 84 

Mean - .28 -1.07 - .53 - .99 

SD .67 1.10 .87 .86 

B - N 3 4 5 9 21 

Mean - .67 - .50 -1.00 - .11 

SD 1.1 .58 1.00 .93 

C - N 4 2 5 8 19 

Mean - .25 -1.00 

o
 

o
 • - .25 

SD .50 1.41 

o
 

o
 • 1.28 

D 10 2 5 1 18 

Totals 35 23 32 52 142 

•Administrator: P = President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 

VP-I = Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

**Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response 

***Organization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C =Multi-College; 

D = No Response 
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TABLE LI 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS OF THE STANDARDS OF QUALITY AND TRAINING 

FOR CE-CS AS COMPARED TO CREDIT 
(N=142) 

Administrator* 

Location** P VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

A - N 6 7 9 16 38 

Mean - .32 - .43 - .67 - .31 

SD .52 .53 .50 

00 • 

B - N 14 12 16 31 73 

Mean - .36 - .42 - .50 - .32 

SD .50 .51 .52 .23 

C - N 5 2 2 4 13 

Mean - .40 - .50 - .50 .00 

SD .55 .71 
• 7 1 .00 

D - N 10 2 5 1 18 

Total 35 23 32 52 142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 18 15 17 34 84 

Mean - .32 - .53 - .59 - .32 

SD .49 .52 .51 .47 

B - N 3 4 5 9 21 

Mean - .67 - .25 

0
 • 

1 - .22 

SD .58 

o
 

LO • .55 .44 

C - N 4 2 5 8 19 

Mean - .25 

o
 

o
 • 

0
 

VD 

1 i to
 

Ul
 

SD .50 .00 

o
 

CO .46 

D - N 10 2 5 1 18 

Total 35 23 32 52 142 

•Administrator: P = President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 

VP-I = Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

**Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 

***Organization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College; 

D = No Response. 
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TABLE LII 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELEVANT TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS OF THE SUPPORT SERVICES PROVIDED NON-

TRADITIONAL STUDENTS BY ADMINISTRATOR FOR 
LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 

(N=142) 

Administrator* 

Location** P VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

A - N 6 7 9 16 38 

Mean • 82 .36 .06 .69 

SD .52 .38 .73 .66 

B - N 14 13 16 31 74 

Mean .57 .42 .56 .05 

SD .47 .49 .44 .68 

C - N 5 2 2 4 13 

Mean .30 1.00 - .50 .75 

SD .45 .71 .00 .96 

D - N 10 1 5 1 17 

Total 35 23 32 52 142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 18 15 17 34 84 

Mean .61 .50 •
 
t
o
 

O
 .38 

SD .47 .38 .69 .73 

B - N 3 4 5 9 21 

Mean .17 .50 .50 

C
O
 • 

SD 

00 
L
O
 • .82 .00 .60 

C - N 4 3 5 8 20 

Mean .75 .17 .50 - .13 

SD .50 .58 .71 .92 

D - N 10 1 5 1 17 

Total 35 23 32 52 142 

•Administrator: P = President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 

VP-I = Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

**Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 

***Organization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College; 

D = No Response. 
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TABLE LIII 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS OF THE FACULTY-STAFF SUPPORT GIVEN CE-CS 

AS COMPARED TO CREDIT BY ADMINISTRATOR FOR 
LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 

(N=142) 

Location** VP-BS 

Administrator* 

VP-I CE-CS Total 

A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

6 

- 1 . 0 0 

.63 

14 
-1 .07 

.83 

4 
- .50 

1.00 

11 

35 

7 
- 1 . 0 0 

1.00 

13 
- 1 . 0 0 

.58 

2 

- 1 . 0 0 

.00 

23 

9 
-1 .56 

.53 

16 
-1 .31 

.87 

2 

- .50 
2.12 

32 

15 
-1 .07 

.96 

31 
-1 .39 

.72 

3 
.00 

1.73 

52 

37 

74 

11 

20 

142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

18 
- .94 

.87 

3 
-1 .32 

.58 

3 
- .67 

.58 

11 

35 

15 
- 1 . 0 0 

.76 

- .75 
.50 

3 
-1.32 

.58 

17 
-1 .41 

1.00 

5 
- 1 . 0 0 

1.00 

5 
- 1 . 0 0 

1.00 

23 32 

33 
-1 .09 

.95 

9 
-1 .32 

.87 

7 
-1 .57 

.79 

52 

83 

21 

18 

20 

142 

•Administrator: P = President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 

VP-I = Vice President Instruction; D = No Response. 

••Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 

Organization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College-

D = No Response. ' 
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TABLE LIV 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELEVANT TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS OF THE FACILITY SUPPORT GIVEN CE-CS 

AS COMPARED TO CREDIT BY ADMINISTRATOR FOR 
LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 

(N=142) 

Location** 
Administrator* 

VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

- .67 
.52 

14 

- .71 
.73 

4 

- .25 
1.26 

11 

35 

7 
- 1 . 0 0 

1.00 

13 

- .92 

.86 

2 

- .50 

.71 

23 

9 

- 1 . 1 1 

.78 

16 

- 1 . 4 4 

.81 

2 

.00 
1.41 

32 

15 

- .80 

1.01 

31 

- 1 . 5 5 

.68 

3 

- .67 

1.53 

52 

37 

74 

11 

20 

142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

18 

- .50 
.71 

3 

- 1 . 3 2 

.58 

3 

- .67 

1 .15 

11 

35 

15 

- .93 
.88 

- .50 
.58 

3 

-1 .32 
1.15 

23 

17 
- 1 . 1 2 

.93 

5 

- 1 . 2 0 

.84 

5 
- 1 . 6 0 

.89 

32 

33 
- 1 . 0 6 

.97 

9 

- 1 . 5 6 

.73 

7 

- 1 . 8 6 

.38 

52 

83 

21 

18 

20 

142 

*Administrator: P = President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 
VP-I - Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

**LOCati°n; A = B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 
***0rganization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College-

D = No Response. ' 
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TABLE LV 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS OF THE FINANCIAL SUPPORT GIVEN CE-CS 

AS COMPARED TO CREDIT BY ADMINISTRATOR FOR 
LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 

(N=142) 

Location 
Administrator* 

VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

6 

- 1 . 0 0 

.63 

14 
- . 8 6 

1.03 

4 
-1 .25 

.96 

11 

35 

7 
- 1 . 0 0 

1.00 

13 
- .85 

.80 

.50 

.71 

23 

9 
- 1 . 1 1 

.78 

16 

-1 .19 
.91 

2 

-1 .50 
.71 

32 

15 
- . 8 0 

.94 

31 
-1 .48 

.81 

3 
-1 .00 

1.00 

52 

37 

74 

11 

20 

142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

18 

- 1 . 1 1 

.83 

3 
- 1 . 0 0 

1.00 

3 
.00 

1.00 

11 

35 

15 
- .94 

.88 

- .50 
.58 

3 
- 1 . 0 0 

1.00 

23 

17 
-1 .29 

.85 

5 
- 1 . 2 0 

.84 

.80 

.84 

32 
JL 

33 
- 1 . 1 8 

.92 

9 
- 1 . 1 8 

.97 

7 
-1 .57 

.79 

52 

83 

21 

18 

20 

142 

•Administrator; P = President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 

VP-I = Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

**Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 

***Organization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College; 
D = No Response. ' 
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TABLE LVI 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS CONCERNING THEIR SATISFACTION WITH THE 

OVER-ALL SUPPORT GIVEN CE-CS BY ADMINISTRATOR 
FOR LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 

(N=142) 

Location** P VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

A - N 6 7 9 16 38 
Mean 1.00 .71 1.11 • 00

 

38 

SD .63 .95 .60 .72 

B - N 14 13 16 31 74 
Mean .93 .92 .00 .05 

74 

SD .73 .64 .97 1.00 

C - N 4 2 2 4 12 
Mean .75 1.00 .00 1.00 

12 

SD .50 .00 

o
 

o
 • .82 

D - N 11 1 5 1 18 

Total 35 23 32 52 142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 18 15 17 34 84 
Mean .89 .93 .59 .47 

84 

SD .68 .59 .80 .99 

B - N 3 4 5 9 21 
Mean .67 .75 .40 .56 

21 

SD .58 1.26 1.34 .73 

C - N 3 3 5 8 19 
Mean 1.32 .67 i • O

 - .13 

19 

SD .58 .58 • 00
 

V
D
 

1.13 

D - N 11 1 5 1 18 

Total 35 23 32 52 142 

' " iicoiueui Dusiness service 
VP-I = Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

**Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 

Organization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College* 

D = No Response. ' 
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TABLE LVII 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS CONCERNING WHETHER FUNDING FOR CE-CS AND 

CREDIT PROGRAMS SHOULD BE ON THE SAME BASIS BY 
ADMINISTRATOR FOR LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 

(N=142) 

Location** 
Administrator* 

VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

A - N 
Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

5 
.60 

1.51 

14 
.79 

1 .31 

4 

.25 

1 .50 

12 

35 

5 
.00 

1.22 

13 

.69 
1 .10 

2 
.00 

1.41 

23 

9 

1 .00 

.50 

16 

.75 
1.00 

2 

.00 
1.41 

32 

16 

- .19 
1.22 

31 

.00 
1.13 

4 

- 1 . 0 0 

1 .41 

52 

35 

74 

12 

21 

142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

17 
.65 

1.37 

3 

1.00 
.00 

3 
.33 

2.08 

12 

35 

14 

.28 
1.20 

3 

.68 
1.53 

3 

1.00 
.00 

17 

.76 

.83 

5 
.60 

1.52 

5 
1.00 
.00 

23 32 

34 
- .21 

1.12 

9 

.68 
1.12 

8 
- .75 

1.16 

52 

82 

20 

19 

21 

142 

*Administrator: P = President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 
VP-I - Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

**Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 
•••Organization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College-

D = No Response. ' 
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TABLE LVIII 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
A S T ° W H E T H E R C E " C S ^OGHAMS SHOULD OFFER 

MULTIPLE OR LIMITED CLASS OFFERINGS BY ADMINISTRATOR 
FOR LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 

(N=142) 

Location** 
Administrator* 

VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

38 
A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Totals 

6 

3.00 
1.55 

14 
3.50 

.85 

4 
4.00 

.82 

11 

35 

7 
3.71 
1.25 

13 
3.54 
1.33 

2 

3.50 
.71 

23 

9 
3.22 
1.30 

16 
2.88 
1.02 

2 

3.50 
.71 

32 

16 
2.56 

.96 

31 
3.06 
1.24 

4 
3.25 

.96 

52 

74 

12 

18 

142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

18 

3.39 
1.09 

3 
3.67 

.58 

3 
3.67 
1.53 

11 

35 

15 
3.40 
1.45 

4 
4.00 

.00 

3 
4.00 

.00 

23 32 

1 

17 34 
3.06 2.91 
1.09 1.03 

5 9 
3.00 2.67 
1.41 1.41 

5 8 
3.00 3.25 
1.00 1.39 

52 

84 

21 

19 

18 

142 

"Administrator: P = President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 

VP-I - Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

"Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 

Organization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College-
D = No Response. ' 
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TABLE LIX 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS CONCERNING CE-CS STUDENT RECRUITMENT BY 

ADMINISTRATOR FOR LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 
(N142) 

Location** 
Administrator* 

VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

A - N 
Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

6 

2 .00 

.00 

14 

1 .79 

.43 

4 

1 .50 

.58 

11 

35 

7 
1 .43 

.53 

13 

1.62 
.51 

2 

1 .50 

.71 

23 

9 
1 .78 

.44 

16 

1.75 

.58 

2 

1 .50 

.71 

32 

16 

1 .56 

.51 

31 

1.77 

.67 

4 

1 .75 

.96 

52 

38 

74 

12 

18 

142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

18 

1.83 
.38 

3 

2.00 
.00 

3 

1.33 
.58 

11 

35 

15 
1.60 

. 51 

4 

1 .25 

.50 

3 
1.67 

.58 

17 
1.76 

.56 

5 

1.80 
.45 

5 
1.60 

.55 

23 32 

34 
1.68 

.59 

9 

1 .67 

.50 

8 
1.88 

.99 

52 

84 

21 

19 

18 

142 

'Administrator: P = President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 
VP-I = Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

*I*n°Cati°n: A = Rura1'* B = S u b u r b a n ; C = I n n e r City; D = No Response. 
***0rgam z at ion: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College-

D = No Response. ' 
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TABLE LX 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATTVF 
PERCEPTIONS AS TO WHETHER CE-CS PROGRAMS ARE EXTRAS 
IN ADDITION THE THE IMPORTANT CREDIT PROGRAMS BY 
BY ADMINISTRATOR FOR LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 

(N=142) 

Location** 
Administrator* 

VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

38 
A - M 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - M 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

6 

2.17 
1.17 

14 
2.21 

.98 

4 
2.75 
1.50 

11 

35 

7 
2.71 
1.25 

13 
2.69 
1.18 

2 

2.00 
.00 

23 

9 
3.22 
1.09 

16 

2.25 
1.00 

2 

3.00 
1.41 

32 

16 

2.63 
1.31 

31 
2.97 
1.28 

4 
3.00 
1.15 

52 

74 

12 

18 

142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

18 

2.28 
1.13 

3 
3.00 
1.00 

3 
1.67 

.58 

11 

35 

15 
2.60 
1.12 

4 
2.75 
1.50 

3 
2.67 
1.15 

17 
2.59 
1.06 

5 
3.20 
1.30 

5 
2.20 
1.10 

23 32 

34 
2.82 
1.22 

9 
2.78 
1.56 

8 

3.13 
1.25 

52 

84 

21 

19 

18 

142 

*Administrator: P = President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 

VP-I = Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

**Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 

Organization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College-

D = No Response. ' 



TABLE LXI 

TABLE OF SIGNIFICANT CORRELATIONS AMONG 
ITEMS USED IN THE STUDY OF RESEARCH 

QUESTION TWO 

242 

Item* 

Variable 
14 15 

Item Variable 

16 

D 

24 25 30 

14 

B 

Y 

15 

C 

Y16 

D 

Y24 

E 
Y 

25 

F 

Y30 

G 

*31 

** 20 

.96 

.50 

.86 

19 

19 

15 

15 

.88 

.47 

.82 

.61 

.87 

.66 

.54 

.72 

.53 

.64 

.66 

.69 

19 

19 

15 

.92 

11 

11 

11 

11 

18 

18 

15 

18 

* I t e m : A = Total operating budget; B = Instructional costs for the credit 

program; C = Instructional costs for the CE-CS program; D = Number of students enrolled 

in the credit program; E = Number of students enrolled in the CE-CS program; F = Number 

bv I Z rv r T ™ 9 e n e r a t e d b y f° r C r e d i t program'" G = Number of contact hours generated 
by the CE-CS program. 

**Diagonal: Correlations are given below the diagonal and pair wise sample sizes 
are given above the diagonal. 
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TABLE LXII 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS REGARDING FACULTY-STAFF 
RELATIONS TO NUMBER OF STUDENTS AND NUMBER OF 

CONTACT HOURS FOR CREDIT AND CE-CS 

Variable* 

Credit 
Program 
(N=32) 

Program 
CE-CS 
Program 
(N=52) 

A -

B -

D -

N 
Mean 
SD 
NR** 

N 
Mean 
SD 
NR 

N 
Mean 
SD 
NR 

N 
Mean 
SD 
NR 

32 
9,672 
8,623 

0 

27 
102 
56 
5 

27 
124 
114 
5 

24 
1,701,158 
1,387,993 

8 

40 
7,843 
6,715 

12 

40 
4 

11 
12 

39 
116 
104 
13 

O O 

180,771 
174,615 

14 

£ Variable: A - Number of students enrolled; B = Number 
n _ H U t l m er f a c u l t y ? C = N u m b e r o f part-time faculty; 
D - Number of contact hours. 

**NR: No response. 
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TABLE LXIII 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIALTIONS OF THE PERCEIVED 
ATTITUDE OF FULL-TIME CREDIT FACULTY TOWARD 

TEACHING FOR CE-CS AS PART OF LOAD 
(N=32) 

Variable* 
Program 
Credit 

A -

B -

C -

N 
Mean 
SD 
NR 

N 
Mean 
SD 
NR 

N 
Mean 
SD 
NR 

29 
1.50 
.51 

3 

30 
.27 
.69 

24 
1.80 
.42 

8 

C E - C S ^ ^ a r * of 7 credit faculty can teach in 
Lh CS for part of load; B = Number of full-time credit 

5E"C? f°r P a r t ° f l o a d ! C = Attitude of 
full time credit faculty toward CE-CS. 

**NR: No response. 
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TABLE LXIV 

TABLE OF SIGNIFICANT CORRELATIONS AMONG 
ITEMS USED IN THE STUDY OF RESEARCH 
QUESTION THREE AS SUPPLIED BY THE 

VICE PRESIDENT OF INSTRUCTION 
(N=32) 

Item* 

Variable 
24 26 

Item Variable 

27 30 50 51 52 

24 

B 

Y 

26 

C 
Y 

27 

D 
Y 

30 

E 

Y50 

F 

Y51 

G 

52 

27 

.51 

.68 

.83 

.53 

- . 5 0 

.56 

.42 

27 

27 

24 

24 

24 

30 24 

24 

.72 

.55 

, , I t e n ! A = N u i n b e r o f s t u d e n t s enrolled in the credit program; B = Full-time 

faculty serving the credit program; C = Part-time faculty serving the credit program; 

f " l°rtarl S g e n e r a t e d b y t h e c r e d l t Program; E = Full-time credit faculty can 

CE-CS pro"aLaS P a r t V ^ " = ^ ° f f U l l" t i m e C r 6 d i t f a C U l t y t e a C h i n g 

toward CE-CS? & ? '* G = P e r c e l v e d <* the full-time faculty 

gl»riTiL diagonal!°nS " * " 1 , ~ M ° " a ,* 5°° a l ^ » « 



TABLE LXV 

TABLE OF SIGNIFICANT CORRELATIONS AMONG 
ITEMS USED IN THE STUDY OF RESEARCH 
QUESTION THREE AS SUPPLEID BY THE 

DIRECTOR OF CE-CS 
(N=52) 

246 

Item* 
Variable 

A 
r 
•25 

Item* and Variable 
B 
r28 '29 '31 

25 

B 
{ 

28 

C 
f29 

D 

* * 

.81 

.88 

39 

.73 

38 

38 

A = Number of CE-CS students enrolled; 
B - Number of full-time CE-CS faculty; C = Number of oart-

bJmCE-CS?S f a C u l t y ; D = N u m b e r o f contact hours generated 

• **D;J"a9onal• Correlations are given below the diagonal and 
pair wise sample sizes are given above the diagonal. 
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TABLE LXVI 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO THE ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS OF INSTITUTIONAL EFFORT MADE TO ACCOMMODATE 

BOTH CREDIT AND CE-CS NEEDS FOR OFF-CAMPUS 
CLASSROON SITES 

Credit CE-CS 

N 
Means 
SD 

29 
1.38 
.68 

40 
1.53 
.68 

No Response 3 12 

Total 32 52 
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TABLE LXVII 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO THE NUMBER 
OF CLASSROOMS UTILIZED OFF-CAMPUS AS TEACHING 

SITES FOR BOTH THE CREDIT AND 
CE-CS PROGRAMS 

Procrram 
Credit CE-CS 

/ XT C O \ 

N 
Mean 
SD 

28 
88 
17.33 

(N—bZ) 

38 
7.66 
17.02 

No Response 4 14 

Total 32 52 
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TABLE LXVIII 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO THE NUMBER OF 
CLASSROOMS UTILIZED ON-CAMPUS AS TEACHING SITES BY 

BOTH THE CREDIT AND CE-CS PROGRAMS 

Credit 
(N=3?1 

^ •!_ U 1 H 

CE CS 
/ X T _ _ r o \ 

N 
Mean 
SD 

26 
38 
45.69 

(N=52) 

32 
24.59 
39.38 

No Response 6 20 

Total 32 52 
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TABLE LXIX 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS CONCERNING COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT IN 
PLANNING THE INSTITUTION'S CREDIT PROGRAM BY 

LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 
(N=142) 

Location** 
Administrator* 

VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

37 
A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

6 

3.67 

.82 

14 

3.50 

.65 

4 

3.25 

.96 

11 

35 

7 

2.57 

.54 

12 

3.67 

1.15 

2 

3.00 

.00 

23 

8 

3.13 

.35 

16 

3.50 

.52 

2 

2.50 

.71 

32 

16 

3.25 

.68 

30 

3.47 

.81 

4 

3.50 

1.29 

52 

72 

12 

21 

142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 18 

Mean 3.56 

SD .71 

B - N 3 

Mean 3.67 

SD .58 

C - N 3 

Mean 3.00 

SD 1.00 

D - N 11 

Total 35 

15 

3.27 

.88 

4 

3.75 

1.50 

2 

2.00 
.00 

16 

3.13 

.50 

5 

3.60 

.55 

5 

3.60 

.55 

23 32 

34 

3.32 

77 

9 

3.67 

1.00 

7 

3.42 

.79 

52 

83 

21 

17 

21 

142 

'Administrator: P = President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 

VP-I - Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

^Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 

Organization: A - Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College; 
D = No Response. 
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TABLE LXX 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS CONCERNING COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT IN 

PLANNING THE INSTITUTION'S CE-CS PROGRAM BY 
LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 

(N=142) 

Location** 
Administrator* 

VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Totals 

36 
A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

6 

4.17 
.98 

14 
3.92 

.92 

4 
3.50 

.58 

11 

35 

7 
3.00 

.58 

12 

3.33 
.98 

2 

3.50 
.71 

23 

7 
3.71 

.49 

16 

3.56 
.81 

2 

3.50 
.71 

32 

16 

3.56 
.51 

31 
3.67 

.83 

4 
4.50 

.58 

52 

73 

12 

21 

142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

18 
4.00 

.84 

3 
4.00 
1.00 

3 
3.33 
1.15 

11 

35 

15 
3.33 

.82 

4 
3.50 

.58 

2 

2.00 
.00 

15 
3.53 

.74 

5 
3.80 

.84 

5 
3.60 

.55 

23 32 

34 
3.65 

.69 

9 
4.00 

.87 

8 

3.63 
.92 

52 

82 

21 

18 

21 

142 

'Administrator: P = President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 

VP-I = Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

**Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 

Organization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College-
D = No Response. ' 
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TABLE LXXI 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS CONCERNING THE IMPORTANCE OF COMMUNITY 
INVOLVEMENT IN PLANNING THE INSTITUTION'S CREDIT 

PROGRAM BY LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 
(N=142) 

Location** 
Administrator* 

VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D N 

Totals 

6 

3.50 
.55 

14 
3.79 

.70 

5 
4.00 
1.00 

10 

35 

7 
3.00 

.58 

12 

4.17 
.84 

2 

3.50 
.71 

23 

9 
3.22 

.44 

16 
3.87 

.89 

2 

3.00 
.00 

32 

16 
3.69 

.79 

30 
4.00 

.74 

4 
3.75 

.96 

52 

38 

72 

13 

19 

142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

18 

3.56 
.62 

3 
4.33 

.58 

4 
4.25 

.96 

10 

35 

15 
3.67 

.82 

4 
3.75 
1.50 

2 

4.00 
.00 

23 

17 
3.24 

.44 

5 
4.00 
1.00 

5 
4.40 

.89 

32 

34 
3.71 

.72 

9 
3.89 

.78 

7 
4.71 

.49 

52 

84 

21 

18 

19 

142 

•Administrator: P = President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 

VP-I - Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

**Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 

•••Organization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College 

D = No Response. 
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TABLE LXXII 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS CONCERNING THE IMPORTANCE OF COMMUNITY 

INVOLVEMENT IN PLANNING THE INSTITUTION'S CE-CS 
PROGRAM BY LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 

(N=142) 

Location** P VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

A - N 6 7 9 16 38 
Mean 4.17 3.57 4.11 3.87 

38 

SD .98 .54 .60 .72 

B - N 14 12 16 31 73 
Mean 4.07 4.17 4.06 4.19 

73 

SD .73 .72 .85 .75 

C - N 5 2 2 4 13 
Mean 4.40 4.00 4.00 4.75 

13 

SD .55 .00 .00 .50 

D - N 10 2 5 1 18 

Total 35 23 32 52 142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 18 15 17 34 84 
Mean 4.11 4.00 3.88 4.06 

84 

SD .76 .65 .70 .69 

B - N 3 4 5 9 21 
Mean 4.67 3.75 4.20 4.00 

21 

SD .58 .96 •
 00
 

**
 

.87 

C - N 4 2 5 8 19 
Mean 4.00 4.00 4.60 4.63 

19 

SD .82 .00 .55 .74 

D - N 10 2 5 1 18 

Total 35 23 32 52 142 

— service 
VP-I = Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

**Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 

***Organization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College; 

D = No Response. 
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TABLE LXXIII 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS CONCERNING LEADERSHIP ACTIVITY IN THE 
COMMUNITY AND COMMUNITY ACTIVITY IN PLANNING THE 

CREDIT PROGRAM BY LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 
(N=142) 

Administrator* 
Location** P VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

A - N 6 7 9 16 38 
Mean 4.83 4.29 4.00 4.56 

38 

SD .41 .49 .71 .51 

B - N 14 12 16 31 73 
Mean 4.36 4.25 4.31 4.52 

73 

SD .50 .75 .60 .51 

C - N 5 2 2 4 13 
Mean 4.20 4.00 4.00 4.25 

13 

SD 

00 • 

o
 

o
 • .00 .50 

D - N 10 2 5 1 18 

Total 35 23 32 52 142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 18 15 17 34 84 
Mean 4.33 4.40 4.00 4.47 

84 

SD .59 .51 .61 

r—
1 

to • 

B - N 3 4 5 9 21 
Mean 4.67 3.75 4.60 4.56 

21 

SD .58 .50 .55 .53 

C - N 4 2 5 9 20 
Mean 4.75 4.00 4.40 4.63 

20 

SD .50 1.41 .55 52 

D - N 10 2 5 0 17 

Total 35 23 32 52 142 

r - — uuaiuebb oervice; 
VP-I - Vice President Instruction; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

**Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 

***0rgan iz at ion: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi- College-
D = No Response. ' 
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TABLE LXXIV 

MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS RELATIVE TO ADMINISTRATIVE 
PERCEPTIONS CONCERNING LEADERSHIP ACTIVITY IN THE 
COMMUNITY AND COMMUNITY ACTIVITY IN PLANNING THE 

CE-CS PROGRAM BY LOCATION AND ORGANIZATION 
(N=142) 

Location** 
Administrator* 

VP-BS VP-I CE-CS Total 

A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

6 

4.83 
• 41 

14 
4.42 

.26 

5 
4.20 

.84 

10 

35 

7 
4.43 

.54 

12 

4.17 
.84 

2 

4.00 
.00 

23 

9 
4.11 

.60 

16 
4.38 

.62 

2 

4.50 
.71 

32 

16 

4.63 
.50 

31 
4.61 

.50 

4 
4.50 

.58 

52 

38 

73 

13 

18 

142 

Organi-

zation*** 

A - N 

Mean 

SD 

B - N 

Mean 

SD 

C - N 

Mean 

SD 

D - N 

Total 

18 

4.33 
.59 

3 
4.68 

.58 

4 
5.00 

.00 

10 

35 

15 
4.33 

.62 

4 
4.00 

.82 

2 

4.00 
1.41 

23 

17 
4.18 

.64 

5 
4.60 

.55 

5 
4.40 

.55 

32 

34 
4.62 

.49 

9 
4.56 

.53 

8 

4.63 
.52 

52 

84 

21 

19 

18 

142 

•Administrator: P= President; VP-BS = Vice President Business Service; 

VP-I - Vice President Instructionl; CE-CS = Director CE-CS. 

**Location: A = Rural; B = Suburban; C = Inner City; D = No Response. 

***Organization: A = Single Campus; B = Multi-Campus; C = Multi-College* 

D = No Response. ' 
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Fig. 1—Two-way interaction revealing the differences 
in administrative perceptions by location relating to 
support services for non-traditional students. 
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Fig. 2—Main effects revealing the differences in 
administrative perceptions by location relating to 
institutional support given to faculty—staff needs within 
CE-CS as compared to credit. 
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Fig. 3--Mam effects revealing the differences in 
administrative perceptions relating to institutional support 
given to facility needs within CE-CS as compared to credit. 
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Fig. 4—Main effects revealing the differences in 
administrative perceptions by location relating to 
institutional support given to facility needs within CE-CS 
as compared to credit. 
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Fig. 5—Main effects revealing the differences in 
administrative perceptions relating to the over-all support 
provided by the institution for CE-CS. 
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Fig. 6—Main effects revealing the differences in 
administrative perceptions by location relating to the 
over-all support provided by the institution for CE-CS, 
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Fig. 7—Main effects revealing the differences in 
administrative perceptions as to whether funding for CE-CS 
and credit should be on the same basis (from a common 
formula). 
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Fig. 8—Two-way interaction revealing the differences 
in administrative perceptions by campus relating to whether 
funding for CE-CS and credit should be on the same basis 
(from a common formula). 
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Fig. 9—Two-way interaction revealing the differences 
in administrative perceptions by organization as to whether 
CE-CS is considered an extra. 
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Fig. 10—Main effects revealing the differences in 
administrative perceptions by location relating to community 
involvement in planning the credit program. 
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Fig. 11—Main effects revealing the differences in 
administrative perceptions by organization relating to 
community involvement in the credit program. 
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Fig. 13—Main effects revealing the differences in 
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